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BROADCAST RATINGS

TUESDAY, MARCH 5, 1963

House or Represextarives,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMUTTEE ON  INVESTIGATIONS,
Coypirrter ox Ixterstare axp Foretex CodMERCE.
Washington., D.C',

The special subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.am., in
room 1334, Lengworth Touse Oflice Building, Hon. Oven IHarris
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

The Cuamyax. The committee will come to order.

The committee is starting hearings this morning. We observe there
is a great deal of interest. We are sorry that the committee room
does not accommodate more people. We hope, however, that vou will
bear with us and assist us in maintaining order insofar as possible and
that these proceedings will not be interrupted because today we
consider a topic that in my judgment has perplexed and disturbed even
the best informed and most dedicated persons in the broadecasting
industry.

We have initiated these hearings to try to find out what is deter-
mining the decisions made at several levels, the decisions which pre-
scribe what the .\merican people receive on their television and radio
sets in their homes and other places.

We seek to determine the roles served by audience measurement or
rating services.

It will be recalled that during the hearings before the Legislative
Oversight Subcommittee, in 1959, repeated references were made to
the importance of ratings.

The rigging of TV quiz shows apparently took place as the result
of the desire of advertisers, producers, and networks to achieve larger
audiences. During those and subsequent hearings, members of the
committee repeatedly expressed their interest in the apparent con-
trol over programing by the rating numbers.

s a result of the interest of the subcommittee in the subject of
ratings, the subcommittee decided to finance a blue-ribbon group of
statisticians in an effort to determine whether the ratings which ap-
peared to have such extensive control over the broadeasting industry
were, In fact, accurate. Testimony before other committees of the
Congress and the Federal Communications Commission and state-
ments made in the public press by broadeasters, programing execu-
tives, licenses, and others have stressed the importance of ratings.

All previous studies and investigations of rating services have ac-
cepted at face value the statements of the rating services regarding
the methods they use. This committee, however, had been concerned
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2 BROADCAST RATINGS

with learning not only whether the rating services say what they do
but also whether they actually do what they say.

Further, the mass of data collected by the subcommittee in its
study would have little meaning nnless ratings are used, as has been
indieated by prior statements. It appears that entertainment pro-
graming decisions in network television are based nltimately on a
rating figure. The contracts and program schedules in networks in
both radio and television are likewise, it seems, based on rating num-
bers. The magic phrase, cost per thousand, is nothing more than a
rating. Without ratings, there conld he no cost per thonsand. the
basic figure which governs almost all purchases of broadcast time at
every level.

In our consideration of the use of ratings, it is not the subcommit-
tee’s intention to judge whether such use as the industry makes of
ratings is necessarily right or wrong—not at this time, anyway.

We seek only to establish the extent to which ratings play a part
in programing decisions. Later, we may question the wisdom of the
use.

When the Special Committee on Broadcast Ratings, financed by
this committee, completed its study, there remained certain gray
areas which needed further clarification. Also, the technical lan-
guage of the report issued by the American Statistical Association
in connection with this study was such that clarification was needed.

Further, there were some things which the ASA—that is, the Amer-
ican Statistical Association—special committee did not go into as
a result of self-imposed limitations.

The subcommittee had in its files sufficient numbers of complaints
relating to the rating services therefor to justify further investigation.
So the staff was directed to proceed under the general guidelines which
T have just outlined relative to clarification of gray areas and technical
language.

The staff was also instructed to verify the accuracy of certain com-
plaints against the rating services. It was anticipated that the in-
quiry would be completed in a brief span of time, followed by the
publication of a brief summary of the analysis. That this investiga-
tion proceeded for many months could only have occurred at the
discovery of a need for a deeper, more intensive investigation by the
subcommittee. The work of the staff has resulted in these hearings
beginning today.

We are concerned here with the economic health of the broadcasting
industry at all levels. The subcommittee has no desire to propose dic-
tation of programing decisions to networks or even to licensees of the
smallest radio stations in the smallest markets.

We are rightfully concerned with the adequacy of service to the
American people.

While we have no desire to dictate programing, it was not antici-
pated by the Congress that ratings should dictate programing when
the Communications Act authorizing broadecasting in the public inter-
est, convenience, and necessity was first enacted.

We have no desire to see that these hearings are prolonged over
an extended period. This committee can fulfill its responsibility ex-
veditiously if the witnesses who have been called respond with candor.
Ve have asked that many people come in to explain their use of ratings
and the importance of ratings in their operations.
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We apypreciate the cooperation that has been given to the stafl and
the subcommittee. We appreciate the presence of the witnesses and
we will certainly appreciate the frank testimony that would save this
subcomimittee a great deal of time.

Today, as we initiate these hearings, the first witness will be Gov-
ernor Collins, whose organization speaks for broadcasters everywhere.
We are confident that his statement will reflect many of the attitudes
and opinions of the great industry that he represents so ably.

Governor, we want to thank you for your appearance here today and
your offer of assistance and cooperation in this undertaking of the
subcommittee.

Do you have a prepared statement ?

TESTIMONY OF LEROY COLLINS, PRESIDENT, AND MELVIN A.
GOLDBERG, VICE PRESIDENT FOR RESEARCH, NATIONAL ASSO-
CIATION OF BROADCASTERS

Mr. CoLLiNs. Yes, sir.

The CrairaaN. You may proceed.

Mr. Corrins. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of
the subcommittee, and members of the staff.

As the Chairman has indicated, I am president of the National
Association of Broadcasters. I first wish to express to the subcom-
mittee my appreciation and that of the broadcasters for this invita-
tion to appear and testify.

I feel that this committee is worthy of the highest compliments for
its continuing service to the public and its contributions over the years
toward the development of sound broadecasting in an atmosphere of
freedom.

The subject of audience measurement, or ratings, has been one of
great interest and deep concern to me since I first caine to this job
a little over 2 years ago. This is a highly complex and technical field
and, I am frank to admit, one in which I have yet to develop special
expertise.

I am convinced, however, that ratings play an extremely important
and influential part in the whole broadcasting process as the chairman
has stated. The nature of broadcast programing, the fate of the
talent identified with it, the investments made in it, the time it is
broadcast, the attractiveness of the medium to the advertiser, all are
strongly influenced by what comes out in the rating books.

At the outset, however, I would like to assure you that ratings are
only one of the factors involved in the program decision-making
process for both the broadcaster and advertiser.

For some time after I came into broadcasting, I seriously ques-
tioned and doubted the need for any audience-measuring efforts. A\
rather large number of broadcasters had reported to me individual
experiences of what seemed to be clear abuses and gross inaccuracies in
rating reports. In the first public statement I made, I called out
strongly for reform.

I am still convinced that reform is needed. But after talking with
many advertisers, people in the advertising agencies, station repre-
sentatives, network officials, researchers, and individual broadcasters,
I now feel that broadcasting has a very proper need for rating serv-
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ices. Every business in our free competitive system needs to develop
dependable means for assessing and evaluating the public reaction to,
and acceptance of, its product.

I am just as convinced, however, Mr. Chairman, that rating data
and conclusions drawn therefrom should be more accurate and more
reliable. They should be developed through methodologies and pro-
cedures affording greater asurance of freedom from error than is
now the case.

As set forth in the statement which Chairman Harris released on
February 19, 1963, the purposes of this hearing include exploring
the use of broadecast ratings, their importance in determining what
is broadcast to the public, and the accuracy of these ratings. The
chairman also has placed emphasis upon the interest of the committee
in determining whether or not the rating services “do what they say
they do.”

In my judgment, the central question in this investigation should
be: Do present rating reports deserve acceptance as reasonably accu-
rate projections of the true broadeast audience! In fact, it is my
feeling that all the other concerns regarding use and influence actually
have a secondary importance to the primary concern over basic
accuracy. If such integrity of end product is not established, then I
do not see how they can be regarded as worthy for any significant use.

1 had hoped that the report of the special committee for the Ameri-
can Statistical Association, referred to by Chairman ITarris in his
notice of this hearing, and again this morning, would furnish your
conmittee, the broadeast industry, and the public with an answer
to this question of basic reliability.  Unfortunately I do not think it
has done that. T agree with Chairman Ilarris that the ASA com-
mittee “left some gray areas.”

The report is extremely valuable, however, because of the very fact
that it points up its own shortcomings, raises unanswered questions,
and with impelling logic calls for additional extensive, scientific re-
search in this field.

Some of the areas indicated by the comniittee as needing explora-
tion are the following: Practical problems concerning interviewing:
determination of the magnitude and direction of error created by vari-
ous research procedures; the degree of accuracy that may be reason-
ably required of ratings; adequacy of quality-control procedures:
statistical treatment of data: potential value of sampling practices not
presently nsed: extent and kind of analysis by the nser: and the devel-
opment of more qualitative data to interpret quantitative data.

When the ASA connnittee report was publicly released, there was
a rather general assumption, as expressed through many public com-
ments, that its overall effect was to approve the acenracy of the rating
services. I did not share this view, and so stated at the time. And T
submit that a eareful reading of the report will diselose that the com-
mittee itself actually avoided any conclusions that it was placing a
stamp of approval on the soundness of any of the rating methodol-
ogies, or on the aceuraey of measurements based thereon.

The committee stated (wnderscoring in all cited statements
supplied) :

It has been impossible, vwithin our resources, to undertake independent
empirical and methodological studies and analyses that would demonstrate the
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magnitude of error created by various research procedures in the different
phiasex of the total method (p. 7).

To e the committee placed too much emphasis on the idea that
its assessment of aceuracy of necessity had to be colored, or shaped, by
the nse to be made of the measurements, rather than concentrating
on basic deliciencies inherent therein. Over and over again this
¢rops out,y as in this statement :

The cominittee has attempted to obtain views of various parts of the broad-
cast industry on the uses made of audience data. It appears that the values and
changes in the valuex of the various audience data mentioned above are what
most wsers require. The accuracy required of these data cannot be determined

from the information we have received. 7T'his question is Icft for further study
(pp. 13-14).

As well as in this—TI continue to quote from the report :

There are many pointx where we feel they (the rating services) should report
more, study more, and do different things, but we cannot claim that the mearkct,
to which the rating services sell, will pay the price or welcome information
that makes it clear the data provided are not as accurate as they would like
(p. 12).

The finding is made of various compromises and the fact that the
result at times is bad data. However, this is minimized and explained
away in these terms:

But. is it serioux enough to be worth the cost to change when only occasional
surveys produce bad data, and the clients seem satisficd? Obviously, to answer
this question requires information on cost of any demand for the data provided
by the rating services. We do not have this information (p. 12).

What appears, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, to be
the nearest thing to a summarized general assessment is the follow-
Ing:

Our overall evaluation of the rating services is that they are, on the whole,
doing a reasonably good technical piece of work for the purposes to be served
(p. 12).

Mr. Chairman, the ASA committee, in my judgment, strayed from
the idealistic challenge with which it was confronted. Instead of
finding out if the rating services were developing products worthy of
being used at all, it got into the vast jungle of how ratings were in fact
being used.

In doing this the committee overlooked the time-tested truth that
“what Is one man’s meat may be another man’s poison.” The simple
fact that one person o business may find a profitable use of a rating
report. irvespective of its degree of accuracy, simply cannot, as T view
it, give validity in an inaccurate measurement.

The reports issued by most of the rating services in the local tele-
vision markets are now composed of much more data than just how
many homes are tuned to, or how many people are viewing, a par-
ticular program or station. They include many other demographic
characteristiex of the population.

Ierve, for example, is a rating report covering one of our major
American cities during September 1962. It is based upon informa-
tion taken from 346 tabulated diaries. In a section entitled “Spot-
Buying Guide” (a special service to the prospective purchaser of spot
time) thiz report gives the ratings of the three local television stations.
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On Monday at 8:00 pan., for example, the report asserts that:
145,700 homes were tuned to station X; 201,300 homes to station Y,
and 203,500 homes to station Z.

Further, it is asserted that at this same time, viewing station X,
were: 53,000 men. Of these, 27,900 were between the ages of 18-29,
and 25,100 older; 95,300 women, including 51,500 between the ages of
18-39, and 43,800 older: 21,200 teenagers between the ages of 13-17;
175,400 children, 12 and under.

A like breakdown is given for each of the two competing stations
which were broadcasting at this same time.

Ilowever, there, in addition to the above data, some services further
extrapolate such information to include family income, education of
the head of household. and so forth.

Thus, the sample which may have totaled 250 or 300 or 350 to pro-
vide the original data of number of homes viewing a particular pro-
gram is now being extended to provide further breakdowns. And, 1
submit that, the result is a degradation of such data, and a further
decrease in reasonable accuracy.

Now, Mr. Chairman, I may be naive—and I know I lack sophisti-
cation in this matter—but I believe that when information like this is
put out, there ought to be more, not less, accuracy. It should have an
established and definable degree of competence.

May I reiterate that ratings are important to broac asting. just
as some form of measurement of pubhic acceptance is important to
every business. Even our National Government feels that it should
know the attitudes of people in foreign countries if our national de-
fense is to be properly served. Certainly, in a democratic society,
elected officials must know the views of people in order to respond to
their interests and aspirations.

Ratings are not only important to the broadcaster in his efforts to
be responsive to the needs and desires of his listeners and viewers, but,
these services are used to a very great degree by those in the business
of purchasing broadeast time for the placement of advertising.

Advertisers genninely need methods for determining which, among
many possible outlets, will likely produce the greatest number of
listeners and viewers per dollar spent. Advertisers also have a very
legitimate and reasonable need for audiences to be measured for other
characteristics in addition to size.

I have frequently spoken out against overreliance by any broad-
caster upon any factor outside his own independent judgment. This
is becanse T am convinced that the responsible broadeaster must recog-
nize and respond to his individual duty to serve the public interest
and cannot. accept dictation or control from any outside source—
whether from the Government, or private influences.

This being true, the broadcaster must be deeply concerned about
the impact upon his listeners and viewers of what he broadeasts. He
must understand, and respect, the diverse opinions and tastes of the
public. Ratings of dependable quality can be of substantial value in
assisting him in this process.

T am well aware that T have raised questions of serions need for
improvement here today, and T want you to understand that we, in
‘I)mildcasting, on our own initiative, are seeking to find valid answers
to them.
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The National Association of Broadecasters, within the past 2 vears,
has undertaken a broad, far-reaching research program designed to
develop answers to many questions dealing with the content and con-
sequence of what is broadcast to the American people. This effort is
under the direction of our newly appointed vice president for re-
search, Melvin A. Goldberg, a scholar of widely recognized com-
petence. We confidently believe that this work will be of great ad-
vantage in advancing the whole art of broadcast communications.

As part of this overall effort we have proceeded to implement many
of the proposals of your ASA committee. In fact, preﬁminary steps
had been taken in this direction even before the report was issued. A
special project, which has been expressly approved by our board and
is now in its preliminary stages, is research on improving the methods
and techniques of obtaining ratings and rating research methodology.
Mr. Goldberg is here, and if the committee would like, he will be glad
to discuss it further.

While the rating services are wholly independent of NAB and the
individual broadcaster, we are deeply concerned with the quality of
their work for the prime reasons that what they do undergirds and
greatly influences the quality of ours.

This commitree can render a real service to broadeasters and to the
public.  You can build upon the heipfulness of the findings of the
ASA Committee. I am convinced that in the light of knowledge,
solutions to the problems which confront us can be found by the exer-
cise of responsibility. This we are determined to see accomplished
through strong voluntary efforts.

Thaunk you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moss (presiding). Thank you, Governor Collins.

At this time the Chair recognizes Mr. Charles P, Howze, counse] for
the committee.

Mr. Howze. T have only a few questions for Governor Collins.

Governor, I would like to begin by reading back to vou some of
yvour own words, which had been uttered pretty close to the beginning
of vour term as President of the NAB.

The first quotation is from the panel at Northwestern University,
which occurred, I believe, in the summer of 1961, and ultimately ap-
peared in a book called “Freedom and Responsibility in Broadcasting.”

It comes from pages 8 and 9:

I frankly worry about broadcasters becoming locked up in jails they build
for themselves. Creativity, for example, is now being curtailed by slavish addic-
tion in some quarters to audience measurements or ratings of questionable valid-
ity and administered outside any qualitative control of broadcasters. There are
broadcasters also who pull down the shade and refuse to benefit from construc-
tive criticism. blandly attributing it te calculated competitive efforts of others
in the advertising business or to “crackpots” or to small groups of “eggheads”
with limited tastes. The advertising cost per thousand concept, rigidly em-
braced, encourages mediocrity, just as program-copying makes for dull confor-
mity and serious curtailment of the diversity distinctive to a free society.

Do you remember making this quotation ?

Mu. Corrins, I do remember that. I believed strongly, T believed
at that time and 1 believe it now.

Mr. ITowze. Your views have not changed ?

Mr. Corrixs. Not at all. The only thing I would call your atten-
tion to is that I have felt, the more time has passed, that this question
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of validity and accuracy was central to this whole thing. So I have
<hifted more emphasis of my own thinking and my own concern into
(hat area. I think if we go into this thing all involved with the dif-
terent kinds of uses that are made of these things, then we get into
‘he situation of having a shotgun approach, so to speak, and I think
(his whole subject needs first the rival approach to the basic matter
of quality and accuracy and truth.

I think most of the other things would resolve themselves if that
hasic question could be resolved.

AMr. Howze. You may have partly answered what will be the next
question, taken from another speech given by you at an NAB board
meeting, Palm Springs, Calif., February 10,1961. I quote you again:

Now, I do not here quarrel with the validity of these services, but I am shocked
Iy their far-reaching influence in the whole broadcasting industry. In effect,
their reporting is determining in large measure not only what the American
hroadeasting diet will be, but also at what times the meals will be served. And
vet NAB has no checkrein or overseeing status over what the raters do or how
they do it. Broadcasting is, therefore, allowing an outsider to become master
of its own house and does not even check his health card.

Mr. Corrixs. That speech was made, Mr. Howze, about 3 weeks
after I came to this business. The only exception I would take to that
now is the statement about which I do not quarrel with the validity.

Mr. ITowze. 1 gather that from what you say.

Mr. Corrans. At that time, T had no information whatever which
would canse me concern about the technical validity or competency of
the rating services. So I certainly, at that point, made no charge in
vespect to that.

As I pointed out a while ago, the longer I served in this job, the more
I had reason to question this basic validity and the more reason I had
to feel that broadcasting needed a high degree of competence and a
high degree of assurance in the accuracy of these reports.

You will find, as my speeches went along from that point, that 1
stressed this more and 1 became very hopeful about this particular
thing when the so-called .\S.\ Committee was first constituted and
charged with that responsibility. I had felt that out of that work, we
would find many of these answers.

As I point out in my statement, 1 think that work was very signifi-
cant and very helpful, but I think that the committee left unanswered
many questions about basic quality which I feel we still need to have
answered.

T would also like to point out, too, that as I progressed in this serv-
ice, I began to recognize the need of much more basic research into
the content and consequence of what was broadcast.

Qo I recommended to our board that we create a research department
so that we could do a more significant job in this area. That recom-
mendation was accepted and we did get this research department
created and that department was given by our board, as a first assign-
ment, the question of examining into the validity and the accuracy of
the met hodology used in rating services.

Mr. ITowze. One thing I do want to east into relief here is the change
in your thinking with your growing experience in this industry. Your
emphasis originally was on use, as T understand it, and yvou make sev-
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eral references to that in your statement, particularly on page 7, where
you say at the bottom of the page:

Ratings are not only important to the broadcaster in his efforts to be.respon-
sive to the needs and desires of his listeners and viewers, but these services are
used to a very great degree by those in the business of purchasing broadcast
time for the placement of advertising.

One of the things, as I see it, that I believe the subcommittee wants
to bring out is to find the extent to which these ratings are used by
people who are purchasing time; the extent to which broadcasting
may not be, as you said in your California speech, the master of its own
house.

Mr. Corrins. I do not question the propriety of examining into
use. You have called before you many witnesses who have very spe-
cialized expertise and experience in that field, which I do not have.

I do not want to give the committee any impression that I have
decided that the uses made of broadcasting are fine and good and I no
longer have concern about how they may be used. But I did want
this committee to understand that my own feeling is that the real,
central, basic problem here, and basic concern, which I hope the com-
mittee has, and the basic concern which we have is this question of
inherent validity and acceptability and competence and accuracy, be-
cause I think that if we stray off from that, why, then we get bogged
down very much as the ASA Committee and we do not get the answer
to that.

Mr. Howze. I recognize your concern there, sir, but I suspect there
will be people who will appear later before this subcommittee who
will suggest, if not say outright, that it is very difficult and perhaps
meaningless to make these abstract statistical studies outside the con-
text of the use to which the information is going to be put. And you
take the ASA committee to task, as you have just suggested, for not
concentrating on the basic statistical validity of the reports and say
that the committee departed from its idealistic purpose and got too
much into questions of use.

Mr. Corrins. Well, T would certainly like to have seen that commit-
tee, and I would like yet to see that committee get back into this area
and concentrate on whether or not the data and the projections made
from that data can be regarded as a presumptively sound and accurate
reflection of what it purports to represent.

And that the committee would not do. Every time it got close to
the question of quality, every time it got close to the question of accu-
racy, it said, “But this depends on how it is used.”

In that respect, T think the committee was wrong. As a layman
from my own reflection about the matter. I sort of adhere to the basic
Broposition of what is true and what is right, well, you do not have to

e too concerned about how it may be used. It is when something is
not or may not be accurate because of a lack of competence in the
development of that that you get into more trouble with respect to how
it may be used.

Mr. Howze. T have a couple more questions, for which you may like
to have Mr. Goldberg join you at the witness table, if there is no
objection.

Mr. Moss. The Chair hears no objection.
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Mr. GoLpeerc. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, my
nNaXlIe; is Melvin A. Goldberg. I am vice president for research at the
Mr. CoLuins. Prior to coming to NAB, which was just recently—
Mr. GoLpeerc. In August, I came to the NAB, and prior to that,
for 615 years I was director of research for Westinghouse Broad-
casting Co.
er. owze. These questions you may consider as addressed to either
of you.
eginning on page 8 of your statement, Governor Collins, you de-
seribe briefly the NAB research program of which Mr. Goldberg is
present head, I guess.

Is the initiation of that program a result of a change from the time
you took office until the views you have expressed today?

Mr. Corrins. No, sir; the initiation of that program is the result
of recognition, more and more, as I have served 1n this position, of the
need of basic research in many aspects of the content and consequence
of what was broadcast. I have felt all along that one of the prime
needs, if not the most important of all the needs, was the question of
some research and better understanding and better development of the
methodology of these rating studies.

Mr. Howze. The theoretical methodological considerations?

Mr. CoLLins. Not only the theoretical,%)ut also I think there is &
grave need for research in the application of the methodology and
the procedures followed in order to effect the methodology.

Mr. Howze. By application, do you mean what we have referred
here loosely to as use, such as programing decisions?

Mr. CorLins. No, No; I am talking about the rating services’ own
efforts to accomplish the end product from their methodology.

Mr. Howze. You would be talking, then, about the quality control
over the interviewing processes?

Mr. CoLLiNs. Yes.

Mr. GoLbBErRG. The problems that the ASA committee has brought
up in terms, for example, of interviewer control, of diaries, of the
sampling procedures for the “Jon’t knows” or those who refuse to
respond, or those who have not been included in the sample and the
substitutions, all of those various procedures, we know there are errors
inherent in the basic procedures.

We do not really know the magnitude of the error and we do not
know the direction of the error for particular program ratings, as
well as the total sets in use.

Mr. Howze. What sort of progress would you say your study has
made to date?

Mr. GoLpserG. At the moment, it is just talking. We have had
meetings with members of each of the rating services, as well as with
research directors of networks. We waited mostly until after the Fed-
eral Trade Commission report was issued and have gone over the
Madow report. I hope we are ready to start it. The board has ap-
B{roved and we have the funds budgeted. There is another area. The

adow committee report discussed the services and what the services
can do, but nothing was said really about what the stations can do—
the ilndividual stations—and what they can do with the data as it
stands.
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Mr. Howze. Well, the board’s decision to go into this research
project, 1 assume, is regarded as carrying out the association’s obliga-
tion to 1ts membership ¢

Mr. GoLpsigrg. Yes. It covers more than just ratings. The research
program is designed to go into the whole communications process as
1t relates to radio and television.

Mr. Corrans. I would like to elaborate a little bit on that. Our
board has recognized that while there has been a vast amount of
research into the technology of broadeasting, there has been little,
really, basic research over the years into this highly important and
highly socially significant field of content and consequence. Our
board, representative of the broadeasters in our membership, has felt
that the NAB should provide leadership and means of filling a great
vacuum of need there. That is one thing that has stimulated us. Ve
have been stimulated by many other matters aside from ratings and
the use of ratings and the methodology of ratings, but that certainly
was a significant part of the reason for our interest and the reason for
the development of this overall broad program.

Mr. Howze. Has your research thus far gone, or will it go into
individual surveys and tabulation of, let’s say, diaries for individual
surveys which have been made by the rating services?

Mr. Gornrere. I really could not say at the moment. It might.

Mr. Howze. It has not happened yet?

Mr. Gorpirre. No. Actually, I started in this job in .\ugust, and
I must admit that between conventions and speeches, there has been
very little time to do very much.

Mr. Howze. What do you consider, Governor, the obligation of the
National Association of Broadeasters to its members in ascertaining
the validity from the factual, scientific, theoretical, point of view of
these audience measurement reports?

Mr. Corrixs. Well, it is difficult to be definitive about that, but I
do think that the broadeaster should have a better and more effective
analysis and check on the accuracy of these reporting services. We
had hoped that we could find some help in that respect through your
ASA committee, and we did. But as I say, that committee pointed up
as many or more questions than they resolved so far as the broadecaster
having something he could depend upon as having had a review of the
validity of these services.

Now, I do not know how to respond precisely to your auestion,
hecause we have this research committee and it has been charged by
our board and by our membership through the board with the responsi-
bility of finding ways in which the broadcaster can be better assured
of the soundness of these methodologies and these procedures, and
that is part of the exploration work that this committee and Mr.
Goldberg are now doing.

I do not have the competence to say precisely what direction or
what specific things will Ee done to accomplish that objective.

Mr. Howze. Just one more matter I would like to take up briefly.

There has been discussion in the trade press recently about meetings
between you, Governor, and representatives of advertisers regarding
guaranteed circulation plans, whereby an advertiser, as I under-
stand it, would pay a certain mmonnt of money for his time for spot an-
nonneements. geared to a given rating point and if that rating point
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was not attained, then the station licensee would agree to give the ad-
vertiser a certain amount of “free” spots until he had gotten what he
had guaranteed. Would you enlarge on that? )

Mr. Coruins, I am not aware of that report. I did not read it and
I do not know what basis there could be for it. I have not had any
meeting with advertisers, nor have I engaged in any such discussion
as that.

Mr. Howze. You have never heard of such a plan?

Mr. Corrixs. No, sir; I have never been involved in the discussion
of any such plan with any advertisers. )

Now, 1 met with a group of advertisers over a year ago in New York.
and we had a rather broad discussion of advertising and broadeasting.
and I would not say that somewhere in that meeting, this sort of thing
did not come up, but there certainly has been no specific discussion of
that. And I do not recall any disenssion of that there. So I think
somebody has been misled.

Mr. Howze. Perhaps the trade press has been indulging in what has
recently been called wishful thinking.

I have nothing further, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Bennett?

Mr. Bexxerr. Governor Collins, this is a complex subject to me, and
vou said something about it being complex to you. It is more complex
to me.

But I am woundering, as T have listened o your statement, in what
respects this committee can deal with this problem. I asswmne that if
we have any jurisdiction over the matter at all, it must resolve itself
somewhat in how a broadeast station is operating in the publie intevest.

Now, to what extent. in your opinion. do these ratings affect the op-
eration of a broadeast station in the public interest ?

Mr. Corraxs. Well, I am quite sure. Congressman Bennett, that that
would vary as between different broadeasters and different segments of
the industry.

One network will probably nse the rating services in one manner
and another network may well use them in a different manner. And
all of them will tell you that the use of rating services is only one of
many factors that they are concerned with in the development of their
programing plans.

Now. I think, and I am sure vour staff and your chairman anticipate
just exactly that, that you will receive testimony from various users
of the ratings and that thev will shed much light on the extent to
which they do use the rating services. I think they will develop here
experiences that they have had and from many witnesses vou will
probably find beneficial experiences, and from some you will find the
contrary to that. I think that the simple fact that the committee is
bringing all this to light is going to be extremely helpful. and T think
the faet that you are having this discussion will certainly create a
higher dedication and a better purpose in not only the rating services,
but all those who use the rating services. '

T think in that respect, certainly, what you do here can be very
helpful. )

I think, too, that we need more professional, scientific investigation
of this question of the validity and the correctness of these method-
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ologies, and perhaps this committee would find it in order to authorize
some further research in that area.

Now, we are trying to do something in that area ourselves and
we expect to. L

Mr. Bexxerr. Do you have any information that the public is
wetting any bad programs because of the use of these ratings?

Mr. Corrixns. Well, T do not think you can deal with that question
that simply, Mr. Bemnett. I wish T could. I think that there are
broadcasters

Mr. BExxETT. You spoke at great length about the accuracy and
the validity of ratings and the need for more accuracy. You have
not said how that might be achieved, and 1 have not any idea how
1t can be achieved, either. 1 can see how it could be important, if
somebody is going to use ratings, that they be accurate. What I am
wondering is, if they are not accurate, does anybody know whether
the public is getting a bad deal about it in their programing?

I hate to get into programning, because our committee has been
round and round and playing ring-around-the-rosy with programing
for years, and no matter how we deal with it, we always come up with
the same answer, that there is not anything we can do about. it ex-
cept turn off the TV set if we do not like the program.

Mr. CoLrins. So much of that turns, Mr. Bennett, on the individ-
nal broadeaster, the individual attitudes, and the individual desires
of those in broadcasting. In many respects individual rating reports
«an be tremendously helpful and beneficial and in the public interest.

For exaniple, the report I gave you in my statement, that report
can be used to advantage and 1t can be abused in the public interest.

You may recall that that report showed that at 8 o'clock, the pre-
ponderant audience listening to that program were children under
12 years of age. Well, now, the effect of that on that broadcaster
is going to depend upon the individual broadcaster.

ITe well could benefit from that information. On the other hand,
he could well not benefit from it. This is a highly competitive, and
of course, it is a highly individual system of broadecasting that we
have. It is the only one like it in the world. I submit that out of
it has come the finest hroadcasting in the world by far.

At the same time, the flexibility that a free society provides is nat-
urally going to allow for abuses, as we all understand. That is the
reason I come back, every time I get into this jungle of use. how one
would use it and how the other would use it, to the proposition
that the big thing, the tremendously important thing, is to
have the feeling that what he is getting is valid. Then, through
other means that the Government has and that the public has, it
can call for a sound and proper application of these services and
sound uses to be made of them.

Mr. Bex~ETr. Is it possible, in your opinion, for a rating service
just to test or to check 346 people or families and then project-that
to 145,000 listeners with any degree of accuracy?

Mr. Corrins. I would have a serious question that it conld. But 1
think the scientists and the researchers should get that answer for us
and it is beyond me to give you a definitive answer.
~ Mr. ?ENNE’I’I‘. Do you think we could understand it if they gave
1t to us?

99-942—63—pt. 1——2'
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Mr. Corrans. Well, I do not know.

Mr. BExnert. Do you know in general how they project these, what
qualification figures they use to get the 145,000 or what rule they use
to achieve this¢ Is there a standard rule?

Mr. GoLpBEre. It is not a standard rule. The theory on all of these
samples is that the sample taken by the rating service 1S representative
of the entire population of television set owners. TUnder that theory,
if the sample is a good one, if, let’s say, 10 percent of the sample then
views a particular program, then it is assumed that 10 percent of the
entire population of television set owners will also have viewed that
program. But that is in the whole theory of sampling, which the
A SA committee went into in some detail.

Mr. Bexverr. Whether that is a valid assumption or not, nobody
knows.

Mr. GoLpsere. The problem we face is how accurate are the proce-
dures and how far have we progressed in this science of opinion re-
search or rating research or attitude research in this whole area of
sampling and interviewing and so on, and this is where we do have
problems, sir.

Mr. Bexnerr. What is there, Mr. Goldberg, that the committee can
do about this, in your opinion? Your argument. T mean.

Mr. Gorpnera. It is very difficult, sir, to understand, because we
have been trying—this is basically a new field. Tt started, you might
sav, in 1935 or thereabouts. We have been trying to get through on
this. There have been studies, for example, on interviewer bias.
How does the interviewer bias a respondent? Mr. Gallup has done
many studies in the area of questions. In sampling, again, we have
the problem. We know the probability sample is about the best you
can get. The census has done a lot of work on that. But we do not
know what happens when you digress a little bit. T think we just
have to do more studies and what you are doing is bringing this all to
light again so that we can focus on some of these questions that have
been sort of passed by.

Mr. Bexxerr. Ilow might the use of the ratings by a broadeaster
affect the operation of his station in the public interest, in your
opinion?

Mr. GoLpsErG. Well, sir, these ratings are essentially tools and they
can be used as the management sees fit, for his decisions. )

Mr. BExNETT. Suppose, right there, the rating people have com-
pletely erroneous information about the number of people, the kind of
people who are listening, and so forth, and they sell that to the broad-
caster. He buyvs them. On the basis of that erroneous information,
he. together with some advertiser, sells some time and puts out a pro-
gram. Now, is that necessarily against the public interest would that
have any effect ?

\Ir. Gorpnrra. Not necessarily. First of all, that is not usually the
only tool that he uses. There are many different tools that he will use.

Mr. Bexvyerr. T am not assuming that. ITam just assuming that he
is buying or getting an erroneous rating report, the number of people
that are listening in a certain time to a certain station, and he buys
that report and then sells some time to an advertiser, who, in turn, puts
out or gets a program on theair at that particular time.
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Mr. Gorpeere. It is conceivable, sir, and we do know there are some
biases, for example, in the rating report where people will say they are
watching, let us say, “Meet the Press,” when they are actually watch-
ing a western. Under those circumstances, “Meet the Press” will have
a higher audience than it actually would have and possibly the public
interest would be served, let us say, better in that regard.

The problem is, you do not know how you are doing it. This is one
of the real problems we face. If it is in error, it could or could not be
in the public interest. We are not sure.

Mr. Ben~err. Well, take this sample that Governor Collins has
given us of the 346 tabulated. They come up with Monday morning,
85

Mr. Corrins. That is evening.

Mr. Bexyerr. Thatisevening? Oh, p.n. ; excuse me,

P.m., 21,200 teenagers between 13 and 17 were listening and 175,000
children, i2 or younger. Would that be used to determine whether
they put on the “Lone Ranger” or some other type of children’s pro-
gram, a detective program, or a wild west program?

Mr. Goupiere. No, sir; this applies to the particular program on
that station at that time. If you change the program, you are going
to change the audience composition that views that particular program,
so that I do not think we can make the assumption that these children
would then watch any show on at that time.

Mr. Bexyerr. What 1 am trying to figure out, if I could, it is inter-
esting to me to know whether anybody has any information as to
whether these ratings in any wav are a fraud on the public. Are they
responsible for bad television and radio programs in some way or
another? T guessbecause if they are, it seems to me we have something
here. Iftheyarenot——

Mr. Corrins. Mr. Bennett, I think those questions could better be
put to people who are responsible for programing. It is hard for us
to speak for them, because the only thing we have in that respect would
be hearsay and they are here and could speak for themselves.

I would like to say one thing, though, before I leave, and T did not
emphasize this in my statement, and I wish I had. That is, that while
the complexities and difficulties are extremely involved in television,
that is more the case in radio, and the services that the radio broad.
caster gets in the way of rating and the public has indirectly are most
meager, in my judgment, and we desperately need an improvement in
the quality of rating services in radio. That is basically true because
the createst radio audiences are when the people are most mobile. The
highest of andiences occur when people are out in their cars and have
their portable radios, and not when they are home. Of course, the
possibilities and the means for measuring that audience are tremen-
dously difficult.

Mr. Bex~err. Do you know what percentage of the broadcasters of
radio and TV use some type of rating service ¢

Mr. Govpeere. No, sir.

Mr. Corrins. I think they all look at it. To what extent they use
it, I do not know.

Mr. Benwerr, Do they all take a service or buy a service?

Mr. CorLins. No, sir.

Mr. Gorpeera. No, sir.
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Mr. Ben~erT. Are these available for free, or do they have to buy
them ?

Mr. Coruins. They have to pay for them. They subscribe to them.

Mr. BExnerT. You say they all look at them.

Mr. Corrins. Well, they hear from them and they are well adver-
tised, the ones that get the fine ratings, they are advertised. The
question, the matter of ratings gets to all broadcasters. They are
all conscious of it.

Mr. Bennerr. Would there be a substantial number of broadcasters
in the country using ratings—buying and using them?

Mr. CoLuins. I would say yes to that, that in television, more than
radio, but in all broadcasting, there certainly is a substantial number
of broadcasters who are concerned with and assiduously examining
rating reports.

Mr. Bexnerr. How many rating people are in the business? Are
there a large number of companies or firms ?

Mr Corrins. Well, like most any other business, there are big ones
and they trail off into minor ones down the line. T think the AS.\
committee found that there were seven substantial businesses en-
gaged in these operations.

Mr. Bennerr. Does it require a license to operate a rating service?

Mr. CorLins. Not unless they are under some local law. They are
not licensed by the FCC or under the control or supervision of any
Federal agency.

Mr. Bexxerr. Well, in this investigation or this study, you are
making, how much time are yon going to devote to this particular
problem ?

Mr. Gorpsere. I could not say at the moment, sir. It is all part
of the problem of basic research in this whole area. For example, if
we could find out more about the impact of the medium, the whole
process of communications, then exposure is only one factor in this
whole relationship, and that is all this would be.

Mr. Bexyerr. Although it has been regarded by your association
as a serious problem, @0vernor, for some time, vou still have not
gotten down to really studying it yet ?

Mr. Corrins. I think we have made pretty good progress. taking
into account all of the practical handicaps that we have had. We
have, within these 2 years, developed the need for research, we have
developed an acceptance on the part of our membership to support a
research program, we had a very outstanding committee of hroad-
casters, headed by Mr. Don McGannon, the president of Westinghouse,
that took some 6 months in making its study about how a research
program should be set up. That committee took into account the
possibility, for example, of having a research program centered at a
university, of having research services that would be headed up in
New York, the difference between having fragmented programing,
having a centralized one. It really made an outstanding study and
then made its report to the board. The board approved its report
unanimously, then we had to budget the money for it, and I think
taking into account all of the practical

Mr. Benverr. This is the study you are talking about, the study
you are going to make now?
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Mr. Corrixs. No; the rating methodology is just one phase of
this overall, broad program, but it happens to be the No. 1 project in
that program.

Mr. BexneTT. But as of now, if I understand you correctly, your
principal criticism of the ratings is the questions you have in your
mind as to their accuracy and their validity and something should be
done to check?

Mr. Corrins. That should be our No. 1 concern. That does not
mean that we should not be concerned with use and the abuse of use
and that sort of thing. But I think undergirding all of these various
questions of use is the basic problem of whether these things are worth
using at all, and to what degree are they worth using.

Mr. Bexxerr. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Corins. At the same time, I say very candidly, I think there
is a sound need for valid, good, rating services in broadcasting.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Rogers?

Mr. Roaers of Florida. Thank von, Mr, Chairman.

Of course, I am delighted to see Governor Collins here, having
known him for many years when he was a very competent, excellent
Governor of Florida.

T am delighted to see him devote his talents to this industry.

It is my feeling, just offhand, from all that I have read and heard,
that the rating organizations can, in effect, determine the life or death,
in many instances, of programs and even broadcasting stations. If it
is a very low rated station, they get very little income, I presume, from
national advertisers. Where they have a high rating with these
rating services, then I presume they get a good bit of national adver-
tising, would that be true, generally ?

Mr. Corrins. I think basically that is true, yes, sir. I do not say
the rating services determine the life or death. But I say the measure
of an audience determines the prosperity of a local station, and its
means and ability to attract more income.

Mr. Rocrrs of Florida. Now, depencding on the reliability of the
rating service, if it is done properly, it would have one effect. If it
were done improperly, it could determine the life or death, counld it
not ?

Mr. CorrLixs, Yes. it could in either case.

Mr. Goprerg. Whether it is done, Mr. Rogers, sir, whether it is
done accurately or inaccurately, that same conclusion could prevail.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. T understand.

Now. what would be vour feeling on requiring the FCC to license
these companies?

Myr. Cornixs. T have given no thought to that one at all, Mr. Rogers.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. Well, to have certain standards set that
determine scientifically whether it is proper to take 348 people or 346
people. whatever has heen shown, and project that into hundreds of
thonsands—should there be some standard to avoid a frand upon the
industry ‘tself, or do you feel that the broadeasting industry, through
your organization, can set standards that can be relied upon?

Mr. Corrixs. Well, we would certainly like to try our hand at the
free, vohmtary way. But T do not hesitate to sav to yvou that per-
sonally, if it took a licensing program to give the broadeaster a
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sounder assurance of accuracy in these ratings, T personally would not
look npon that with disfavor.

Mr. Gorpeere. Mr. Rogers, sir, on that, the members of the Ameri-
can Public Opinion Research Association have long discussed this
problem of setting up standards or ethics for their practitioners.

Rating research is one part of the whole reseavch area. of market
research, opinion research, attitnde research. The technicians have
not vet gotten to the point where we know what real good standards
would be in this regard. We know that we have set up a code of
ethical practices with which we wounld hope all of our members would
comply.

But the other aspect of licensing them and then saying that what,
they are doing, and this is in terms of the technical, would be OK and
give it a stamp of approval. T do not think the members of our associ-
ation, that is, the researchers themselves, would agree on what are
proper, technical standards.

Mr. Rocarrs of Florida. Well, would the industry, you think, be
willing to pay for larger samples?

Mr. Coutans. I think if it were determined that larger samples were
necessary in order to have a more accurate reporting. it wonld. But I
do not accept that premise as a sound one, that that is altogether what
is wrong, that they just do not have large enough samples. T know
some of the rating services point that ont. from time to time. that they
could do better if they took larger samples. But T do not accept that
premise.

Mr. Roarrs of Florida. Of course, T feel, too, it wonld be better if we
conld let the association set standards or go into this prablem first.
But. T am pleased to know that von wonld not. be adverse 1f thia ia not
effective to handle the problem to at least consider licensing under
FCC, which T certainlv would be willing for this committee to con-
sider, too. if this problem is not solved by the industry.

Thank vou verv much.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Snringer?

Mr. Serixarr. Governor Collins. T would like to come to one phase—
whether this is small or laree, T do not know—iust. one phase of the
whole industry, and that is the networks and their relations to ratings.
Tt is a fact. is it not. that nracticallv all of the ratings that are set up
for nationwide network broadcasting are done by one service?

Mr. Corrans. No: I think, Mr. Springer

Mr. Sprinaer. Did vou get all my question, Governor? Tisten very
closely. if vou will. please. Please read it back.

(Question read.)

Mr. Corrrys. T would say two, Mr. Snringer.

Mr. SprrvaEr. What are the two? T am talking about the TV net-
work nationwide only.

Mr. Corrins. Nielsen and ARB.

Mr. Serinarr. In percentage, how much does Nielsen do?

Mr. Corrans. T cannot answer that.

Mr. Gororera. In terms of dollars, are vou referring to?

Mr. Sprivarr. In terms of percentages. How much business do
thev do of the two?

My Garnerra. T wonld puess, and it would only be a guess, that 75
percent. ‘
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Mr. SeriNGER. Well, it is nearer 95 percent.

Mu. Coruins. I did not know that.

Mr. Seringer. Now, Governor, it is a matter of fact that the TV
nationwide programs of the networks are governed by one service,
is that right—that is, rating service ?

Mr. Corrins. I cannot accept the figures about percentage there,
Mr. Springer. I have always felt there are two major concerns in
this field, ARB and Nielsen. The Nielsen Co., of course, has a much
further-reaching business scope than just broadeast ratings. In fact,
broadcast ratings is not the major part of its services. They are
engaged in all kinds of statistical ratings that affect marketing and
research and things of that sort, that are used, and their business
interests go much beyond broadecast rating. But I have always
thought there were two.

Mr. Springer. Mr. Chairman, I have another question.

Mr. Moss. T just wanted to observe that the testimony we shall
hear later in the day is that the CBS network, in 1962, paid $271,100
to Nielsen, $36,700 to ARB. And I believe that that 1s in about the
same ratio as payments by NBC.

Mr. Corrins. T was not aware of that, but I have no reason to
question it.

Mr. SeriNGer. Now, let us assume for a second that these ficures
are true. As a matter of fact, then, one rating service is going to be
the largest single factor that the networks are going to have in deter-
mining whether or not to put a program on its network, is that not
true?

Mr. Corrins. Mr. Springer, the networks will strongly contend,
and I do not know that I should speak for them, because they are
here and can speak for themselves, but they will strongly contend
that the consideration of these rating reports is only one factor that
they take into account in determining their program policies. They
have their own statisticians. They subscribe to all these services.
They have their own individual ways of determining what they re-
gard as of public interest, and they have their own sense of responsi-
bility to public duty and those sorts of things. They all enter into
this broad process of their program decisions. They will explain all
that tovou. I am sure.

Mr. SrrixGer. Do you know this for a fact. or is that what they
tell vou?

Mr. Corrins. I only know it from what they tell me. sir. But T will
add this, Mr. Springer, that I do not have any reason to question that,
and T frankly believe that is true.

Mr. Seringer. I want to refer back, if I may, to the 1958 and 1959
hearings before the old Legislative Oversight Subcommittee. Here is
a letter from the Senator from Washington. Warren Magnuson. to
Harvey S. Firestone, Jr. I wanttoreada portion of this:

Inctuded in Mr. Havens’ testimony was a reference to the occasion when the
National Broadcasting Co. canceled your company’s broadeast time on Monday
evening in order to make room for the Sid Caesar Show.

This is what happened: Here is a reply from Mr. ITarvey Firestone,
Jr., to Senator Magnuson :

The station in Richmond, Va., which had been carrying the “Voice of Firestone”
on NBC also had an affiliation with ABC. When we switched from NBC to
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ABC we asked all the stations which had double affiliations to continue to carry
the “Voice of Firestone.”

When they said switched, they were fired is what they meant to say.

We asked all the stations which had double affiliations to continue to carry the
“Voice of Firestone.” The station in Richmond informed us that it would do so
only if it felt that the public wanted the “Voice of Firestone” continued. We
knew of no way to prove to the station that the public wanted to continue the
“Voice of Firestone’ except to insert an advertisement in the Richmond papers
advising the public that the “Voice of Firestone” would not be heard in the Riclh-
mond area unless the station received enough letters requesting its continuance.

This same thing was done in Roanoke, when the stations had two
networks, many of them did. After they were out—they were able

to maintain their time on ABC, because by this time, there were some
3,000 letters and cards coming in saying that they wanted “Voice of
Firestone” continued.

Let me see what NBC said :

The reason given by the network for discontinuing our progranr was that it
did not have a high enough rating. The network pointed out that although our
program was of outstanding quality, the program preceding us had a higher
rating than our show and that the program which followed us could not get high
ratings because when our show came on, part of the audience tuned to other
networks and did not return to NBC after our show was off the air.

Now let me continue just another paragraph:

This was somewhat surprising to us because in February 1951, our company
asked the National Broadcasting Co. for its recommendations to provide Fire-
stolte with a more popular television and radio show. We emphasized that we
were willing to consider any type of television and/or radio program which would
maintain a quality format and be a sound investment of advertising dollars.

In that same mronth, Mr. Niles Trammell, who was then president of NBC,
and a group of NBC representatives came to Akron and made a presentation in
which they urged the continuance of the “Voice of Firestone” on both radio and
television. The net of their presentation was that the “Voice of Firestone” was
not only an excellent program for our company, but also a highly valued program
for the National Broadcasting Co., and they showed us statistics which indicated
that on a cost-per-listener basis it compared very favorably with other television
and radio programs.

T want toread as a part of that same letter a letter from David Sarn-
off. chairman of the board of RCA. I read from Dr. Sarnoft’s letter:

We at the National Broadeasting Co. have a deep sense of pride in being able
to shave in this anniversary observance with the Firestone Tire and Rubber Co.

This letter was written about 4 months before the quotation I have
previously given, I should say in all fairness.

Dut our tribute must be to the leaders of that great company whose faith in
tlie public’s love for fine music has been fulfilled and renewed over the past 25
successful years. The acceptance and stability of the “Voice of Firestone” goes
far bevond mere program duration. Many of its orchestra members have per-
formed every Monday night for as many as 15 and 20 years. This is not an
anniversary of endurance. It is an anniversary of gratitude to a company which
for a1 quarter of a centuy has been bringing a fine and wholesome broadcast series
to Anlerican homes.

Five months later they canceled the contract.

a0 2 . 5 a

This is what I am talking about, Governor, in this whole question
of where ratings stand. This is the classic examnple in television of
what happens with ratings. Now, was it justified ?

Well, actnally, ABC went to a test of whether it should or should
not in the Roanoke and Richmond areas retain the program. It came
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to the conclusion that the program was of such quality and desirability
that they continued it, even though the program had been canceled
by N B&

I want to put this question to you: Is not this pretty good evidence
that networks are listening very closely to what ratings are from month
to month?

Mr. Corrixs. I cannot pass upon the individual example you have
given, Congressman Springer, but I certainly assert that 1t is'true that
the networks do pay a great deal of attention to what these rating
reports are.

Mr. Serixger. Now I want to come to the final part of it, the sec-
ond part of my question.

You have said on page 1, and I quote you, paragraph 3:

But at the outset I would like to assure you that ratings are only one of the
factors involved in the program decision-making process for both the broadcaster
and the advertiser.

Now, Governor, will you take them one, two, three, four, five, the
other factors which you say make up their decision ?

Mr. CorLins. Mr. Goldberg will respond to that.

Mr. Gorpsera. Is it all right if 1 put in some of these, sir?

Mr. Serizcer. 1 would rather it be the Governor who will answer,
but if you want to collaborate, that is all right.

Mr. Corrixs. Well, in the first place, sir, every network and all
broadcasters project a substantial amount of programing that they
do without regard to what the rating figures may be.

Mr. Serizcer. You understand, 1 am talking about prime hours.
This is a very restricted question which 1 am putting out, and that is
prinie hours of network broadcasting, nationwide.

Mr. Corrixs. Iven so, I think you will find that all of the networks
now, in prime time, for example, broadcast documentaries that under-
line, give the answer to questions of why and how things occurred
that are important to the people in the current news that are not re-
garded as being responsive, precisely, to audience measurements. But
out of a sense of obligation and out of a sense of desire to serve the
public interest—I think that has importance in this picture.

Mr. SpriNGer. Governor, I am going to have to get this, if you
can, in a short sentence or two—I am not sure I understood you.
I am asking

Mr. Corrins. I think, one, that they have many programs they
project that they regard as in the public interest that are scheduled
and programed without regard to the size of the audience that they
anticipate receiving for that program. I say there is some of that.
and some of that is done by all of the networks.

I also want to point out to you that there is sponsorship of some
programs that is made without regard to the size of audience antici-
pated. For example, and I mention this merely as an example, the
Hallmark programs, where Mr. Hall, for Hallmark cards, broadeasts,
in prime time, programs that he feels are of high cultural value to
the people, and that is scheduled without regard by Mr. ITall, I think.
to the size of the audience it might attract. Certainly, he is interested
in the size, but he feels that the tvpe of audience that he will acquire
will provide him a sound audience for his personal and his business
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message, and he also has a deep sense of personal responsibility, I think,
as a man, and his company does as a business, to make that contri-
bution to the American people. So I think that enters the picture.

Mr. Serincer. Will you yield, Governor, at that point? I want
to insert a question at this point.

Is it not true that what the Hall people are doing is one of the
finest programs that we have on the air, and he only does that on
rare occasions? Is that not correct ?

My, Corrixs. I think he hasone about every 3 months.

Mr. Serivaer. That is about once every 3 months, or roughly four
times a year.

Mr. gOLLINS. Maybe more often, I am not sure. They do not come
regularly. but I still say that is scheduled in prime time and not
scheduled in response to what the rating reports will be, or have been,
for the preceding one. You asked me to give you an example.

Mr. Sprincer. Actually, though, is not that program very similar
to what United States Steel did with “Peter PPan” 7 or 8 vears ago.
which probably had the highest audience ever for any kind of enter-
tainment in this country for that hour; ever before in history? Now,
that has a high rating anytime, this program: does it not? This is
a program which everybody looks forward to three or four times
a year.

yMr. Corrins. Some of them have high ratings; some have high
audience acceptance; some do not. But I think Mr. Iall wonld be
the first to tell you that, regardless of the size of the audience, he
takes great pride in projecting to the American people something
he thinks is of exceptionally high quality, and I think that is the
case.

Mr. Sprixeer. Do vou think that is another factor which the net-
work takes into consideration, other than ratings?

Mr, Conrins. Yes, sir.

That comes to the factor of sponsorship, of desire, and interest.

Mr. Serivaer. Will yon state another one?

Mr. CovLrixs. Sometimes that is contrary to ratings. T have not
seen the rating, but vou referred to the “Voice of Firestone.” That
is currently being broadeast by ABC in prime time. T do not know
what the audience reaction is, but I frankly believe that inherent
in the decision of the Firestone people to project that, and inherent
in the decision of the ABC network, is not a controlling factor of
the size of the andience that it would attract. And that program.
incidentally, T see, has been nominated for, and has recently received,
an award as very outstanding programing for the henefit of the
American people.

Mr. Serixarr. Actoally, if you want to know the whole history
of Firestone, T will relate it to vou. They had a much bhetter hour
than thev have now with ABC. NBC let them off. so to speak.

Then ABC moved the hour back to 10 o’clock, which they did not
want Dhecause for some 20 vears since 1928, or 25 years previous to
that, they had the hour of 8:30 to 9 o'clock on both TV and radio.

Ro they were moved back to an hour which they at least determined
was not nearly as good an honur as the one that they had before. So
the program cilect has heen downgraded, even though it is still on.
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Mr. Corrins. I hope you will ask that same question of these net-
work people, Mr. Springer, and they can tell you all these factors.
I can assert that I am satisfied the statement I make here is true:

That they do take into account various other factors in their de-
cision-making as to programing. I did not limit my statement to
prime time, as you limited your question, but I still say that is true
as to prime time. Perhaps not to the degree that it is in nonprime
time, but take this into aceount, sir:

That there is a very valid reason for networks to program for large
segments of the population that is interested in types of programing.

We have a very democratic process here and, I think, that 1s neces-
sarily true in our democratic society. Certainly, I think if the net-
work did not pay some regard to what they felt was the public
interest in its entertainment and in its information in other program-
mmg: I think if it paid no regard to that, that it would be subject
to rather severe criticism for dictatorial assumptions and autocratic
attitudes and that sort of thing.

I think we must recognize that they ought to give regard to what
people want.

Mr. Seringer. All right.

Mr. Corrins. Just like I think you, as Congressmen, give regard to
what your constituents want, and just as every competitive business
operates in terms of what its constituents want.

Now, the basic fact is: Do they have the underlying information
which they can put credence in that justifies them in giving the con-
sideration they may give in weighting this whole decisionmaking
process in regard to rating reports.

Mr. SeringEr. I take 1t, then, from this answer, that you feel that
ratings do have a very substantial effect upon the networks in deter-
mining what programs they are going to put on in the prime hours?

Mr. CorLins. I do not think there 1s any question about that, but I
do not think it is conclusive.

Mr. Srringer. Now, I am just wondering, from something you said
here, and trying to end this on a constructive note: Do you think there
is any better way to do this—I am talking about all networks, all
three of the networks—to divide the prime time based upon the five
or six major categories of interest, rather than upon ratings?

Mr. Corrins. Would you state that again ?

Mr. SpriNGER. As you mentioned here, travel, news, adventure, cul-
ture would be another one, art, music and drama, I take it, would be
a part of it, and documentary. Eight would be special events, I take
it—the President, public events, and those types of things.

Mr. Corrins. I am not following you. I do not know what you
arereading from or what you are alluding to.

Mr. SeriNGeR. I am reading from my notes, notes I have made here
of things you have said, plus some of the things I have put together.

Would it not be a constructive move by the networks to take the
major categories of interest and try to divide the time among those
major categories of interest rather than among this question of ratings
of programs?

That is what I am trying to get before you as a question.

Mr. Corrixs. No, sir, I do not think that we should devise a strait-
jacket of specific delineations of that kind. I think that under our
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systein, there should be more flexibility and more freedom for the
broadeaster than that would allow.

Now, I do think that every network and every broadcaster has a
deep responsibility to program in the public interest and to give to his
audience good, broad, high-quality programing.

Mr. SerinGer. Is that not exactly what we are talking about here?
You mentioned some of these yourself.

Mr. Coruixs. Yes, I knovw.

Mr. SeriNGER. As one of the bases upon which he malkes his deci-
sion other than ratings?

Mr. Corrixs. Yes, sir.

I think there should be some of all that in their programing, but I
understood your question to be whether the segment of time in prime
time should be divided so that the public would be assured of a certain
amount of concentration in this field in this half hour, in this field
in another half hour, and so on, through the whole prime-time sched-
ule. I do not think the Government should impose that kind of a
restriction on a free broadcaster.

Mr. Sprixcer. Now, Governor, I will tell you why I brought that
forward as a final question:

For the simple reason that, as a result of the 1958 ro 1959 investiga-
tions by the Oversight Committee, that is, in effect, the whole impact
of that investigation upon the TV industry nationwide—I am talking
about the network level—we did get, as a result, more diversity of
programing.

That, I tTlink, was the real result that we got, if we did get a result,
from the 1958 and 1959 investigations.

Thank yon, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Counins. T think you would really destroy free broadeasting
if vou set about. to impose on the broadcaster that kind of a schedule,
Rir

Mr. Srrixcer. Actually, that is what has been happening. We have
been having parts of this program—and we hardly had any before
that—except you had programs like “Voice of Firestone.” Now, we
have one station here in Washington that is doing practically nothing
except that—the big programing—nothing except that.

Mr. Corrins. Soon after I came here, I made a speech—this one
was not read back to me, but I made a speech—in which T advocated a
blue-ribbon concept of programing under which—this was voluntary:
this was not anything the Government would impose us—the net-
works would voluntarily agree to schedule at least 2 hours each during
a week in prime time to very high-quality, blue-ribbon programing of
special contribution to the cultural advancement and information of
people, and that was not developed in response to that suggestion.

It never has been worked out, any formula to precisely accomplish
that. Yet, you can take these schedules now and, in reality, it has
been accomplished, because everyone of the networks are, in my judg-
ment, scheduling at least 2 hours in prime time of very high-quality
programing.

They did not accept it in the sense of adopting it as a program, and.,
vet, they have accepted and accomplished, really, what I had in mind
when I made that recommendation back some years ago.

Mr. Serixcer. That is all, Mr. Chairman. ‘
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Mr. Howr. Mr. Younger?

Mr. You~eer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Governor Collins, do you know whether the ratings on a network
program are taken from samples in the area of each station afliliated
with the network?

Mr. CoLuins. Mr. Younger, not the nationwide ratings. Samples
are taken on the basis of having something from each market. The
nationwide ratings that the networks use for their program evalua-
tions are not assured of having a sample from every market in the
country, and, as T understand it, they do not.

Mr. Yorncer. Then they could very well be inaccurate, couldn’t
they, unless they do get the various audiences in the various markets?

In other words, if you took all of your samples from New York,
you probably would not get the same results in a program as you
would if you took the same sample in Seattle or Portland or %an
Francisco ?

Mr. Coruixs. That would be true, but they will strongly urge that
the location of where they take these samples is determined on their
sclentific methodology, and that, in reality, they do not give unneces-
sary welght to certain areas of the country; that they do provide a
sound distribution of a reflection of opinion geographically as well as
demographically.

Whether that is true or not, of course, nobody really knows, and I
donot think anybody has really undertaken to determine the reliability
of the accuracy of these methodologies.

Mr. Youxeer. The ratings are made on a program, not particularly
on a station?

Mr. CoLLins. Both. They are made both ways.

Mr. Govpprre. Nationally, sir, they are based on the program.
Locally, it would be the program or the station.

Mr. Yorxcer. It would be on the program of the station, but you
would get a rating for a station in Washington, for instance, at any
one time, it would depend on what kind of a program they had, would
it not ?

Mr. Govpeerc. But that would not be in the national sample. The
national samples are based on a distribution throughout the country,
and apply not to local stations per se, but to the network programs.

At the local market level the people who do the tabulations would
then have it based on program and station. You do not have an indi-
vidual station on a national basis. This is the problem.

Mr. Yorxcer. You were speaking about broadeasters using the
rating in, for instance, scheduling a local program ?

Mr. GGorpBERG. Yes.

Mr. Youxger. In other words, they may not use the network pro-
gram. They may buy a program and air it. But the rating would be
on the program and not particularly on the station ?

Mr. Gorpeere. No, sir.

At the local level they would have them on both local programs and
network programs and the local station. It is all one.

Mr. Coruixs. What Mr. Younger means, and I think he is correct,
the rating of a given station is reflected by the program it was playing
at the time the sample is taken.
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Mr. Gorpsire. In the local rating report ; yes, sir.

Mr. Youncer. In other words, you do not get a rating that station
X can count on 50 percent of all the sets tuned in to station X. Thev
do not have that?

Mr. Corrins. That isright.

Mr. Youxcer. It might be for one program?

Mr. Gorpsere. That is right.

Mr. Youxger., But it might be only 10 percent for some other pro-
gram?

Mr. Gorpsere. That is correct, sir.

AMr. YoUNGER. So your ratings, first, are all based on the programs
and their desirability. Are the costs which are charged to the adver-
tiser based on the rating, or are they based on the time of the day?

Mr. GoLpeerc. Both. The number of people who will be viewing
a particular program, or any program, will tend to be larger in the
evening hours, prominently known as prime time, and during the day
you have fewer people available, and, therefore, the ratings will
usually be less, unless it is a special event like a World Series, or
something like that.

Mr. Younger. That would be true of any program 2

Mr. GorLDBERG. Yes, sir.

Mr. Youncer. So that they know what the audience is, normally.
during each hour of the day, and that is why they have what you call
the prime time when people, normally, the family is congregated in the
home.

If you have a rating of X program, and it is a good rating, and you
have ‘another program that does not have quite as good a rating, but
both of them are to be on prime time, does the price vary according
to the rating?

Mr. GoLpnere. We have no way of knowing, sir. Each station has
its own way of setting up a rate card, and you could not make a flat
statement and say it would or would not vary. It may or it may not.
But each station has its own.

Mr. Youncer. In other words, the networks charge accordingly ?

Mr. Gopeera. I do not know, sir.  You would have to ask them.

Mr. Youneer. Do you know whether the ratings are as accurate as
samples that would be taken by an appeal to the audience to send in box
tops for some gadget, and you would get a certain response ? 1Is that
as accurate or less accurate than a rating which might be made?

Mr. GorpsERG. In my opinion, sir. the ratings are much more ac-
curate than that type of appeal would be.

Mr. Youxcer. Much more satisfactory?

Mr. Gorpserc. Yes, siT.

People who send in box tops or write letters really are not representa-
tive of the population. Every study has shown that. The researchers
are agreed that the people who write in on the basis of appeals or
specific requests are not representative, and ratings, in my opinion, at
least, are much more satisfactory as & measure of audience than those.

Mr. Youncer. That is all T have.

Mr. Hur. Mr. Brotzman?
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Mr. Brorzyax. Governor, in your testimony, in your statement, the
bottom of the first page, you make this statement :

For some time after I came into broadcasting, I seriously questioned and
doubted the need for any audience-measuring efforts. A rather large number of
broadcasters had reported to me individual experiences of what seemed to be
clear abuses and gross inaccuracies in rating reports,

And then I think on the next page you generally said that after you
had assumed your office and became more conversant with the job, that
you had changed your opinion as to the need for a rating service, but
youstill believed the reform was needed ?

Mr. Corrins. Yes, sir.

31[1 Brorzaran. I think that would be a fair paraphrase of what you
said.

Mr. CorLins. Yes, sir.

Mr. Brorzyan. Now, in an attempt to move out of the general into
the specific, I wonder it you could give the Committee examples, first
of all, of these individual experiences that amounted to clear abuses,
in your opinion.

Do you have some examples of that specific thing?

Mr. Corrins. Well, I had one broadcaster who brought to me a
showing that the sum total of the audience, the sum total of parts of
an audience, actually turned out to be greater than the projection of
the whole of the audience, which, of course, is obviously a mathemati-
cal impossibility.

One broadcaster explained to me that he was in competition with an-
other broadcaster in a neighboring county, and that a survey of his
county had indicated that that neighboring broadcaster was receiving a
larger measure of the audience than he was receiving, and that he called
one of the rating people out there and said, *I want to show you the
physical facts,” and so he drove around his county and pointed out the
antennas on the top of people’s houses, and a high proportion of those
were pointed to his station and not to the competing station, which
was given the larger reflection of audience from his own county.

Well, that was an obvious physical impossibility—I mean an obvious
impossibility for that to have been an accurate reflection, as the man
representing the rating company admitted, and in further sampling
and in further efforts made, a different result developed, which prove
the inaccuracy of the original one.

Some broadcasters came in to me to explain that they had protested
very strongly about the results of ratings which they regarded as com-
pletely unsound, and that the rating people would tell them that it was
possible that they had not taken a large enough sample to get an ac-
curate reflection of that particular market at that time, and that if ar-
rangements would be made for defraying the cost of enlarging that
sample, why, perhaps a different result would be developed, and that
such arrangements had been made for enlarging the sample, with the
result that a more favorable rating had resulted from that enlarged
sample.

Tﬁese are the sort of things that I think your staff is familiar with,
and I think that they have individual broadcasters here who could
testify very directly of instances of recognized inaccuracies.
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Mr. Brorzyax. T realize this is partially in the area of hearsay, but
I have the specific question to ask you at this moment that I think
you could testify to directly.

Mr. CorLrLixs. Yes, sir.

Mr. BrorzaaN. Now, secondly, have any of these broadcasters re-
ported individual experiences to you since you have had the position
of president of the National Association of Broadeasters?

Mr. Corrixs. All of those I had reference to were made to me after
I came to be president of the National Association of Broadcasters.

Mr. Brorzaax. “Broadeasters had reported to me individual ex-
periences”—I1 thought you meant

Mr. Corrixs, Well, when T first came to NAB, I spent most of the
first month and a half. or month, exploring around and trying to find
out as much as I conld about this business as quickly as I could.

I went, for example, to New York and had conferences with the
highest officials of each of the networks, in an effort to learn as much
as I could about broadecasting, and their attitudes and feelings about
what N.AB should do to promote broadcasting, and I talked with
individual broadcasters the same way, and it was in that time that I
got those reports to which I alluded.

Since that time other objections have been reported to me from our
members. But I do think, in all fairness, I should say this:

That the number of protests that T have received from broadcasters
about bad ratings has lessened as I have served in this job, rather
than increased. There are fewer that we hear from now than we
heard from a vear ago.

Mur. Brorzyax. Specifically, has anyone complained to you that the
rating services rigged the particular test; that they employed or pro-
duced a particular result by rigging ?

Mr. Corrins. Well, T will answer that question in two ways:

In the first place, there are some broadcasters who feel that way
about ratings generally. some. I do not say a substantial number.
There have been questionable rating operations that have come into
this broadcasting picture, and, so far as I know, those classified in
that way have gone out. But there is no doubt that some of these
little, fly-by-night rating efforts have had obvious lack of integrity
involved in their operations.

I think that. that has been a part of this overall picture, but I think
itisa relatively small part of it.

Mr. Brorzyax. Have you or your staff investigated these charges
specifically asof this particular time?

Mr. Corruixs. No, sir.

When these charges have been made, we have not made any field
investigation. For our purposes we accepted the statement made to
us bv the broadcaster.

Mr. Brorzarax. All right.

Now, I have another question. T think that either you or Mr.
Goldberg testified to the effect that a broadcaster pays money for a
rating service: is that not correct?

Mr. GorpBerc. If he is a subscriber; yes, sir.

Mr. Brorzaaxn. T was not quite clear on one thing:

Does an individual or a broadcaster have access to a service? Can
le see a service if he is not a subscriber, generally speaking?
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Mr. Gorupserc. Usually, he is not supposed to, but I would say
usually he does, even though lie is not a subscriber. He is not supposed
to use it. If he does use it, he is liable for cost, I understand, but
usually he does see it somehow.

Mr. Brorzaan. With that background, back to the general area of
complaints that have been brought to your attention. Have any of
the broadcasters alleged or claimed that they were coerced into utiliz-
ing a rating service?

Mr. Corrixs. I donot recall an incident where a broadecaster claimed
that he was coerced, and, of course, I do not exactly understand how
you interpret that word. I think many broadcasters have felt impelled
in their business management to subscribe to rating services and to use
it to their advantage, so, in a business sense, they may have felt coerced,
but I do not know of any instance where there has been any corrupt
effort, you might say, applied to coerce one to use it involuntarily.

Mr. Brorzaan. You disclaim expertise in the area, and I would like
to do the saine.

Mr. CoLriNs. Yes.

Mr. Brotzaax. But I wonder if this could be a possibility. ¥Would
a station be desirous of having a good rating, as someone brought out
in prior questioning, to attract national advertisers?

Mr. CoLrixs. Oh, yes. I would say they practically all have a very
strong urge to have a good rating, because it improves enormously their
economic position.

Mr. Brorzaan. Now, I wonder if it would also be possible that a
rating service could say to a station that, “If you do not subscribe to
our service, that your rating is not going to be as good as it might
otherwise be”?

Mr. Corrins. T have never heard of that, and I do not think that is
true in regard to any major operation. The only time I have ever
heard of anything that approached that was a report to me of some
little, fly-by-night effort made in one of the States in a market. The
company went around from broadcaster to broadeaster trying to sell
the service, and they agreed that whoever bought it would get the top
rating. But that is not characteristic, and I would say that has only
been used by these fly-by-night, shyster operators, as I characterize
them. That certainly is not applicable to the established services.

Mr. BrorzyaN. So you think there is no validity to such a charge
with the more. shall T say, reputable rating services, is that correct ?

Mr. Coruins. No, sir. I know of no basis to accuse any reputable
service of being corrupt.

Mr. Brotzyax. Back again to your original testimony for a mo-
ment. You say that you are still convinced that reform is nceded?

Mr. Corrixs. Yes, sir.

Mr. Brorzarax. Have you called upon any of these rating services
or have you had andience with them about some of these problems,
and specifically about some of the complaints that have been made
to you?

Mr. Covrixs. Yes, sir.

As a part of my indoctrination T visited ARB, and I visited Niel-
sen, and T visited Pulse. and another one, Trendex, and sought to
learn something about their operations. T found them to be people
ot fine manner and mien. They were anxious to be cooperative in

99-942—63 —pt. 1—-—3
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their whole organizational structure; there was an appearance of
efficiency, and I found nothing to complain about, but I did find much
that I could not understand from their explanations.

A great part of that, of course, is due to my own limitations, be-
cause, as I say, this is a highly complex field.

Now, I did tell them of some examples and some illustrations of
protest and complaint that I had received, and they all had the ap-
pearance of being extremely anxious to do a very creditable job and
one that would reflect creditably to them and to the broadecasting
industry and to American business.

Mr. Brotzyan. So, if I understand your remark, you felt that they
were candid and open with you in answering your questions and re-
vealing whatever you sought, whatever information you sought to
obtain from them ?

Mr. Corrixs. Yes, siv: but T do not mean by that that I feel from
that little study that I made that you can put complete dependence
on the reliability of these vast extrapolations they make from such
little data.

But, so far as the individuals and personally, they seem to be very
fine people, and they seem to be operating good, clean, first-rate oper-
ations.

Mr. Brotzaax. Now, after those interviews with them, did they
correct the things that seem to be clear abuses and gross inaccuracies,
a]s yo7u said in your prior sentence? Do they make corrections in
these !

Mr. Corrixs. Well. I think in the instances that I carried to them,
why, where corrections were in order, they had been made, and, doubt-
less, we got a lot of complaints from people who were dissatisfied
with ratings; that the rating services would certainly not admit that
the complaints were valid, because they assume that the people that
do not get the best ratings are generally going to be unhappy. and
that, to a large extent, is true.

So they cannot go around and correct everybody who is unhappy:
they simply cannot do that, nor could anybody expect that of them.

The man I told you about who had the antenna facing the wrong
way, he said that the rating man very happily and very quickly
realized that there was something basically wrong there, and volun-
teered to take another sample and to make corrections, and I assume
he did.

There are many complaints that the broadcasters make that the
rating service will not regard as valid. A lot of broadcasters think.
for example, that the location of these machines and the houses in
which these diaries are located are known, and that their competitors
make special efforts to influence those people who are sending in the
samples. Now, the rating services will not admit that that is true.

Mr. Bro1zarax. Are you alluding to a machine attached to a radio.
for example?

Mr. Corrixs. The Nielsen Co. has what they call an Audimeter
which is a little machine they attach to a radio set or a TV set, and
that carries a film and makes a film recording of precisely how that
set was tuned over a span of time. They collect that film periodically.
and they have a precise showing, then. of how that set was, in fact.
tuned. And, of course, they know what programs were scheduled
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over that period of time, and so they pull the two together and take
from that tilm report a precise showing of how that set was tuned over
that period of time.

Now, there are broadcasters who feel that they do not know where
those sets are, but that their competitors do. The Nielsen people will
quickly deny that, and I think there have been isolated cases where
it_did become known where those sets were, and they will immediately
tell you that those sets were removed, and a substitute location was
provided. )

Mr. Brorzayax. I have one concluding question, Governor. It is
after 12, and I assume the chairman would like to have a recess. But
you are convinced that reform is needed in this area, is that not
correct ?

Mr. Corrixs. Mr. Brotzman, I feel that very strongly.

Mr. Brorzyax. 1 wonder—and perhaps you have stated it sort of
in_general terms to the subcommittee—1 would like to ask you what
reforms arve needed.

Let me ask you this:

Do you have anything prepared stating this specifically ?

Mr. Corrixs. I cannot be definitive about that. 1 so wish I could,
sir. But I think we have got to do some scientific research to deter-
mine what those reforms should be. OQur imniediate need is research
and a better understanding. \fter we get that, then I think that
will point the way to precise reforms that should be accomplished.

But I cannot answer the question without the benefit of that re-
search, which simply has not been made.

And that is precisely what your ASA committee ran into. They
got into this thing, and they found that they could not say to this
committee or to the broadcaster or to the public that these people are
doing basically acceptable jobs of reflecting accurately what they
purport to l'e%)resent.

They said, “We cannot determine that because we do not have the
information, and we do not have the research data required to accom-
plish that.”

And I feel exactly the same way. I think that that should be
developed, and it is 1mperative that we get that additional research
information and get the answer to that question that you have just
posed: What is it now that we should do to better assure accuracy ?

Mr. Brorzman. Realizing that ratings have certainly some sig-
nificunce to the people that use them, and taking your statement that
there are other factors that are utilized at its face value—betiween
the Government doing something about it and the industry doing
something about it-—what would your attitude be?

Would the people that use rating services be willing to shoulder
the responsibility in this area to effect certain of the reforms, and
shouldering the responsibility, of course, would mean paying for it?

Mr. Corrins. \Veﬂ], I can answer for my association in that within
its means it will, but, at the same time, I do not say that those means
will be adequate, and [ think it very important that you ask that
question of some other witnesses who will be here before this committee.

You do not know how big this job will be or what the funds will
be that will he required. Research is something that you do not
have the answers to atart withy or you wonld not need ta yesearely it.
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You get into it, and then you have to follow where truth leads
you. Sometimes that gets to be a far more complex need than you
anticipate when you start in, and that well could be true here. But
we are going to make a start, sir. We are going to do what we can,
recognizing, of course, that it is not the broadeaster’s primary respon-
sibility, but it is the primary responsibility of the rating services
themsefves, and T think they recognize that.

1 rhink they recognize the need for much more research.

There was this statement made the other day by Mr. Cash of the
TvB—that is the Television Buveau of Advertising—that was highly
publicized 3 or 4 days ago in the trade press. Ile pointed out that
there was a fast-developing crescendo of need for more research and
more understanding in this area, and I think he is absolutely correct
about it.

I think it is getting to be a very general feeling in the business. 1
think you will find that from your hearing. I hope so.

Mr. Brorzaax. 1 have no further questions. Thank you, Governor.

My, Corrixs. Thank you, Mr. Brotzman.

The Caairstax. Do you have any further questions, Mr. THowze?

Mr. Howze. No, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Governor Collins, thank you very much. I want
to say on behalf of the committee we appreciate your appearance lLere
this morning and your presentation to the committee on this very
important subject matter.

My. Coruins. Thank you, Chairman Harris.

The Ciratroras. The committee will recess until 2 o’clock this after-
noon, at which time Mr. James Aubrey, president, CBS-TV network,
will be the first witness.

(Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m., the committee adjourned, to reconvene
at 2 pan., of the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The Ciratryax. The committee will come to order.

The first witness this afternoon will be Mr. James Aubrey.

Mr. Aubrey, it has been customary that our witnesses be sworn.
although I did overlook it with Governor Collins this morning.

I have been reminded by the members that it was overlooked, so
will you please be sworn?

Do you solemly swear that the testimony vou give will be the
truth, the whole fruth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Auerey. I do.

The Cirarrarax. Mr. Aubrey, T believe you have a statement which
has been filed with the committee. Will you proceed with your
statement ?

Mr. Avsrey. Thank vou, Muv. Chairman.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES T. AUBREY, JR., PRESIDENT, CBS
TELEVISION NETWORK

Mr. Auprey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, T am James T.
Aubrey. Jr., president of the CBS Television Network Division.
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Yonr stafl has asked that we testify concerning the importance of
ratings. In what follows I will use the word “rating™ to include
audience composition and coverage, as well as an estimate of the
number of honmes tuned to a partienlar progranm.

Our use of ratings is based on our need for a measnre of audience
behavior to enable us to meet our obligation to furnish programs
that interest and entertain the public.  Nince our service is free, we
lack newsstand figures or box office information to aid us in the
determination of public acceptance of our programs.

Ratings are used by all advertising agencies with which we deal.
Since our sole financial support comes from payments by advertisers,
we cannot afford to ignore the tools they use in determiniug their
purchases of programs and time.

We recognize that ratings are useful only as estimates whose accu-
racy depends on the size and adequacy of selection of the sample and
on the techniques used in obtaining the viewing information.

1deally, the public response to television programs would include
in-depth analysis of cach individuals reactions and desires. 1t also
would establish the degree to which people like what they see on tele-
vision, and indicate what people would like to see that is not avail-
able. In using the available information, we arve mindful that it falls
short of the ideal. To the extent that ratings depart from this ideal,
we recognize their shortcomings.

Despite the limitations of ratings. we believe they serve useful pur-
poses.  No one to our knowledge has come forward with more prac-
tical methods of estimating andience size.

As our basic source of information concerning andience size, we
use the national television ratings of the A. C. Nielsen Co. and the
Nielsen television index complete reports.

We obtain from the American Research Burean its network tele-
vision reports and television market reports.  We also use ARB’s cov-
erage service.

For the vear 1962, our expenditures for rating services totaled
$307,900; $271,100 to Nielsen, $36,700 to ARB. and ®100 to Pulse.

As for the use made of ratings, fivst let me review their role in the
celection of an affiliate and in the determination of the vate charged
to network advertisers for the use of time on that affiliate.

The factors involved in a decision to afliliate with a particular
station include—

The size of the connumnity to be served and the number of
television homes in the community;

The desire on the part of the station for onr programs:

Business experience and management gualifications of the sta-
tion operator:

The willingness of the station to accept a mutually agreeable
arrangement with respect to the terms on which programs are
furnished:

The cost of transmission of CBN television network programs
to the station:

The extent of duplication of neighboring stations’ services:

The number of homes reached by the station:

The station’s share of audience among all stations in the
market : and

A station’s overall ratings.
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No precise formula exists to produce auntomatically a decision in
each afliliation case, and the relative weight of each of the above
factors will vary from case to case. Share of audience is derived
from ARB television market reports. The number of television
homes reached by the station is estimated from engineering contours,
population data and from ARB audience reports for the station’s
market area.

The affiliate relations department periodically reviews performance
by individual affiliated stations throngh studies of ARB television
market reports.

Audience data also are used in the determination of a station’s
network rate as indicated by the application of a formula which is
outlined in exhibit I. While ARB television market reports provide
some of the information used in the estimating process, engineering
factors ave also used in arriving at an estimate of a st ation’s network
audience.

Consideration is also given to several other factors, such as the
characteristics of the particular market and its growth potential, the
station’s position in terms of overall share of audience (which is
usually determined from ARDB information), and its public service
and promotional activities.

Audience estimates also are important in sales activities. National
Nielsen ratings are used in soliciting new business and maintaining
existing business.

Ratings are not the only factor that affect sales. Some advertisers
choose programs whose audiences are expected to be smaller for the
special qualities which these programs provide.

The pricing of network time to advertisers is influenced by audience
size. Since potential audiences vary by time of day, varying prices
are charged for different time segments of the day.

Finally. Jet me discuss the use of ratings m the selection and
scheduling of programs. Our program lineup is the result of a num-
ber of considerations.

The funetion of television is to enlighten and inform, as well as
to entertain. Experience has shown that programs of an informa-
tional character attract smaller andiences than entertainment pro-
arams.  Nevertheless, a substantial portion of our schedule is devoted
to news and public affairs.

We believe that the network’s schedule not only shonld be balanced
between programs whose functions are to entertain and to inform.
but <hould also be balanced and diverse within these broad categories.
In all instances, no program which violates our standards of taste
and suitability is presented, regardless of the size of its potential
andience.

The network concern with audience size is based on the fact that
we are a mass medium and must provide programs of interest and
appeal to the national audience. The interests of our advertisers. our
afilinted stations and onr viewers all are influenced to varying degrees
by ratings.

Most advertisers are primarily interested in audience size. There
are cxcentions. such as the Prudential Insurance Co.s long-time
sponsorship of “The Twentieth Centuryv.” General Eleetric’'s spon-
sorship of “G.E. College Bowl,” sponsorship of the “New York
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Phitharmonic’ concerts by Ford Motor Co. and Shell Oil Co., and the
recently announced partial sponsorship next season of *CBS Reports™
I)F Travelers Insurance Co. But normally advertisers want to reach
the largest possible number of prospects.

To reach large audiences we must have affiliate acceptance of pro-
grams. Estimates of audience size play an important role in station
clearance since our affiliates compete locally for advertising and au-
dience. Although we are a mass medium, the significance of estimates
of audience size varies by broad program classification.

Tn the area of commercial entertainment, the prime objective is to
provide the best possible entertainment for the largest possible au-
dience. With programs such as “The Ed Sullivan Show,” “The
Garry Moore Show,” “Gunsmolke,” “The Beverly Hillbillies,” and
“The Defenders,” audience size is of the greatest importance.

Ratings indicate the popularity of a program; how it fares com-
petitively: its relation to the programs that precede and follow; and
its audience trend over a perind of time. Once a commercial enter-
tainment program is on the air. its rating is continuously and carefully
watched.  Cancellation of a program is never based on a single rating,
since one rating can be the result of a_variety of circumstances not
having to do with the program itself. Ratings over a period of time,
together with the experience of our program department, ave the final
determinants of the continuance of a program of this category in
our schedule.

There is also entertainment of a special nature such as “Leonard
Bernstein and the New York Philharmonie.” “Sports Spectacular,”
“Opening Night at Lincoln Center,” and “Captain Kangaroo.” The
importance of ratings is less in this type of programing since each of
these programs is selected to appeal toa particnlar audience.

With programs designed to inform or educate, such as “CBS Re-
ports,” “The Twentieth Century,” “College of the Air,” and “The
Great Challenge,” ratings are of still less significance. These pro-
arams are not desiened to compete with entertainment programs for
andience size.

News, recularly scheduled and special reports, such as “CBS News
With Walter Cronkite.” and coverage of political conventions, election
returns, the orbital flights of the astronauts, Presidential speeches and
press conferences, satellite transmissions, and the Cuban crisis are
provided as a service to the public. Ratings play only a small part in
their scheduling although vatings are of help in judging how effec-
tively the content of such programs is presented. Some special re-
ports are scheduled due to their importauce and timeliness without any
revard to ratings whatsoever.

In cach of the program categories. we attempt to create programs
that appeal to the largest possible audience. Through the careful
observation of ratings, we attempt to imaprove the content of all pro-
grams, and give them a broader appeal without sacrificing their essen-
tial qualities.

I hope my testimony has provided an indication of the significance
of ratings to the CBS Television Network. .\udience estimates help
us bnild and maintain a national network of affiliated stations; aid us
in extablishing and veviewing rates charged for these stations: are use-
ful in soliciting advertising from .American business, which consti-
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tutes our only financial support, and play a role in creating a balanced
program schedule which will serve the majority and minority interests
of the American people. Although as I have pointed out, we know of
no more practical method of estimating audience size than ratings, we
are conscious of their limitations, attempt to guard against misuse,
and are continually alert for improvement.

Thank you. o

The Crraraan. Mr. Aubrey, I notice that you have an exhibit to
your statement on rate formula.

Mr. Ausrey. Ido, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Criatryan. Did you intend to include that with your statement ?

Mr. Avprey. I do intend to include that. I see, however, no reason
to read it unless you care for me to, sir.

The CrrarrdiaN. Let it be included with the statement.

(The document referred to is as follows:)

ExaIBIT 1

RATE ForRMULA

1. Engineering standards are used to define a station’s service contours. After
mapping these contours, the engineering department determines the number of
television homes within the station’s service area. This figure is multiplied
by a factor which takes into account the number of stations in the market. The
result of this process—a technical measure of the station’s potential—is called
the station’s “anticipated television homes reached.”

2. The research department supplies the number of “measured homes reached”
for the average nighttime CBS television network program on the station from
each of the three latest ARB television audience reports for the nationwide
measurement periods—March and November.

3. These three homes-reached figures are averaged with the “anticipated
television homes reached” figure.

4. This average—known as ‘“‘composite homes reached”—is applied to a rate
curve (a chart designed to produce a lesser rate per home reached in the larger
markets) to indicate the “unadjusted rate.”

5. The “unadjusted rate” becomes the “adjutsed rate” after consideration of
qualitative factors.

The Criaikmax. Mr. Sparger?

Mr. Sparcer. Mr. Aubrey, we would like to have you expand on a
very few points for the committee on what is basically a very clear
statement. First, has CBS canceled specific programs in the com-
mercial entertainment or other fields on the basis of ratings?

Mr. Auerey. Yes,they have.

Mr. Srarcer. Second, has CBS established certain ratings of either
audience share or ratings below which CBS does not consider it feasible
to retain certain types of programing in its schedule during certain
time periods ?

Mr. Ausrey. No,ithasnot.

Mr. Srarcer. Would you separate for us or can you separate for
us briefly the amount of money that CBS pays for Nielsen network
surveys in comparison with what you [iay for ARB?

Mr. Aterey. I believe on the second page of my testimony, Mr.
Sparger, I indicate that we spend $271,100 for the Nielsen surveys
and $36,700 for ARB. )

Mr. Searcer. But T was delineating between the ARB national and
the ARDB local.
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Mr. Averey. The network spends—I do not have that.

Mr. Sparcer. Could you provide it for the subcommittee later?

Mr. Ausrey. We certainly will.

(The information requested follows:)

ARB national diary report services, $21,340; ARB local market reports,
$15,360.

Mr. SearGER. Doctor Stanton, in his testimony before the Antitrust
Subcommittee of the Committee on the Judiciary in the 84th Congress
said, “Well, ratings are the lifeblood of the business because they give
the operator and the advertiser some index of program popularity.”

Would you say in television today that ratings are the lifeblood of
the business?

Mr. Averey. I think that that certainly is a fair statement within
certain definable restrictions.

Mr. Sparcer. Would vou like to define the restrictions, sir?

Mr. Atsrey. 1f 1 may.

Ratings by themselves, in the area of commercial entertainment,
are not the only measure which the network uses in making up its
schedule. We do believe that we have a responsibility to present a
very balanced schedule. Within the limitations of balance, ratings
in this particular category ave the lifeblood of our schedule. But if
we were going for ratings alone and we knew that a certain type of
program would get the highest ratings, we would have nothing but
that type of program in our schedule. = So that we do have comedy
programs which we are very interested in having as highiy rated as
possible, dramatic programs which we are interested in having as
highly rated as possible, even though, to the best of our knowledge, the
dramatic programs will not rate as high as the comedy programs.

Mr. Searcer. In the advertising agencies with which CBS-TV
deals in selling network programs and programing, are there a ma-
jority of these advertising agencies which make their decision on the
basis of Nielsen information, or do they rely for their decision on the
basis of ART information, to some extent? And if so, to what extent ?

Mr. Avskey. The majority rely on Nielsen information.

Mr. Searcik. Doctor Stanton has had much to say about the subject
with which we are concerned here. I rather expect that you are
familiar with the history of Dr. Stanton's experience in the audience
measurement field ?

Mr. Acvsrey. I am.

Mr. Sparcer. Combining that with his experience as president of
the top-rated network at present, you would assume. of course, that
he could he an authority in this combined field of audience measure-
ment and network programing sales, et cetera ?

Mr. Avsrey. I would say that Dr. Stanton’s background would cer-
tainly qualify him as an authority, althongh in recent years, in spite
of his background in research, he has devoted himself to the broader
aspects of the broadcasting business and the particulars of the tele-
vision network have been left up to me and my predecessors.

So in this particular area of network ratings, I am sure he is an
anthority. but he no longer devotes his time to it as he once did.

Mr. Seareer. In the testimony of Dr. Stanton before other com-
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mittees of the Congress and the FC'C, he has expounded at great length
on audience flow and described it at great length. Do vou think it
would be advantageous for this committee to include this type of infor-
mation which was extracted from hearings in our hearing record to
make it more complete ?

Mr. .\\tsreY. T am familiar with Dr. Stanton’s testimony on this
subject. I would merely add that I think it is complete: there is
no reason at this time for the television network to have changed
its opinion in this regard, and if T can be helpful in this area. I
will attempt to do so, but I see no reason to go into it any further.

Mr. Searcer. Right, sir. I have no further questions, Mr.
Chairman.

)éle'. Moss. Mr. Iowze, did you have anything further for the
stafl ¢

Mr. Howze. No, sir; except to request that the committee now con-
sider whether that testimony of Dr. Stanton that Mr. Sparger referred
to be put into the recerd at this point.

The Criatrarax. Well, we will have to look at it to see whether
it should be included.

(The information requested follows:)

(Extracts from testimony of Frank Stanton, president, CBS, from hearings be-
fore the Antitrust Subcommittee, Committee on the Judiciary, House of
Representatives, 84th Cong. 2d sess., “Monopoly Problems in Regulated
Industries”)

Page 5185-5187.

* * * * - L] »

“Those objectives are important not only to the stations and to the public; they
are also important to advertisers. Both the overall schedule and the program
which precedes and which follows the time period which an advertiser has under
consideration are important to him, for he knows that audiences are built up and
retained through an appropriate flow in sequence of programing.

“The phenomenon of audience flow has been presented negatively before this
Committee. Audience flow does not mean, however, that a poor progran has a
larger audience than it deserves because it follows a popular program. Rather,
it means that a program is not deprived of the audience it deserves by following
a poor program. People will not watch a poor program no matter how much
they like the program that preceded it. However, when two or more good pro-
grams are presented at the same hour over different stations in the same area,
a large part of the audience of one station may never know that a good program
is on the other station if their attention has already been attracted to the first
station by a preceding program on that station, which they enjoyed watching.
The importance of program sequence is illustrated by chart XXI which shows the
effects upon the program ‘Stage 7° when the program which preceded it was
changed from one which received only fair audience acceptance to one which
received wide audience acceptance. ‘Stage 7’ had only 32.1 percent of the
audience when it was preceded by ‘The Fred Waring Show’ with a 32.8 per-
cent share of audience. When ‘The Fred Waring Show’ was replaced with ‘Gen-
eral Electric Theater’ which attracted 54.6 percent of the audience. the audience
for ‘Stage 7’ increased to 45.1 percent, a 40-percent increase.

“The phenomenon of audience flow may also be illustrated by the effeet of
reversing the order of two adjacent programs, as in the case of "Navy Log  and
‘The Phil Silvers Show.” When ‘Navy Log’ was presented first. between S and
8:30 p.m. on Tuesdays, it attracted 28.1 percent of the audience. and ‘The Phil
Silvers’ show which was broadecast between $:30 and 9 p.n.. on Tuesdays. at-
tracted 26.2 percent of the audience. When the order of the two programs was
reversed, ‘The Phil Silvers Show’ attracted 40.4 percent of the audience. an in-
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crease of 44 percent, and ‘Navy Log’ attracted 31.3 percent of the audience, an
11-percent increase.”
= * * » - * »

This additional testimony is of importance as to the attitude of Dr. Stanton
with respect to ratings:

At page 5047 : “I do not think that we can legislate an advertiser into an un-
economic purchase, and unfortunately the facts of life are such that on a cost-
per-thousand basis—and I believe the advertiser makes his choice on that basis—
I think these moves can be justified, just as you were saying.” [Emphasisadded.]

At page 5262: “The total number of families residing within that portion of
any television station’s service area which is not otherwise served by a CBS
Television affiliate is a primary factor in decisions affecting affiliations, since
there is a direct relationship between this factor and CBS Telcvision's objective
of rcaching the largest possible number of homes at a competitive ‘cost per
thousand’.” [Emphasis added.]

Mr. Howze. I have just one other thing, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Aubrey, in connection with yvour network’s use of ratings pro-
vided by the Nielsen and other companies, has the CBS research
department ever made a tabulation of a Nielsen or other survey?

Mr. Ausrey. I do not think I quite understand the thrust of your
question.

Mr. Howze. I am referring to the fieldwork. In other words, has
CBS gone beyond the pocket piece or report that it received from
the rating company?

Mr. Avsrey. We have a large research department within the
television network which has almost doubled in size since Dr. Stanton
testified in 1956. The expenditure of this department approximates
a half million dollars a year. I must say that I am not familiar with
the particulars of their work, but I can assure you that if there were
any reason for them to feel that they should go beyond the infor-
mation they get in the Nielsen pocket piece, this has been done. The
director of research of the network, Mr. Jay Eliasberg, is present.
If you care to ask him that question directly, I am sure he can
answer 1t.

Mr. Howze. If Mr. Eliasberg will help you out, the question was,
“ITas the research department of CIBS ever, in effect, second-guessed
the rating company Ly going through the same material that they
used and tabulated it in order to determine whether you agree with
the results?”

Mr. Evtassere. Mr. Howze, if T understand you

The Cuamrmax. Well, now, we have to follow regular procedure.
Mr. Aubrey is testifying under oath. Tf there are other people going
to testify, they will have to be sworn, too.

Mr. Averey. Mr. Chairman, I believe the reason I asked Mr. Elias-
berg to help me with his answer is because 1 do not quite understand
what it is that Mr. Howze wants from me in the way of information
in his question.

The Cnamyax. Will you be a little more specific, Mr. ITowze?

My, Howze. T will try, sir.

To your knowledge, has CBS television ever tabulated the fieldwork
that underlies any report of any audience measurement rating service?

Mur. Averey. Mr. ITowze, to the best of my knowledge, we have never
attempted to go bevond Nielsen in the research area.

Mr. Howze., That answers the question I asked.
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Mr. Ausgey. The reason for that, as T understand it, is because it
might be possible to do this with a diary study, but with audimeters,
it is almost impossible to conduct such an experiment.

Mr. Howze. That isall T had.

The Citatraax. Mr. Moss, any questions ?

Mr. Moss. Mr. Aubrey, in your statemnent on page 2, the first para-
graph, discussing your use of ratings and their limitations, you make
the statement:

To the extent that ratings depart from this ideal, we recognize their
shortcomings.

What are their shortcomings and what do you recognize at that
point?

Mr. AuBrey. We recognize, Congressman Moss, that ratings can-
not indicate to us in any depth the reaction of the people to the pro-
grams which they see on television. They do indicate to us. we believe.
whether or not they happen to be tuned to a particular program at
a particular time.

Mr. Moss. That is all they indicate?

Mr. Auprey. Thatis all they indicate.

Mr. Moss. In discussing the factors involved in a decision to affili-
ate a particular station, ratings become very significant there, do they
not?

Mr. Auverey. They do, sir.

Mr. Moss. The size of the community—well, that is a matter of
clear record. The number of television homes in the community—
is that taken from sales information; accumulated sales information ?

Mr. Ausrey. That is taken from the ARB reports.

Mur. Moss. That is taken, then, from

Mr. Aterey. Censusand sales information as well.

Mr. Moss. The business experience and management qualifications—
that is a matter of judgment.

To the extent of duplication of neighboring stations’ services; how
do you measure that?

Mr. Averey. That is measured by engineering methods; that is,
the actual measurement of the signal, the coverage of the signal.

Mr. Moss. A strictly technical determination of the basis of the
signal strength of the stations and the extent to which they overlap?

Mr. Averey. That is correct.

Mr. Moss. And number of homes reached by the station—that would
be the same type of determination; is that correct ?

Mr. Auerey. As applied against the signal, the contour; yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. The station’s share of audience among all stations in the
market ; that would be from ratings?

Mr. Avsrey. That is correct.

Ar. Moss. And a station’s overall ratings; that is a matter of
atings?

Mr. AUBREY. Yes.

Mr. Moss. The most significant factor in this is ratings: is that
correct !

Mr. Avnrey. 1 would hesitate to say that it is the most significant
factor.

Mr. Moss. Can you think of one that is more significant £
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Mr. Ausrey. Yes. We think the management qualifications of the
station operator is perhaps as significant a determinant.

Mr. Moss. Then let us say that you have two eager and willing ap-
plicants for afliliation. You have determined at this point that each
15 well managed.

Mr. Avsrey. Andeach signal is comparable, sir.

Mr. Moss. And then you undertake to select one. Is the rating at
that point the most importang item in the criteria you apply ¢

Mr. AuBrey. Not necessarily, for this reason: I would like to be-
lieve that the station which carries the program schedule of the CBS
Television Network, everything being equal, will be the highest rated
station in that particular market. Therefore, were we to arrive at a
situation where we felt that the management and the signal strength,
the coverage, were all equal, the determination would not then be upon
ratings, it would have to be on another factor. Then it might be on the
type of programing, the service to the community which each in-
dividual station does.

I am sure it is a selfish point of view but, I believe that, if our net-
work schedule were imposed upon the schedule of a station, it would
do much better in the market than it had done heretofore.

Mr. Moss. It might be the one that had taken the greatest part of
his programing from CBS ¢

Mr. Ausrey. That might have a great deal to do with it yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Apart from that, ratings then become important ?

Mr. Ausrey. They do.

Mr. Moss. The others are purely business arrangements ¢
. Mr. Auprey. I think they are matters of judgment as well as rat-
g, sir.

Mr. Moss. You are not unaware of the impact affiliation has on the
audience growth of a station? If you were going to choose between
two unaffiliated stations, you would consider the fact that, if you could
get a better agreement, perhaps you could increase the ratings by the
mere fact of affiliation?

Mr. Auerey. That is correct.

Mr. Moss. In the sales of advertising, is there any factor of greater
significance than ratings?

Mr. Ausrey. Itdepends, sir, upon which of the categories we are dis-
cussing. I have attempted to break the different types of programing
into four categories.

Mr. Moss. Iet’s talk about the types of advertising. You sell ad-
vertising on a national basis, do you not, in sponsored station breaks,
and things of that sort, or do you sell only sponsorship of programs?

Mr. Averey. We only sell sponsorship of programs or participa-
tion in the programs which we supply.

Mr. Moss. Strictly sponsorship of programs?

Mr. Ausrey. Basically, that is correct.

Mr. Moss. Asan advertising medium, what you sell is sponsorship
and not spots? Those are handled by agencies and sold directly to
stations, not through your affiliation with them?

Mr. Ausrey. That is correct. For the record, I would like to point
out that some of our programs carry spot announcements, but they are
participations within the programs themselves. They are not station
breaks which occur between the programs.
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Mr. Moss. They take a small part of it, rather than a major
sponsorship?

Mr. Ausrey. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Moss. At that point, how important are ratings in the sale of
those limited participations in sponsorship? )
 Mr. Auprey. It depends, once again, upon the type of programing
involved.

Mr. Moss. Well, you have a group of advertisers who like to have
certain t_ylpes of programs. Within those categories, in determining
whether they go to program A, B, or C, what is the most significant ?

Mr. Aungrey. Iverything being equal, I would say that most adver-
tisers would prefer to be in the more highly rated program.

M. Moss. The rating factor here is the most significant factor?

Mr. Auerey. It is not, once again, the reason.

Mr. Moss. You are equivocating at this point.

Mr. Auseey. T am not attempting to.

Mr. Moxs. We have finally brought it down to a category of pro-
gram. You have an advertiser who likes this particular category of
program, this format of program, and you have three of them to offer.

What is more significant at that point?

Mr. Averey. In general, the most significant factor is the rating.
Tiowever, if I may, just to make this point clear, in all fairness to the
advertisers and their agencies, I must point out that there are adver-
tisers who prefer a particular program even within that category to
the degree that they will sacrifice the rating on that program to be
associated with a particular program which they prefer.

Mr. Moss. Are they typical?

Mr. Averey. No, sir; they are not.

Mr. Moss. There were two or three where I think you have done an
excellent job of selecting your programs; your sponsorship. There
are many others that T think exercise less discretion in their selections.

Now, in achieving this balance for a program, this is an intriguing
proposition, as a matter of balance. Do ratings play a significant part
in determining the type of balance you achieve?

Mr. Avprey. I have already indicated, I believe, that ratings are
significant in everything we do, but they are not the most significant
factor in determining balance.

Mr. Moss. What is the most significant factor in determining bal-
ance? You want to have variety on your programing; you will
recognize that.

Mr. Auvsrey. [ understand that. I would say the program and
broadcast judgment of the executives who run the network.

Mr. Moss. That is rather nebulous.

The Cirairyax. I think, for the record, you might describe what
you mean by “balance.”

Mr. Avsrey. Well, Mr. Chairman, what T mean is the variety of

rogram fare which we have in the network schedule. TRather than
Eavin a solid schedule of dramatic programs or a solid schedule of
comedy programs, in an effort to serve the interests of all the people
in the way that is the most popular, we mix up this fare so that we
have dramatic shows and variety shows and quiz and panel shows and
comedy shows. That is what I mean by balance.
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The CramrMax. I think the most significant thing there would be
the Federal Communications Commission, would it not ?

Mr. Avsrey. I beg your pardon, sir, 1 did not get that.

The Cramrarax. 1 said I should think the most significant thing
there would be the Federal Communications Commission.

Mr. Avsrey. Wesometimes think so; yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Well, when you say that you are going to reduce news
and public affairs and expand comedy, you say this is not based on
ratings but on management. Would you suggest, perhaps, that there
might be in these considerations a careful weighing of rating of
material /

Mr. Avseey. There is ulways a careful weighing of ratings, because
we do not like to lose our popular appeal in our program schedule.
Nevertheless, I am very happy to point out that over a period of years,
the news and public affairs programing percentage on the network
programing has increased rather than decreased, so that that has been
a deliberate move on our part to put programs of the informative type
into our schedule, despite the fact that we know they will not rate
as highly as programs that we place.

Mr. Moss. What is the experience of CBS over the last 3 years, and
I do not expect you to tell me now, but I would like it for the record,
in the time devoted to public affairs and news in prime time?

My, Auverey. I can get that for you, sir.

I can tell you this, that last year at approximately this time, T testi-
fied that the percentage of news and public affairs in the schedule was
approximately 17 percent. This year, I happen to know it is better
than 18 percent, and I believe with the plans which we have for the
coming vear, that it will approximate 20 percent.

Mr. Moss. Isthis prime time?

Mr. Ausrey. No,sir; thisisnot prime time. Thisistotal time.

Mr. Moss. I confined my request only to prime time.

Mr. Ausrey. I will see that you receive that.

(The material requested follows:)

The amount of time devoted by CBS in prime time to public affairs and news
programs (6 p.m. to 11 p.m.) follows:

1960: 217 hours and 20 minutes, 15.5 percent.
1961: 179 hours and 15 minutes, 12.8 percent.
1962: 203 hours and 25 minutes, 14.2 percent.

Mr. Moss. That is all the questions I have, Mr. Chairman, at this
time.

The Crramraran. Mr. Bennett ?

Mr. BENNETT. Mr. Aubrey, this morning, our colleague, Mr. Rogers,
of Florida, suggested that possibly it would be well to regulate the
rating companies under the Federal (Commmunications Commission.
Would you care to comment on that ?

Mr. AuBrey. Congressman Bennett, I do not agree with Governor
Collins in his remarks on that subject. I would be

Mr. Bexxerr. T was not referring to Governor Collins, I was re-
ferring to our colleague, Congressman Rogers, although I guess Mr.
Collinsagreed with him.

Mr. AvBrey. I would also take a dim view of the suggestion of
Congressman Rogers on that subject.

Mr. Bexxerr. Why? Would you give us your reason?
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Mr. Avirey. Well, sir, as a matter of opinion, I am against Govern-
ment. regulation of any form, and I would suggest that it is never
necessary until the business involved has clearly indicated that it
is unable properly to handle its own affairs.

Mr. Bexxerr. Now, there are a lot of areas where the Federal
Government requires licensing of businesses but not on the basis that
they are not able to govern themselves.

Mr. AUBREY. \VelT, sir, 1 recognize that. 1 was, speaking broadly
as a matter of principle.

Mr. Moss. Iflthe gentleman will yield ?

Mr. BEnxeTT. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Your answer to my colleague, Mr. Bennett, intrigues me,
because you are dealing with an industry which, without regulation
and careful contirol and allocation of the spectrum, would be one of
complete and utter chaos, would it not ?

Mr. Ausrey. That is correct, sir; but it is my understanding that
it would be chaotic because of the limited facilities within which it
operates.

Mr. Moss. You really could not invest in a broadcast facility with
any assurance that someone would not come along and either put you
out because of more power, or so confuse and scramble that nobody
would be able to listen or view; is that correct ?

Mr. Auerey. Under those conditions, I can recognize the validity
of regulation. However, in the area of ratings, where there is no
such

Mr. Moss. In this factor which has been described as the lifeblood
of the industry which we must regulate to make valuable, you would
object to any kind of regulation ?

Mr. Averey. Yes,sir; I would.

Mr. Bex~err. T assume for the same reason, vou would object or
continue to object to any proposal to license the networks?

Mr. Ausrey. Yes,sir; I would.

Mr. Bex~xerr. That question, the question of whether the networks
should be regulated or licensed by the Federal Communications Com-
mission has been before our committee from time to timne for a number
of years.

In fact, if T remember correctly, we have issued reports recommend-
ing legislation to require that licensing of networks be adopted by the
Congress.

Unfortunately, that recommendation has not yet been followed.

But on this question of ratings, it is too complex for me to under-
stand, but I wanted to ask you about the networks themselves. Now,
in setting up a program, or deciding whether vou are going to air
a program to be passed on to your affiliates, these ratings play an
important part. Yet the station which airs your programns has no
voice whatsoever in determining whether or not the program should
be aired.

Is that not true?

Mr. Ausrey. That is true.

Mr. Bexnerr. That decision is made by the network.

Mr. Auvsrey. The thing I want to get clear is you are talking about
the primary decision of the show going on the air, not whether or not
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it is carried by the station? Whether or not we offer it. There is a
difference, Congressman Bennett,

Mr. Benxerr. Well, whether you offer is the sole decision of yours?

Mr. Auverey. That is correct.

Mr. Bex~err. Whether it is aired by the station is—

Mr. Avskey. A sole decision of the station.

Mr. Bex~xurr. Well, if they refuse to air the programs you present,
what happens to them as far as your afliliation is concerned /

Mr. Avseey. Well, it happens to us constantly.  They fill that time,
then, with a program which they feel more suitable for their particular
local audience.

Mr. Bennerr. You have no requirement or exercise no control over
stations as to whether they air, as to what part of your programs they
air?

Mr. Ausrey. No, sir; we donot.

Mr. Bexnerr. They could air 1 percent, or 10 percent, and still not
violate their contract with you if they wanted to?

Mr. Averey. If they so desired.

Mr. Bexnerr. Would their contract be renewed if they aired 10
percent of your program ?

Mr. Ausrey. Not if we could find another station who would air
20 percent.

Mr. Benwerr. If there is something wrong with the ratings, and I
am not saying there is, because I do not know about it, but if there is
something wrong, and if it results in something that is adverse to the
public 1nterest the station affiliates of the networks throughout the
country have not a single solitary thing to say about that or any con-
trol over it; do they?

Mr. Ausrey. Yes, sir; they always have the ultimate control.

Mr. Benxerr. But they have no knowledge of whether or not a
rating would have an adverse effect upon a particular program or not,
any more than they did in the case of these great television programs
that we went into some years ago. The networks arranged for the
packaging, gave it to the station, the local station aired it. Is that
not true?

Mr. Auvprey. That is correct.

Mr. Bexnerr. The same thing would happen here, if there were
some fraud that resulted or could result in something adverse to the
public interest; there is not a single thing that the station operator
who aired the program could do about it, is there, because he would
not know anything about it ?

Mr. Auverey. I can only assure you, sir, that it would only get on the
air if we knew nothing about it as well.

Mr. BenNerT. Yes. Well, that is perhaps true. But you have the
means of ascertaining the f‘Lcts, whereas a station up in my congres-
sional distriet, several hundred miles from New York City, where
the program orlgnnted would not. have such a means.

Mr. AUBREY. We must assume the responsibility for what we feed
on the network, yes.

Mr. Bexxerr. What do the ratings do other than determine the size
of the audience that is listening to the program?

Mr. Avrrey. That is all they do, sir.

99-942—63—pt. 1——4
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Mr. BExxerr. Nothing more than that? That is their sole and only
function ?

Mr. Aunrey. Well, we do get information from them as to the com-
position of the audience, as well as the size of the audience. But those
two items are their primary fuunction; yes.

Mr. Bexyerr. And vou are satisfied. as far as the two companies
that vou are dealing with. that whatever methods they are using are
appropriate—whatever methods they use to determine the size of the
andience are satisfactory toyou?

Mr. AverEY. Yes: within the limits or within the ability of our re-
search department to determine their validity, we are happy with the
methods that are used.

Mr. Bexyerr. How ean you check on their validity?  Is there any
way of checking on the accuracy of a rating? Tam thinking now of
something like the Gallup Poll. where Gallup takes this poll in a
political campaign, for example. After election, we can determine
whether he was right or whether he was wrong in his proguostications.
But is there any way of making a similar check of a rating?

Mr. Averey. T think one of the ways in which perhaps it can be
determined is by comparing the results of different rating services, be-
cause we know that they use different processes in arriving at their
conclusions. One might be a dairy study, and one might be the Audi-
meter, which is a mechaunical system.  We ean doublecheck themn against
each other in that manner. However, within the area of probable
error that exists in the system itself. as well as the fundamental errors
that might be applied or the technique of a diary system, we have no
way short of conducting a survey in the same manner that they have of
checking the result.

Mr. Ben~yETT. You pay them a substantial amount of money and
vou aro satisfied with the information they furnish you and the results
that you achieve based on that information? Isthat so?

Mr. Avsrey. As I have indicated, we are satisfied with it at the
present time. We are always eager, as T said in my statement, to find
a better system to encourage competition in this field, because we be-
lieve that is always helpful as far as efficiency is concerned.

Mr. Bexverr. Can yvou conceive of any way in which the use of
ratings might be adverse to the public—the use of ratings either by
a network or by individual stations might be contrary to or against
the public interest ?

Mr. Avegrey. Yes,sir. Inmy opinion, if a broadcaster ignored rat-
ings to the extent that they represent what the public would like to
have on the air and put only on the air what he felt the public should
have, in spite of the fact that it was low rated, I think that would be
an adverse use of ratings.

Mr. Bexnert. That would be misusing the ratings?

Mr. Ausrey. That is right.

Mr. Ben~err. 1 am speaking the other way. Can you conceive of
any way, when a station owner, by using a rating, the use of the
rafings might result in something that might be contrary to the pub-
lic interest ?

T do not know if T am making myself clear.

Mr. Auverey. I am really not qualified to get into the station
operation.
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Mr. BENNETT. Ora network either. )

Mr. Ausrey. From the network point of view—I must admit,
Congressman, that I do not understand exactly what you are asking
me.

Mr. Bennerr. Well, if a network buys the services of a rating
company and uses them in connection with its broadecasting, can you
conceive how a network following the recommendations made by the
rating company could result in a situation that would be contrary to
the public interest ? )

Mr. Auerey. Well, I suppose any information could be misused if
a network desired to misuse it. I do believe, however, that since, in
our particular business, we live in a goldfish bowl, any such use of
ratings for a purpose such as you speak of would be quickly dis-
covered and I think the public would object to it.

Mr. Bexverr. Counsel showed me a quotation from Governor Col-
lins, a speech by Governor Collins, in which he, speaking of ratings,
says this:

I frankly worry about broadcasters becoming locked up in a jail which
they built themselves. Creativity, for example, is now being curtailed by
slavish addiction in some quarters to audience measurements or ratings of
questionable validity and administered outside any qualitative control of broad-
casters.

Do you know what he means by that ?

Mr. Ausrey. I would venture a guess that that came from a speech
that Mr. Collins made before he had become more familiar with the
ratings in the broadcast business. If I am not mistaken, he indi-
cated this morning that that was made prior to his testimony here
today.

Mr. Bexnerr. But in answer to questions this morning, he stated
that he stood behind what he said, even after his experience.

Mr. Ausrey. Well, it is unfortunate that I find myself in a posi-
tion of differing with Governor Collins, but I do.

Mr. BenNETT. You see nothing wrong with these ratings, as I
gather it, and I have no information that there is anything wrong
with them.

S0, Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.

The CraRMAN. Mr. Hull ¢

Mr. Hurw. I have no questions.

The Cratrman. Mr. Younger?

Mr. Youncer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Aubrey, in regard to the measuring of the coverage of the
station, which you say is done by an engineering process, do you
compare your results with the engineering reports of the FCC on
these stations?

Mr. Averey. To the best of my knowledge, we do. Congressman.

Yes, sir: we do.

Mr. Youxcer. You compare them, so that the figures that you use
will closely coincide with the coverage as determined by the FCC?

Mr. Avsrey. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Youxcer. How do do you determine, or how does the rating
bureau determine the composition of the audience? Could you en-
lighten us on that ? )
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Mr. Auerey. The composition of the audience can be determined,
insofar as I know, only by interviewing people who have looked at
particular programs. The audimeter itself will not give us an indi-
cation of who 1s looking at a set, just whether or not it was turned on
at a particular time.

Mr. Youncer. You will remember the example which Mr, Collins
gave us this morning. You are familiar with that example, where it
was designated that there were so many in each age bracket listed ¢

Mr. Ausrey. I am,sir.

Mr. Youxcer. Isit your opinion that this can only be determined by
interviews?

Mr. AuBrey. As far as I know, sir. By diaries kept by the viewers
and by interviews, sir.

Mr. Youncer. In other words, there is no record made of a certain
trade area of a certain station that the owners of the receiving sets are
in certain classifications?

Mr. Auskey. Well, that would fall in the category of the diary re-
ports. That is, certain owners are given diaries in which they are
expected to report the viewing habits within their household—that is,
who viewed, which members of the household viewed at what time.

Mr. Youxncer. :And then they

Mr, Auekey, They mail those, then, into the reporting service which
compiles the records and they are used, then, as ratings.

Mr. Youxcer. You have those for each station affiliated ?

Mr. Ausrey. That is a matter of affiliate choice. We do not have
such a service for the network. But I understand that most of our
major affiliates use such a service.

Mr. Youxcer., Do you use it for the stations which you own ?

Mr. Averey. Wedo.

Mr. Youxcer. Refer to page 3 of your testimony as to the station’s
share of the audience among all stations in the market when you deter-
mine afliliates.

How do you determine that ?

Mr. Avsrey. That is determined by the local ratings in that market-
place.

Mr. Youxcer. Would not the ratings of a certain station be different
asto the program that they might have on at a certain time?

Mr. Ausrey. Yes, they would.

Mr. Yor~cer. So that you would have to use more than just the
rating, you would have to have other factors as to the type of program.
the time of the day.and so forth.

Mr. Averey. Well, as I attempted to point out previouslty. Con-
gressman Younger, that is correct. In other words, the coverage—
that is, the signal strength of the particular station involved—the
management, the type of programs which it had on the air, all of
these things contribute to the rating of that station.

Mr. Youncer. How do you average for an overall rating of a
station ?

Mr. Ausrey. Well, that is the compilation and averaging of the
ratings from the time they sign on in the morning until they sign
off in the evening.

Mr. Youncer. Related to the type of programing that they have?

Mr. Auerey. That iscorrect.
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Mr. Youncer. Has CBS ever increased the price of a program dur-
ing a contract where the rating has gone up rapidly and the audience
acceptance has materially changed ?

Mr. Auverey. Talking about our price to the advertiser, sir?

Mr. YOUNGER. Yes.

Mr. Ausrey. In all the contracts which we negotiate with our ad-
vertisers, there are escalator clauses which provide for increased prices
during the tenure of that program on the air, under the supposition
that those programs which are not successful do not continue long
on the air.

Mr. Youncer. Isthat escalator clause based on ratings?

Mr. Auerey. Notalways. The escalator clause is based upon talent
contracts by which performers who work a second year in a show
receive more money than they do when they work the first year, by
provisions for union increases, because we feel that our payments
to the unions go up from year to year. In other words, the factors
that enter into this can come from other than the program, the suc-
cess of the rating of the program.

Mr. Youncer. Well, let’s take an example. You have a program.
You have the same actors, the same performers, same musitc, every-
thing is the same all year. But during that year, because of the written
material and acceptance on the part of the public the rating has
increased tremendously. Then it would only be on the rating. Now,
have you any examples, where, on the rating of that program, you
have increased the price to the advertiser ?

Mr. Auerey. The answer to that is a qualified yes, but I would
like to qualify it on this basis: The program, whether or not it had
increased in rating, would cost the advertiser more in most instances
the second year than it did the first. If it so happened that we had
a show that was very successful and had a very high rating and the
advertisers who contracted for it, for some reason decided to cancel
their sponsorship and this program was then thrown on the open
market, we would ask more for a higher rated program than we
would for a program which had a lower rating, that is correct.

Mr. Youxcer. Thatison a proven product ?

Mr. Ausrey. Correct.

Mr. Youxger. I am trying to get at where you have a case that
proves itself tremendously and is way beyond expectatici. Have you
any cases where you have increased the cost to the advertiser due to
the success of the program?

Mr. Averey. No, sir. I would like to think we can get advertisers
who would enter into agreements with us like that, but the increases
on the programs are always spelled out when they first enter into a
contract with us.

Mr. Yorxger. Does your escalator clause ever go the other way,
that if the rating of the program goes down, do you decrease the
coutract price to the advertiser?

Mr. AvBrey. No, sir: we do not.

Mr. Yovxcer. He can get an increase, but he can get no decrease?

Mr. Averey. Well, we are in a position where, if the merchandise
is not suitable, the advertiser has the option not to continue sponsor-
ship.
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Mr. Youxcer. On what type of notice?

Mr. AuBrey. Well. we try wherever possible to sign business on a
firm 52-week basis and the advertiser has the right, for example. on
shows which are being put into the schedule now for next fall, our
notice date can be the 1st of March on those.

Mr. Youxcer. Yes: but it is a new program

Mr. Ausrey. No. sir; I am talking about their picking up the
sponsorship on programs which they already have.

Mr. Youncer. Yes, I understand. But if you start out with a new
program——

Mr. Auprey. Yes, sir.

Mr. Youneer. And the sponsor and you agree on a certain price for
the advertising and it is not a success, the rating goes down, Does the
sponsor have to continue for the entire 52 weeks, or does he have an
opportunity in between to cancel it ?

Mr. Aterey. Depending upon the terms of the contract, he has
an opportunity to cancel, he has an opportunity to remain in that
time period and we can jointly fill it with another program, which we
hope will be more successful.

What I am attempting to point out is it is of no advantage to us
as a network to keep programs which do not get successful ratings
on the air within the balanced schedule which we are trying to
accomplish.

Mr. Youxcer. Do all of your contracts provide for that, or only
part of them?

Mr. Averey. Only those contracts generally on successful shows—
that is, shows which have proven track records, call for firm sponsor-
ship for 52 weeks.

Mr. Youxaer. Now, is there any relation, so far as you know,
through the increased sales on the part of the advertiser, related to the
rating of the program?

Mr. Auerey. There certainly is.

Mr. Youxcer. Then that is one of the measures which you have
to judge the rating, is that not right

Mr. Ausrey. Well, it works the other way, but generally the sales
follow successful ratings, yes.

Mr. Youxcer. For instance, if yon had a rating which was not
very high and yet you put the program on and the rating is not too
high, but it is a satisfactory rating, vet the sponsor finds a very ready
acceptance on the part of the public over the country for the sale
of the article, would not that rather prove that the rating was not well
formed? Or would it?

Mr. Averey. It would not necessarily prove that. because we are
dealing in such tremendous numbers in_television that the sales re-
sponse could come from what we would consider to be a low-rated
show. the sales response could be very satisfactory to a sponsor of the
program.

Mr. Yor~cer. Take the reverse. If vou had a program that had
a very high rating and yet the sponsor got no reception at all from the
audience so far assales go?

M. Auprey. That hashappened to us, yes, sir.

Mr. Yovrxarw. Would not that somewhat indicate that the rating
was prebably incorrect, or would it ?
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Mr. Ausrey. Not necessarily. It might indicate that the appeal
that the show had to the type of viewer was not the person who was
interested in purchasing the product which was advertised on it.

Mr. Youncer. Then you cannot relate the sales increase or decrease,
per se, to the rating of the particular show?

Mr. Acusrey. Only to the degree that the greater the circulation
of a program, the greater the number of people that are exposed to
the sales message or the commercial which is carried in the program.

Now, when you happen to have a happy marriage of the program
which 1s high-rated and the commercial which appeals to the people
who look at it, the results are quite phenomenal. We have had in-
stances where we have had highly rated programs which contain com-
mercials which for some reason do not sell the product. We have had
low-rated programs which have commercials which sell the product
exceptionally well. But by and large, most impulse consumer prod-
ucts desire to have ratings which are as high as possible.

Mr. Youncer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That is all.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Brotzman.

Mr. Brorzman. Mr. Aubrey, in reviewing your testimony quickly,
on page 7 of your statement you kind of sum up the importance of
ratings to your particular business; namely, you nse them in deter-
mining affiliations, rates to be charged, sales and programing, I think,
basically.

That 1s your statement ?

Mr. Averey. That is correct.

Mr. Brorzman. There is one thing that isn't quite clear to me.
I'notice you have set forth a total expenditure here at age 2 for rating
services, for what I assume would be the CBS Television Network, is
that correct ?

Mr. AuBrey. That is correct.

Mcr. Brorzman. When you bring in an affiliate, is there a contractual
relationship you enter into with that particular station, a local station,
shall we say ¢

Mr. Acvreey. Itis.

Mr. Brorzaan. The $307,900, is this a total ex!)enditure by all of
the affiliated stations, or is this by *headquarters,” if I might put it
that way ¢

Mr. Avrsey. This is by headquarters only.

Mr. Brorzaan. I understand that. So that what we are talking
about here is an expenditure by you at headquarters to assist yon, but
that the affiliate stations possibly are subscribers to these varjous rat-
Ing services of their own volition, is that correct?

Mr. Averey. That is correct.

Mr. Brotzman. Do you happen to have any sort of an estinate as
to the amount that you at headquarters and the various affiliates of
CBS pay for rating services across the Nation?

Mr. Avrey. No, sir; I do not.

Mr. BrorzmaN. Now. I don’t like to use the word *headquarters.”
What do you call the home shop or office?

Mr. Acerey. I think that is as good as any.

Mr. Brorzyax. We will call it “home shop.”

Now, I note that you have subseribed to three rating services at
the home shop.
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Mr. Ausrey. That is correct.

Mr. Brorzarax. Do you do this to compare results between the find-
ings of these particular rating services, or do they supplement or im-
plement each other?

Mr. Ausrey. They supplement and implement each other.

Mr. Brotzaaxn. Is there a correlation between, let us say, Nielsen
and ARB that would enable 7grou to evaluate the authenticity of the
rate or of the rating service?

Mr. Avsrey. This year we do not subscribe to a national rating
service of ARB. Last vear we did. We did correlate the results,
and we did find a substantiation.

Mr. BrorzaaN. Your testimony was a moment ago that you were
satisfied with the result; is that not correct?

Mr. Ausrey. That is correct.

Mr. Brorzaran. And I suppose you are satisfied because you are in
business, isn’t that correct? In other words, I mean the economic
results of what you are doing is what you judge it by, I suppose, and
your shareholders?

Mr. AUBREY. At the present time we are satisfied in that area, too.

Mr. Brorzaan. All right.

Now, I would like to shift this just a little bit to a carefully drafted
statement here on page 2, where you say : “Ideally”— I note the word
“jdeally”—“the public response to television programs would include
in-depth analysis of each individual’s reactions and desires.”

That is if you could know what every person in this country thought
about a specific program, this would be ideal, isn’t that correct ?

Mr. \UBREY. Yes, Sir.

Mr. Brorzaan. But you are mindful that the rating services you
say fall short of the ideal. This is the last sentence of that paragraph.

Mr. AUBREY. Yes, Sir.

Mr. Brorzyman. Now, is it your intention to state there that they
do not adequately go into depth, that the sample is not large enough’
I am trying to find out what would be necessary to approach the ideal,
in your opinion.

Mr. Averey. T certainly do. ILet me answer it in this manner:
I have been told by our research department, which is more expert
than I in this particular area, that to the extent that we could de-
termine the number of sets that are tuned to a particular program, the
size of the sample is not of major significance.

T also have been told that it is recognized that in any method of
reporting which depends upon the frailty of a human being’s keeping
a diary or being influenced by an interviewer, there are bound to be
erTors.

So I must say to you as I have attempted to in this statement, if we
could determine a method by which we could accurately determine
how people felt about the programs they saw and what they would
prefer to have. rather than what we give them on the basis other than
just numbers alone, that is. a qualitative analysis rather than quanti-
tative. I think we could do a better job and we would certainly be will-
ing to do our share in nnderwriting such a system.

Mr. BrorzyaN. You have anticipated another question that T was
ooing to ask vou, but T think it is an important one. Speaking for your
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particular network, you would be willing to underwrite such a job in
an attempt to improve this, is that correct?

Mr. Auprey. 8111 share of it; yes, sir.

Mr. Brorzyax. Have your affiliates ever complained to you that
they were coerced into taking a rating service ?

Mr. Ausrey. They have not.

Mr. Brorzyax. That is all the questions I have.

The Cramyan. What is a diary, I mean as the term is used here?

Mr. Averey. A diary, sir, is the detailed report of a household as to
what programs it viewed and what members of the household viewed
those programs.

The Craryax. In other words, each report of a particular house-
hold isa diary ?

Mr. Avprry. That is generally how the term is used, as T understand
it. in the trade; yes.

The CiramraaxN. Governor Collins mentioned this morning a typical
example, based upon information taken from 346 tabulated diaries.

In this report that contains the conclusion that there are 145,700
homes tuned to station X, 201,300 homes to station Y, 203,500 homes
to station Z. That is 550, 000 homes that he accepts as a matter of fact
from 346 tabulated dlarles, and you say you have confidence in that
kind of a report?

Mr. Ausrey. Well, sir, let me point out first that this is a local re-
port which Governor Collins is referring to. I deal only in network

ratings.

The ("mairazan. But the same principle applies, does it not ?

Mr. Averey. Depending upon the sample and the techniques which
are used, my research department assures me that such projections can
be made quite accurately.

The Crramarax. Mr. Aubrey, I think your statement is pretty well
summed up in the last paragraph on the first page when you say:
“Ratings are used by all advertising agencies with which we deal.”
And that your sole financial support comes from advertising. There-
fore you have got to accept the tools they use. It seems to me that an
industry which is as far reaching as yours is pretty much at the mercy
of whatever tool that particular “business uses. Would you say that 1s
true or not?

Mr. Auerey. T think we would only be at the mercy of the tool, sir,
if we did not have confidence in it. But insofar as the national mtlnfr
service which we use is concerned, we do have confidence in it.

The Criatroran. There is a lot of power in one of those organiza-
tions, isn’t there?

Mr. Ausrey. Yes,sir.

The Crramay. How many services do you have ?

Mr. Ausrey. On the national level?

The Crratryax. Yes.

Mr. Avsrey. Two at the presesnt time, I believe.

The Crratraax. Are they the ones you referred to?

Mr. Avsrey. That is correct.

The Cuairyrax. What is the difference in the kind of service you
receive from Nielsen and the kind of service which you get from
American Research Bureau?
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Mr. Averey. The Nielsen service is the only service which we have
which measures on a weekly basis or gives us on a weekly basis the
estimates of the audience of our programing. The ARB service is not
used for that purpose.

The Criamaran. What isit used for?

Mr. Acerey. It is used for determining the audience analysis, that
is types of audience rather than strietly the popularity of the program.

The Criatryax. In other words, what you are saying then, is that
there is no way to check against one of these services by a similar
type service.

Mr. Avnrey. Notat the present time: no,sir.

The CrramryaN. Has there ever been ?

Mr. AUBREY. Yes, sir; there was last year, as I indicated. We
subscribed to a national audience estimate service which ARB had
as well as the Nielsen service.

The Cirairyax. But you rely upon one service primarily ?

Mr. Ausrey. That is correct.

The Ciarmmaran. On a national program do the other networks—
and they, of course, can speak for themselves, but for the purpose of
asking another question following this—do you know to what extent
the other networks rely on Nielsen?

Mr. AcBrEY. As a measurement of audience, it is my opinion that
they rely on it primarily in the same manner that we do.

The Criarryan. In other words, you have one rating service set up
here to serve all three of the major networks?

Mr. Ausrey. That is correct.

The CiiatryaN. And that is the only such rating service that serves
all three of the networks, so far as you know?

Mr. Ausrey. So far as I know.

The Cirarrmax. Governor Collins said that he was well aware of
the need for reforms. You said you recognized the limitations.

I wonder if it is correct then that you rely on this because there is
no other known method that you have available to you.

Mr. Averey. I would say, sir, that we rely on it because it is a
proven method that is available to us.

The Cuamrdax. At least proven so far as you have faith and con-
fidence in it, and insofar as its being acceptable by the advertisers
who are your sole financial support.

Mr. Avsrey. Yes, sir.

The Cnamdax. Mr. Aubrey, thank you very much. We appre-
ciate having your testimony. It has been very enlightening.

Mr. Averey. Thank you, sir.

The Cramryan. Mr. James M. Seward.

Sir, will you be sworn? Do you solemnly swear that the testimony
you give to this conmmittee to be the truth, the whole truth, and noth-
ing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. SEwarp. I do.

The Criamaiay. Have a seat, Mr. Seward. Mr. Seward, will you
identify vourself? You have a statement, which, if you care to read
at this time, you may do so.
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TESTIMONY OF JAMES M. SEWARD, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
CBS RADIO

Mr. Sewarp. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee.

My name is James M. Seward.

The CHamran. Speak up just a little bit, Mr. Seward, so the
members can hear.  Youmay proceed, Mr. Seward.

Mr. Sewarp. T am execntive vice president of the CBS Radio
Division which has the responsibility for the operation of the CBS
Radio Network.

I think the members of the subcommittee will have a better under-
standing of the use of ratings at the CBS Radio Network if I discuss
the changed nature of radio and, in particular, of radio networking.

The appearance of networks on the broadcasting scene brought some-
thing new. Tt became possible to reach a great number of people, and
a great number of places, simultaneously.

This was a most important development in the long history of
human cominunication. The four radio networks enjoyed a com-
manding position in the broadcasting industry for many years as the
new major means of entertainment. Some of the greatest names in
entertainment were heard over networks and attracted huge audi-
ences. Programs such as the “Lux Radio Theater,” “Kraft Music
Iall,” “Your Hit Parade.” and stars like Jack Benny, Bergen and
McCarthy, Fred Allen, Bob Hope, and Amos 'n’ Andy were high-
lights of this period of radio networking.

A rough rule of thumb then was that, in a given city, network-
affiliated stations usually accounted for 75 percent of all radio listen-
ing with 25 percent divided among the nonaffiliated stations. But at
the time this kind of audience division existed there was approxi-
mately 1 nonaffiliated station for every 12 we have today. The
number of authorized standard broadcast stations has increased from
approximately 1,000 in 1946 to just short of 4,000 at the end of
1962.  While this increase was taking place and the radio audience
was being split up among the greater number of stations, television
had its period of great growth. Radio networking was required to
change radically during these years because people began to listen
to a specific radio station rather than special radio programs. This
trend continues today.

We reacted by changing our programing emphasis from entertain-
ment. which had been substantially preempted by television, to more
news and informational programing designed for integration in the
local programing efforts of the affiliates and to complement such local
programing efforts.

Radio listening has become mobile throungh automobile radios and
batterv-operated sets. This development is most important. to radio
and betters our competitive position. But mobility has compounded
the problem of andience measnrement. I would like to stress that
this additional and dificult measnrement problem is a most acute one
today. Radio is advertiser supported and until we have developed
networking techniques for showing, with reasonable accuracy, the total
radio listening on a per program basis, we ate at a serious competitive
disadvantace. We cannot utilize. fully, what we have every reason to
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believe is a large audience plus resulting from radio listening mobility.

We started to deal with this problem some yvears ago by subserib-
ing to a new Nielsen audience measurement service. This service
was designed to provide information on the size of the automobile
radio audience for each 15-minute interval during the normal broad-
cast day. This has become known as auto-plus. Three years later,
a second radio network subscribed to this increasingly important fea-
ture of radio-audience measurement and last year a third subscribed.

The equally important problem of portable battery-operated radio
listening remained. In July and September of 1961 separate nation-
wide studies, commissioned by CBS radio’s research department, were
conducted to determine the extent of ownership of battery-operated
portable radios. Over 40 percent of the persons interviewed in each
study claimed ownership of one or more in working order.

Early in 1962, the A. C. Nielsen Co. started issuing special reports
twice yearly on battery-operated portable radio usage. These reports
reflect the number of U.S. radio homes using portable radios 15 min-
utes or more during each 30-minute time period, expressed asa percent
of homes using plug-in radios. This segment of the total audience
might be termed “portable-plus.”

These are important advances but far from adequate to meet today’s
radio needs.

The next step is to obtain data in these two areas of mobile radio
listening which reflect not merely a plus to plug-in radios in use, but
actual station-by-station listening which will then permit measnre-
ment of program-by-program listening.

I cite these studies, their results. and the additional information
which is needed, in order to underline the scope of the problem with
which we are confronted. Tt stands to reason that the techniques
which are being developed to measure this large mobile radio andience
can never be as accurate as some traditional techniques of audience
measurement. But it is, in our judgment, imperative to the economic
health of the radio industry to have this type of measurement. The
financial data for the calendar year 1961, which was released by the
Federal Communications Commission on December 6, 1962, indicated
that almost 40 percent of the 3,469 AM and AM-FM stations in opera-
tion for that full year reported a loss, and it is common knowledge that
radio networking has been an unprofitable business for a number of
vears. We are confident that the development of techniques to meas-
ure this non-plug-in radio audience will be of material assistance in
bettering the economic picture in radio.

Now that T have expressed the concern of the CBS Radio Network
with an area of radio audience measurement which is still in the
process of development, I would like to turn to a discussion of the
amount of money expended by the CBS Radio Network with the sev-
eral rating services and the use by us of present rating services,

During the ealendar vear 1962, the C'BS Radio Network paid 8171.-
348 to the A. C. Nielsen Co.. £1.714 to The Pulse. Tne.. and €75 to
Sindlinger & Co. for its National Media \ctivity Reports.

TWe nse ratings primarilv in the areas of affiliation decisions. time
sales and programing decisions. T will diseuss each in that order.

The selection of the network-affiliated stations is a matter which
involves manv considerations.  Within the CBS Radio Network we
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have an afliliate relations department charged with the responsibility
of maintaining and reviewing our afliliated station structure and mak-
ing recommendations in this area for executive review. The type of
research data which is used most extensively by this department in
carrying out its responsibilities is the county-by-county station cir-
culation reports. The most recent of these, the 1961 Nielsen Coverage
Service, reflects measurements taken during the fall of 1960. Prior
to this, a similar circulation report was released by the same company
in 1956. While these services are perhaps, in a strict sense, not rating
services, I would assume that they come within the scope of this
subcommittee’s primary concern for they do provide research data
designed to measure individual radio station listening areas.

The CBS Radio Network subsecribed to the 1961 survey known gen-
erally as NCS 1961, as well as previous similar surveys. We use a
study of this nature to determine the listening areas of our affiliates
and potential affiliates. The study indicates the extent of duplica-
tion of circulation between stations as well as the circulation strength
of any given station and it assists us in recognizing any weak spots
in our network coverage.

Where local area Pulse reports are available, these individual market
ratings are examined by our research department. They indicate a
station’s relative standing with its competitors in the market.

Tt is difficult to evaluate in any overall sense the importance to us
of these research data. I am sure that you appreciate the need for
data indicating duplication of coverage between an existing affiliate
and a station Interested in becoming afliliated with the CBS Radio
Network. TUnder these circumstances it is not only uneconomical for
us as a network to have such duplication, but also duplication reduces
the number of services available to the public in that area. When we
have a situation of possible duplication we do not rely alone upon
circulation data such as NCS 1961. We give very close attention to
engineering data indicating the respective stations’ coverage areas.

ther elements which in a majority of instances may play a more
important part in the determination of station affiliation decisions are
the past operating record of a station in its community and the caliber
of station management; the line costs involved in network intercon-
nection; the extent to which the addition of the station will contribute
to our network as an advertising mediwmn; and the power and fre-
quency of the station and its directional antenna patterns, if any, as
these affect the coverage of the station. All of these are weighed
by us in the appropriate circumstances.

Now to sales. I have stated previously that radio networking is
an advertiser-supported medium and is in competition with other
media such as television, magazines, newspapers, for advertising dol-
lars. An advertiser is vitally interested in the size of the audience
to which his commercial message is exposed. Ratings provide a useful
tool in this area. With them the advertisers are able to approximate
audience potential and relative audience reach.

Our network sales personnel receive the monthly Nielsen Radio
Index reports which reflect radio program aundience measurement
on a national network basis. From time to time upon request of the
sales department, our research people analyze local area Pulse reports
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for market-by-market information on CBS radio network program
audiences.

I want to reiterate that generally audience size is a fundamental
consideration in advertiser selection of media. Other factors such
as the personality who is to be associated with the advertiser’s product
and the qualitative characteristics of the audience reached are, of
course, important. In time, we believe qualitative characteristics of
audience reached may achieve more importance as research techniques
in the area are further developed. I think it would be a mistake,
however, to anticipate any change in the fundamental importance of
audience size. This has geen important in the past. This is impor-
tant now. And we have no reason to believe that it will be less im-
portant in the future. Our major current problem in radio is one
of andience size definition. Until we are able to present reasonably
accurate and complete estimates of our full audience reach based upon
accepted techniques, we will continue to be placed at a substantial
disadvantage with respect to other major forms of communication
which are able to “count the house” with more facility.

Turning to the area of programing, 1'd like to state what we con-
sider a basic proposition. I{ we are to fulfill our obligation to the
public to inform and to entertain, we must be aware of the relative
success of the program vehicles which we have selected to accomplish
these ends. Rating services and other types of research studies afford
one basis of judgment. The weight which they are accorded varies
with the circumstances and the type of program involved. A program
intended to appeal to most people as entertainment failsif it is rejected
by many and heard by only a few. DBut one designed for a selective
audience can achieve its end with a much lower rating.

As I have mentioned previously, the prevailing character of net-
work programing has changed because of the substantial increase in
the number of radio stations, coupled with the rapid growth of tele-
vision. Television made visible as well as audible what was our main
stock in trade—entertainment. The audience turned to television
for the dramatic, variety, and comedy programing, and radio turned
to music and personalities which the stations conld produce locally.
Generally, listeners no longer tuned to their favorable radio programs
but rather to their favorite radio station. Radio is there when the
listener drives, eats, does housework, engages in recreation. These
conditions of listening contribute to this pattern. What our affiliated
stations required of us was more and more concentration on what we
could do best—news, public affairs and informational programing.
It was and is important to our afliliates that this programing comple-
ment their local efforts and we have designed an important part of
our network schedule to achieve this purpose. In these areas ratings
are not of substantial importance in preparing our program schedule.
We provide the best news broadcasts and information programs that
we can but their reception and success in any given area depends for
the most part on the local programing which surrounds them. But
we have not left the field of entertainment entirely to television. We
continue to provide the Arthur Godfrey, Garry Moore, and Art
Linkletter programs each morning, Monday throngh Friday. Ratings
are of significance in the traditional sense with respect to these pro-
grams. Other factors which are important in our programing activi-
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ties are management policies, program preferences expressed by affili-
ated stations, sales response, and, of course, program costs.

Therefore, as I have discussed, ratings are of assistance in the three
crucial areas of radio network operations. Circulation studies pro-
vide us with valuable information in determining the station com-
position of the CBBS Radio Network. Conventional ratings are an im-
portant means of attracting the revenue which pays for all programs,
sponsored or sustaining, entertaining or informative, mass appeal or
selective appeal. And finally, audience measurements are a factor in
management review of programing policies and of specific programs.

Let me stress again the point which I discussed in the beginning of
this statement. The most important problem to those of us in radio
in the area of ratings is a successful culmination of our continuing
etfforts to measure more accurately in station and program detail the
total mobile radio audience.

Thank you.

The CriairaaN. Mr. Moss, any questions?

Mr. Moss. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

The CrrairMaN. Mr. Younger.

Mr. Youxerr. Mr. Chairman, I would like to get some information
relative to the AM and FM stations.

Do youhave both affiliated with your network ?

Mr. SEwarp. The AM stations would be our affiliates, Mr, Younger,
but a great many of our AM affiliates, which also have FM stations,
will carry our network programs on the F)M stations as well. They
have that privilege.

Mr. Youxcer. Do yvou have any information or statistics as to
whether more people listen to AM than FM?

Mr. SEw.arp. There have been very few rating studies, on a national
basis, at least, of FM listening, but our general impression is that AM
is by far the more popular medium,

Mr. Youxaer, Is that because you have more radio stations that
donot transmit FM?

Mr. Sewarp. There are, of course, about 700 FM stations in the
country as against some 3,800, T believe. AM stations. and the AM
stations by and large have a greater coverage.

They cover greater territory geographically, and bevond that T
think that there has been a tendency on the part of F)M stations to
appeal to selective groups, minority audiences, as such, and to leave
the mass appeal to the AM stations.

Mr. Youxaer, And some of them have been very successful.

Mr. Sewarn. Yes.

Mr. Yor~cer. Financially.

Mr. SEwarp. Yes.

Mr. Yovxearr. We have one in San Francisco.

Mr. Sewarn. Yes.

Mr. YounNarr. It has been tremendously sneeessful. and it is not or
a network at all.

Do you also use a number of yvour newsecasters, for instan e, on
television and radio?

Mr. Sewarn. Yes.
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Mr. Yorxcer. Do you have any relationship as to whether the listen-
ing audience is greater on the radio than television, where you have
the same newscaster ?

Mr. SEwarp. I am afraid it is larger on televison, Mr. Younger.

Mr. YouNGeR. You think it is.

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

The Crairyax. Mr. Hull.

Mr. Hunn. No questions.

The Cuamryax. Mr. Brotzman.

Mr. BrorzMan. Why can’t other forms of communication count the
house with more facility ?

Mr. SEwarp. I don’t think that television does count the amount of
in-home listening with more facility, but our problem, sir, has to do
with auto listening.

Mr. Brorzarax. With what?

Mr. Sewakp. Auto listening.

My, BrorzyaN. Yes.

Mr. SEwarp. Listening in cars, and also to the listening that is done
in homes or on beaches, in ball parks, on portable radios. Those are
the two areas of the problem that I tried to outline in my statement.

Mr. Brorzaax. That is all the questions I have. Thank you.

The Cramaax. I don’t suppose you would know how to find out
just how many, what they refer to as plug-ins, there are?

Mr. SEwarp. Iam sorry, I didn’t understand you.

The Cuairymax. I don’t suppose you would know how a rating serv-
ice would find out just how many plug-ins there might be in a given
market ?

Mr. SeEwarp. No, I don’t.

The Crarraax. All you do is just take what figures they give you
and aceept it as a fact?

Mr. SEwarp. Well, as I said in my statement, we initiated the studies
ourselves in 1961 as to the ownership of portable sets, portable tran-
sistor sets, and we simply through these surveys, we found that just
about 40 percent of the people questioned at that time said that their
household owned one or more portable sets of the type that were not
measured by the Nielsen Audimeter service. And, of course, we have
statistics on the number of automobile radios.

The Cuatraax. I realize it is very valuable to you, but I am won-
dering as to the accuracy of it. For example, I have one there in my
office right next door. I don’t imagine that radio has been on half a
dozen times in the last year, but yet that would be counted.

Mr. SEwarp. No.

The CrarMaN. Among the rest of them?

Mr. SEwarp. That would merely be counted as a set that is in exist-
ence, but at the present time the audience estimates of how much lis-
tening is done on that type of set is based on interviews, and as I said
in the statement, Nielsen gives us a report twice a year of the percent-
age they estimate the portable listening augments in-home listening,
but they don’t associate that listening with any particular station or
with any programing. They just say that in-home listening shonld be
up by 40 or 45 percent, and so on.

The Cuamryan. And the factors that are controlling with your
company in program activities are, No. 1, management policies?
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Mr. Sewanp. Yes, sir.

The CmamryaN. And you make that determination yourself, don’t
you?

Mr. Sewarp. Yes.

The CuairyaN. And you have a chance and opportunity to analyze
the management policies of any particular station that becomes affi-
liated with you?

Mr. Sewarn, That is right, and we also receive expressions of desire
on the part of the individual afliliated stations as to what type of pro-
graming they want from us.

The Crairman. Yes. That is No. 2, and, of course, you can get
that as a matter of record by your discussions, with decision, in the
matter.

Mr. Sewarp. Yes,

The Cuairman. Sales response is No. 3. That is very obvious, be-
canse that is the basis of your whole operation, is it not ?

Mr. SEwarn. I would say with us that it is associated primarily with
our three entertainment programs, the “Arthur Godfrey I’rogram,”
“Linkletter Show,” and “Garry Moore Show.” Other than those three
entertainment strips, Monday through Friday programs

The Ciramyaxn. Would you call that sales

Mr. Sewarp. Yes, I would say so, but, of course, prospective ad-
vertisers are also interested in the amount of audience that we have for
our news programs and our other information programs that are for
sale, but the 1nitial decision to put on the news programs, the type of
news programs, was not influenced by ratings, but simply by the desire
to put on the best news programs that we could, and this, in turn, fits
in with what our affiliates want from us.

The Cuamrvan. And that becomes a part of your whole program-
ing that you have developed yourself ¢

Mr. SEwarD. Yes,sir.

The CrnairmaN. And then program cost is something that is very
easy to obtain?

Mr. SEwarp. Yes.

The Crairyax. It is a matter of record ?

Mr. SEwarD. Yes.

The Cuarman. But on ratings, all you know is that you are ob-
taining services from someone else who develops the ratings, and
you accept it without any method, or known method, or attempt in
any way to check on it as to the accuracy ?

Mr. SEwarp. Well, only to this extent, sir.

We know the basic techniques used by the rating services with whom
we deal, and our research people feel, and this 1s generally accepted
in the industry, that if these techniques are followed

The Cxairyan. But you don’t go in and see their records, do you?

Mr. Sewarp. Oh, no, no.

The CratrmaN. You don’t know what homes they check ?

Mr. Sewarp. Oh, no.

The CramrmanN. You don’t know who they see or who they talk
to,do you?

Mr. Sewarp. No, we do not.

The CrramrmaN. Therefore you have to accept what they give to
you asto what they have done ?
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Mr. Sewarp. Exactly.

The Cuamran. That is what I wanted to find out, to be sure it
was a fact. I think that is pretty forceful. Not that I object to it,
but it is a matter of fact, and that is what we want.

Mr. Sewarp. That isright.

The Crrairyan. What are the gross revenues from your advertisers
on vour network as of last year?

Mr. Sewarp. 1 don’t like to object to a question, Mr. Chairman,
but that is information which we think is important from a com-
petitive point of view.

The Ciamaran. You mean that is not public information ?

Mr. Sewarn. Ol no.

The Crnamryax. 1 thought they published this, each network pub-
lished their gross revenues for the year.

Mr. Sewarn. Each of the networks gives this information to the
Federal Communications Commission, and the Commission combines
the four figures and issues them as a total.

The Cramoarax. Isthat the way it is?

Mr. Sewarp. Yes,sir.

The ("iamyan. 1 have seen reports in the press for certain network
revenues for certain years, so many hundreds of millions of dollars.

Mr. Fisier. Those are consolidated, Mr. Chairman.

The Crramraran. And thatisa total?

Mr. SEwarp. All the networks. Separate figures for radio and tele-
vision.

The CuarmaN. You say they are separate figures, but you don’t
mean they are submitted separately.

Mr. Sewarp. I mean that each

The Cirairaran. I don’t ask you to reveal anything, you understand.

Mr. Sewarn. No. Each of the television networks submits its fig-
ures to the F'CC, and each of the radio networks submits its figures.
The FCC then announces to the public on an annual basis the total
of the television network revenue and the total of tlie radio network
revenue.

The Cnamyan. Well, that is what I was asking for. What is it
that you

Mr. Sewarp. I thought you were asking for CBS radio’s figure.
The total for the four networks or for the four radio networks, I be-
lieve is in the order of $45 million.

The CriairyaN. Does that include CBS?

Mr. SEwarp. NBC.

The Cuamryax. NBC and ABC?

Mr. SEwarp. And Mutual.

The Criamyrax. And Mutunal.

This is for radio you are talking about now ?

Mr. SEwarp. Yes, sir,

The Cuamryman. I don’t suppose you would know the total for tele-
vision ?

Mr. Sewarn. No. I do not.

The CrraryaN. Twill get that from another witness later.

Mr. ITvin. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question ?

The CuamryaN. Yes, Mr. Hull.
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Mr. ITurL. Mr. Seward, aren't you all on the stock market, on the
national board of the American Exchange, or somewhere ?

Mr. SEwaRD. Yes, we are.

Mr. ITuLe. Don’t you make reports to your stockholders of your
gross income ? )

Mr. Sewarp. For the gross income of the entire company, which
combines the revenues for the radio division, the television division,
the record division; yes.

The Cnamarax. Mr. Seward, may I thank you on behalf of the
committee.

Oh, I am sorry, Mr. Sparger.

Mr. SrarGer. Just a few brief questions.

CBS radio relies on the Nielsen report for all of its rating informa-
tion on network radio, is that correct ¢

Mr. Sewarp. Yes.

Mr. Srarcer. Do you this year subseribe to any other network
radio service

Mr. Sewarp. No, we do not.

Mr. Srarcrr. Does CBS radio provide program lineups for the
A. C. Nielsen Co., in order that it may produce its report ¢

Mr. SEwarp. Yes, we do.

Mr. Srarerr. Do you provide program lineups for any other net-
work radio service?

Mr. Sewarp. Not at this time.

Mr. Sraraer. Now at the present. time is Sindlinger & Co. pro-
viding a competitive network radio service, to your knowledge ?

Mr. Sewanrn, Yes, it is.

Mr. Searger. Do you provide program lineups to the Sindlinger
Company?

Mr. Sewarp. No, we do not. at this time.

Mr. Srareer. Weuld it make it more difficult for Sindlinger & Co.
to produce an accurate report without these program lineups?

Mr. Sewarp. T don’t know. I don’t think I can answer that ques-
tion, Mr. Sparger.

Mr. Srarcer. Would you describe the Nielsen Radio Index service
as ratings of competitive network radio?

Mr. Sewarn. For CBS, NBC, and Mutual.

Mr. Srarcer. Not for ABC?

Mr. Sewarn, Not for ABC.

Mr. Srarerr. Then it is not a network radio report ?

Mr. Sewarn. 1 believe it is a network radio report in respect of
those three networks.

Mr. Seakeer. A year ago, would you have defined it as a network
radio report ?

Mr, Sewarn. Yes.

Mr. Seareer. Then it was a year ago a network radio report, in the
judgment of CBS?

Mr. SEwarp, Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. Ts the “Nielsen Radio Index” report. the standard
used by advertisers and their agents as the measurement of network
radio by the advertising agencies at the present time ?

Mr. Sewarp. To the best of our know edge, yes.
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Mr. Spanger. Generally, how high do ratings run in a network
radio report; what range generally do they run?

Mr. Sewagp. It normally ranges from about 500,000 to 1,500,000
homes.

Mr. Searcer. Could you convert that back, briefly?

Mr. SEwarp. Yes. Fromsay1to3.

Mr. SparcEr. One to three rating points?

Mr. SEwaArD. Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. In comparing ratings of two radio networks, when
they generally run from a range of 1 to 3 rating points, when you
consider statistical variance, is there any significant difference be-
tween many of the ratings figures?

Mr. Sewarp. Well, there are differences that we think of as signif-
icant, Mr. Sparger. I am not sure that the people outside the industry
would.

Mr. Sparcer. Do you think that advertising agencies, in the placing
of mational business on network radio. take into consideration that
there may, in fact, in some time periods be no significant difference
between the

Mr. Sewarp. Yes; I think they do.

Mr. Sparerr. Do you think at this time, or have you at any time in
the past as CBS Radio, provided a guaranteed circulation figure to
advertisers ¢

Mr. Sewasp. Well, T can’t speak about the indefinite past, but T
would certainly say

Mr. Srarcer. In the past several years?

Mr. SEwarp. Well, the past 10 years we haven't.

Mr. Sparger. If you had an increase of 1 rating point with ratings
this small at CBS Radio across the board, which would mean ratings
would lave to be subtracted from other radio networks, would this
aid CBS Radio significantly in the economic area?

Mr. SEwarp. Yes;substantially.

Mr. Sparger. How substantially, could you guess or give us an
estimate ?

Mr. Sewarp. Well, assuming that the other networks held their
present positions, obviously this would put us in a dominant position.

Mr. SpargER. If you were in a dominant position then it would in-
crease your network radio business, right?

Mr. SEwarD. Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. Will you tell the committee, sir, how many Nielsen
homes would equate to 1 rating point? Would you say that it would
be 11 to 12 homes ?

Mr. SEwarp. I don’t know, Mr. Sparger.

Mr. Sparcer. Mr. Harris, could he consult with his research direc-
etor, Mr. Carraine?

The Cuxatryax. He can consult with anyone he likes.

Mr. Sewarp. That is right, Mr. Sparger, for plug-in listening.

Mr. Sparger. It would be approximately 11 to 12 homes?

Mr. SEwARD. Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. And these 11 to 12 homes, if they all tuned in and had
not prior to this time tuned in to the CBS radio, this would represent
a substantial economic benefit to CBS Radio?
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Mr. Sewarp. With the projection that would be made, yes.

Mr. Srarger. With the projection that would be made from this?

Mr. SEwaRrD. Yes.

Mr. Sparger. I have no further questions.

Mr. Younger. Mr. Chairman, I have one question.

The Cramyan. Mr. Younger.

Mr. Youncer. DNoes CBS in any way, shape, or form have any
interest in the A. C. Nielsen Co. financially or otherwise ?

Mr. SEwarp. No,sir.

The Crrairyax. Thank you very much, Mr. Seward.

Mr. SEwarp. Thank you.

The CramrMaN. On behalf of the committee we thank you for your
appearance here and for your testimony.

Mr. Sewarp. Thank you, sir.

The Criamyan. Mr. Moore. May I inquire, Mr. Moore—I think
even though it is late, if you don't mind, I would like to proceed with
you this afternoon,

Mr. Moore. Yes, sir. Did you say you would prefer to proceed
this afternoon ?

The Crzamara~. T would be happy to, if you don’t mind.

Mr. Moore. I would, too, thank you, sir. We would prefer that.

'The Cu1amaan. Mr. Thomas W. Moore, vice president in charge of
the American Broadcasting Co. Television Network.

Mr. Moore. If I may, may I swear in Mr. Julius Barnathan, with
me, who can answer questions directly, too, or should he talk to me?

The Cuarrman. If you would like I will be glad to swear him in.

Mr. Moore. Thank you, sir. I think that would be a better pro-
cedure.

The Crratryran. Will you each hold up your hand. Do each of you
solemnly swear that the testimony that you give to this committee will
be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you
God?

Mr. Moore. I do.

Mr. Bar~yaTian. Ido.

The Cuarman. Haveaseat. I believe you have a rather short pre-
pared statement. You may proceed, sir.

TESTIMONY OF THOMAS W. MOORE, VICE PRESIDENT IN CHARGE
OF ABC TELEVISION NETWORK, ACCOMPANIED BY JULIUS BAR-
NATHAN, VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL MANAGER OF THE
ABC TELEVISION NETWORK

Mr. Moore. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name is
Thomas W. Moore, and I am vice president in charge of the ABC
Television Network. With me today is Mr. Julius Barnathan, vice
president and general manager of the ABC Television Network, who
will assist in answering questions of the committee.

The invitation for my appearance this morning indicates the interest
of this committee in the importance of ratings and the use of ratings
in all fields including programing, sales, and affiliation matters insofar
as the American Broadcasting Television Network is concerned.

We believe, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, that the
entire subject of ratings and research data should be placed in the
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context of our basic program philosophy.  We have had occasion to
express our television network program philosophy to the Federal
Commurications Commission during the recent hearings on network
programing. We would summarize that philosophy as follows:

In assembling the overall program schedule of the ABC television
network. we seek to provide a wide range of program choice in order
to serve both majority and minority tastes. We approach the huild-
ing of an overall program structure with the objective of developing
and precenting the best possible programs of varied types. We are
aware that there are different likes and tastes, that there are different
segments of the total viewing public. and that within these various
groups likes and tastes change. The key factor is public opinion
itself, or perhaps we should say opinions, for we all know that often
opinions may vary.

Sinee our program practices and policies seek to determine the
wants of the people, we try to determine these divergent opinions
through the use of all reliable data available to us. 'These nclude
rating data from the Nielsen Television Index, the Nielsen Station
Index. the .American Research Burean National Reports, the Ameri-
can Research Bureau Local Reports, Special Trendex Telephone Co-
incidental Surveys, and by the use of qualitative data such as TvQ's,
audience reaction studies, letters from the public. and comments from
the press. affiliates and advertisers.

To help us meet the tastes and needs of the general public as well as
its many individual segments, we take many factors into consideration.
These involve both vesearch and non-research factors. To us. the
overall balance of our programing is the most important factor in-
volved in the program decisionmaking process.

Since this committee is particularly concerned with the nse of rat-
ings in this process, we would like now to deal specifically with this
subject.

A rating. simply stated, is the statistical estimate of the number
of homes tuned to a particular program. Ratings reflect the popu-
larity of the program. Ratings are not absolute standards. Hovw-
ever, they do provide valuable guidelines in assessing the velative
popularify of competitive programs. We examine the trends re-
flected by the rating services and consider them as indicators of rela-
tive program acceptability by the public.

We recognize, of course, that great care must be exercised in their
usage, with proper allowances for the margin of error inherent in
any sampling procedure.

Of course there are other quantitative data which we must con-
sider as well. For example, the composition of the audience of a par-
ticular program, the age levels of segments of that audience, the edu-
cational level and the family size.

In sonie instances we obtain special studies which give us additional
data concerning audience characteristics such as the frequency of use
of a particular product or service, the intention to purchase a par-
ticular product or service and similar information.

In addition, there is available to us qualitative information. This
would include data as to the relative familiarity of the public with
the particular program and the degree and extent of intevest in that
program.
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In addition, experimental pretesting with audience juries of new
programs in pilot form provides us with subjective reactions of the
jury concerning produiction values, characterizations, subject matter,
plot, appeal of the various performers, and overall indication of
viewer interest in the program. After broadeasting is commenced,
we also conduct special studies to determine the effectiveness or degree
of interest of particular aspects of the program,

While qualitative and quantitative data are of significance in a
program decision, there are many other factors which must be taken
Into account. For example, {he acceptability of the program in terins
of its quality, its content, the people involved in its production ana
creation, and the performers: its cuitability in a particular time
period, its compatibility with preceding and following programs in
the schedule; its sales potential; its distinctiveness and timeliness;
its cost; and most important, its contribution to the overall balance
of our network program schedule.

Now, how do we use ratings in connection with our sales? The
economic factors in the television medium today have been well pub-
licized and, we are sure, are understood by all the members of this
committee. We are equally sure that the committee recognizes that
networks must remain economically sound in order that they furnish
acomplete program service in the public interest.

Sales which involve entertainment programing must be profitable
in order that the network continue to subsidize at a substantial loss
1ts news operations, other tvpes of public service programing, and its
radio network service which are not financially productive.

Program costs are very high. Our annual program expenditure
is in excess of $100 million. In order to maintain and increase the
quality of the programs offered to the viewing public, we may expect
to continue to increase the size of our investment in the program
schedule. This we accept as part of our obligation to furnish, at
our risk, a complete program service in the public interest.

The cost of the program and the cost of the time period are the
obvious economic factors which are involved in an advertiser's con-
sideration of a network television program purchase. If the total
cost is too great a burden for a particular advertiser’s purpose, he
will simply not make that purchase.

The most common yardstick against which many advertisers eval-
uate their purchases is the cost per thousand of the viewing homes.
Such an advertiser would also normally consider the andience com-
position which might be expected for a particular program in a par-
ticular time period, the day or night of the week on which the program
1s telecast, and the competitive programs on other networks or local
stations, as primary considerations in making his selection.

This is understandable from the point of view of an advertiser who
is interested in the advert 1sing values which the medinm offers in order
to maximize the sale of his product or scrvice at the lowest possible
cost.

There are also a munber of other advertisers who do not relv pri-
marily upon this vardstick becanse of other advertising ohjectives.
Institutional advertisers, for example, may not be concerned primarily
with the number of different people who ight view a particular pro-
gram at a particular time. They generally are more concerned with
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the types of people who might view the program, the corporate image
that might be created by association with such a program, the suit-
ability of the program for institutional type commercial messages,
and the public service values of sponsoring such programs.

These are different standards from those mentioned above and quite
properly so in light of the different advertising objectives. .\t the
same time, this is entirely consistent with the network’s objective of
providing a balanced program structure which will serve both major-
1ty and minority interests of the viewing public.

You have also indicated interest in the use of ratings in connection
with our affiliated stations.

First, we would like to explain these rating data do not play any
significant role in our determination of affiliating with a station ina
community where we had no such affiliation. Coverage data and other
factors are primarily considered. While we have defined ratings sim-
ply as the statistical estimate of the number of homes tuned to a par-
ticular program, coverage, on the other hand, reflects the number of
homes whicl are available to the signal of any given TV station as
determined by engineering standards and audience surveys.

These factors include ownership, financial resources, experience in
television operation, a determination as to whether or not the com-
munity already receives adequate service from an afliliated station in
an adjacent community, the physical facilities of the new station, its
power, antenna height, chaunel allocation, its location in relation to
the area to be served, and its location with respect to other existing
stations.

Rating services do play a role following afiiliation. Tu our continu-
ing evaluation of each affiliate’s performauce we review local pro-
graming by the station. community participation aud service, promo-
tion and publicity, and maintenance of high engineering standards,
all of which are essential to the local acceptability of the station.

In addition, rating data are used to attain an estimate of the audience
watching the various network programs on the particular station, and
a comparison of this audience with the andience of competing stations
serving the same area.

Ratings and other factors are also used in the establishment of a net-
work rate for affiliated stations. Other than rating data, these fac-
tors include the size and importance of the market, an estimate of the
total homes covered by the station, and the network rates of competing
stations. The rating data are used in this connection to estimate the
total munber of honies viewing television in the area to be served and
the probable share of audience the station will have as an ABC affiliate.
All of these factors enter into the establishment of a network rate for
the station.

We should like to stress that, as in the case of the relative use of
rating data in the overall program decision-making process, so the
use of such data in connection with affiliates must be viewed as only
one factor in the total evaluation.

You have asked which rating services we subscribed to in 1962.
They were: The Nielsen Television Index. the Nielsen Station Index,
the .\merican Research Burean National Reports, the American Re-
search Bureau Local Reports.
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In addition, from time to time, we have ordered special reports from
these services and other sources.

Attached, as an exhibit, is the amount of money we expended during
1962 for such services and reports. In this connection, the chairman
and this committee are aware that the ABC Television Network has
been operating for many years under a handicap which is not shared
by either of the other major networks in that, due to a shortage of
available VHF facilities, we do not have primary affiliates in a num-
ber of large metropolitan areas. Therefore, the National Nielsen
Television Index does not always reflect the true popularity of ABC
programing.

This is particularly true in the news and public affairs field, since
our news programs In most instances are carried only by our basic
primary affiliates. Because of these circumstances, it is necessary for
us to subscribe to the Nielsen Multi-Network Area Rating Report
which covers 30 markets in which the programing of all 3 networks
are directly competitive. This additional service i1s furnished at an
added expense to the network.

In eonclusion, Mr. Chairman, we have attempted to state our views
on the relation of rating services to our broadcasting operations.
Stated in its simplified form, it is our position that rating services are
an essential tool of the broadcaster but are only one of many important
factors in programing, in sales and in station relations. We might
add that it is our hope and expectation that other, and perhaps more
meaningful, research tools will be available to us in the future to aid
us in fulfilling our responsibilities to the public.

The CratraaN. You have an exhibit that you wish to go along with
your statement ?

Mr. Moore. There is an exhibit attached, Mr. Chairman, on the ABC
Television Network expenses in 1962 for the indicated rating services
and that is attached to this statement.

The Ciiairmax. Let it be included in the record for the information
of the committee.

(The exhibit referred to follows:)

ExHIBIT

ABC Television Nctwork expenses 1962 for indicated rating services
A, C, Nielsen Co.:

Nielsen Television Index $224, 459. 24
Nielsen Station Index____ 1,211.28
Nielsen Multi-Network Area Reports 34, 014. 00
Total 259, 684, 52
Nielsen Special Studies 38, 924. 36
Total_ ~ 298, 608. 88
American Research Bureau: ARB National and Local Reports_.__. 31, 300. 04
Trendex : Special Trendex Telephone Coincidental Surveys__.____. 18, 245. 00
Total 348, 153. 92

The Ciramraran. Mr. Sparger?

Mr. Svarcrr. Mr. Moore, in the 87th Clongress, 1st session, vou testi-
fied before the Dodd committee, and yvou said in part, and I will admit
that I am taking something a little bit out of context, but not com-
pletely:
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“ABC had to go into programing that it felt it could: one, sell to
the advertisers and; two, that would get an audience acceptance and ;
three, that we begin to build audience acceptance for adjacent pro-
graming in subsequent years.” o .

This 1s referring to the history of the origin of the ABC Television
Network and its attempt to get into competition. You said further:
“These decisions were not made looking at the schedule and saying
that the public deserves this kind of programing as such. It was a
means for us to get into an equal and competitive position with the
other two networks, and we built from this position to our present
position.”

You further said today that: “The most common yardstick against
which many advertisers evaluate theitr purchases is the cost per thou-
sand homes.”

Now in this instance and in light of what has been said by earlier
witnesses, wonld you take the position that this is the way that it was
when vou came into the industry and started to compete, and this is
the way it is now?

M. Moore. Yes. sir.

Mr. Searcer. Would you say that ratings play a vital role in the
area of deciding what performers might appear in a program?

Mr. Mooke. I am sorry, I don’t understand. What performers
might be in a program ¢

Mr. Seareer. Right.  In your choice of performers for a program?

Mr. Moore. Are you referring to actors?

Mr. Sraraer. Yes.

Mr. Moore. And stars?

Mr. Searcer. Yes.

M. Moore. T don’t think that even ratings can relate directly to the
stars that appear.  There is no question that certain performers with
substantial names and proven popularity in other mediums such as
motion pictures could

Mr. Searcer. You would refer that to a track record when it was
available on performs to see how they had been accepted in a rate
sitnation?

Mr. Moore. Oh, yes.

Mr. Searcer. Wonld the same hold true with many of the companies
with which you do business?  If a syndicated producer or a producer,
for instance, has had a number of successes. vou would also refer
tothis?

Mr. Moore. Yes.

My, Searacer. After youafliliate with stations. isn’t the rating fignre
the most important determining factor in determining what the rate
for that afliliate might be ?

Mr, Moore. After we have afliliated ?

Mr, Sparacer. After vou have afliliated.

Mr. Moore. Yes.

My, Searcer. Then basically T think you are trying to say, or I
think you are saying, that ratings are probably the major factor in
certain types of television programing. I am referring specifically
to the commercial type of television programing today.

Mr. Moore. Yes.
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Mr. Searerr. What services has ABC subscribed to since 19597

Mr. Moore. I don’t believe there has been a substantial change from
these services that we have listed here.

Mr. Srarcer. Did you subscribe in 1959 to some of the Videodex
services?

Mr. BarNaTiaN. No. We subscribed to the Videodex service, only
one small facet of it, to get the income, the distribution of the audience
by income level.

Mr. Sparcer. When yon evaluated the Videodex service, did you
ask for a breakout from their national sample for this information ?

Mr. Bar~varian. Yes,

Mr. Sparcer. Do you recall approximately how large the national
sample was?

Mr. Bar~atizax. I do not recall.

Mr. Searerr. Wonld it have been in the neighborhood of 9,200
homes?

Mr. Barxarnan. Tbelieve that is around the figure.

Mr. Searcer. \\pproximately ?

Mr. Barxarizan. Yes.

Mr. Seancer. And vou used this data in sales promotion ?

Mr. Barxarman. Yes,

Mr. Srarcer. And did you make any other major decisions in which
this would have been a major consideration ?

Mr. Barxarian. No.

My Sparcur. It was used basieally in sales?

Mr. Barvarman. Yes. This was a supplementary piece of infor-
mation that we necded for selling a quality show, to show that there
was a high income level.

AMr. Brancier. Was it offered to help influence an advertiser to pur-
chase this show?

Mr. Barvariax, Yes.

My, Seararer. Do vou think that in part the advertiser might have
based his decigion to buy this show on the basis of this specific sales
presentation, based on Videodex data?

3Mr. Baryarinax, Tamsorry.  Solely on it, or primarily ?

Mr. Sparcin. No, in part.

Mr. Barxarinax Inpart, T would say yes.

My, Spancer. Since 1t was a break of demographic characteristics?

Mr. Banvaruax. Yes,

Mr. Spevcrr. You have subseribed to the Nielsen MNA—multinet-
work area—-reports.  Did you first approach Nielsen to put out these
reports, or did Nielsen first approach yon?

Mz, Moonk. This was handled by my predecessor, and I do not know.
Perhaps Mr. Barnathan does.

Mro Barxarnax. The Nielsen Co. has always had a multicity re-
port. It was 9 cities, it started as a 9-city report, and it was put out
primarily to be competitive with the Trendex Service, and then it
went to T4 markets, and then I believe it went to 19 and then to 24 and
then to 30.

Mr. Sparcer. Prior to the time of the publication of the 24-market
MN.AL did ABC basically rely on Trendex multimarket reports?

Mr. Barxariax., We relied quite a bit on the Trendex, as well as
the Nielsen.
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Mr. Srarcer. Did you, after Nielsen started publishing its 24-
market report, still subscribe to the Trendex reports?

Mr. BarvatnaN. No. Nielsen went to the fast 24, which is when
they were coming out with a weekly report. We did not see the need
for the Trendex report.

Mr. Sparcer. Did you request of the Nielsen Co. that they publish
the multinetwork area report in a similar form to the network tele-
vision pocketpiece?

Mr. Moore. Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. What was their response to this?

Mr. Barvarniax. They said they would not do it.

Mr. Sparcer. Did they give any reasons why they would not do it?

Mr. BaranTiiaN. They said it would be confused with the national
report.

Mr. Srarcer. If it had been in the same form as the national report,
would it have made easier the ABC-TV job in sales?

Mr. Barvarnian. Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. At the present time, are there any other competitive
multinetwork area reports?

Mr. BaryaTian. No,none that I know of,

Mr. Sparcer. Does the industry accept basically the multinetwork
area regort, or does it rely still on the NTI?

Mr. Moore. I would say that they rely upon primarily the NTI,
but that the 30-market is a very effective tool and a much quicker tool
to arrive than the other.

Mr. Searcer. What services do you obtain presently from ARB?

Mr. Moore. We have the National, it is listed here.

Mr. Sparcer. You do take the National?

Mr. Moore. Yes,

Mr. Sparcer. The National Report.

Mr. Moore. Six a year,every 2 months, yes.

Mr. Sparcer. Do you rely on this for audience composition or do
you rely on it for a salestool ¢

Mr. Moorg, I think we use it primarily for audience composition.

Mr. Sparcer. Primarily ?

Mr. Moore. .And as a sort of check against the other system.

Mr. Searcer. Would you say that the majority of advertising agen-
cies with which you alf] deal rely basically upon Nielsen data?

Mr. Moore. Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

The Cirairman, Mr, Hull?

Mr, HuLL. No questions.

The Cuatrytan. Mr. Younger, any questions?

Mr. Youncer. I have only one. Does the ABC network have any
affiiliation, ownership or any connection whatever with any of the
rating bureaus?

Mr. Moore. No,sir.

Mr., BarxaTizan, No, sir.

The Cuarraan. Mr., Brotzman?

Mr. Brorzaran. Only one to clarify your statement. I was going
to ask you what VHF is.

Mr. Moore. Very high frequencies. Those are the channels 2
through 18 that were the initial allocation by the FCC prior to the
lifting of the freeze, I believe, in 1952.
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All channels higher than that are in the UIF bands from 14 up.
VIIT has been primarily channels in the major markets of the coun-
try for expansion, very high frequency.

Mr, Brorzyax. Thank you.

The Cuamrman. Mr. Howze!?

Mr. Howze. I have just one clarifying question, too.

In your discussion with Mr. Sparger on afliliates, Mr. Sparger used
the term “the station rate.” 1 would like to clarify whether we are
talking about the rate that the network pays the station for clearing
the program or the rate that the station uses for its advertising
purposes.

Mr. Moore. We are talking about the rate that the network pays
the station for its time and resells it, the network resells that time at
a certain rate.

Mr. JITowze. I just wanted that to be clear for the record.

Mr. Bar~xarian. The network rate.

Mr. Moore. That is the network rate. Their local rate is con-
trolled by them entirely.

Mr. Howze. Thank you. That is all.

The Cratratan. Mr. Moore, thank you very much for your coopera-
tion with the committee and your presence here today on this subject.

Mr. Mooke. Thank you.

The Cuatrman. The committee will adjourn until 10 o’clock in the
morning, at which time the first witness will be Mr. Mort Werner of
NBC television.

(Whereupon, at 4:45 p.m., the committee was in recess, to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Wednesday, March 6, 1963.)
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WEDNESDAY, MARCH 6, 1963

Hovuse oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS OF THE

CoMITTEE ON INTERSTATE aAND FOREIGN COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The special subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a.m., in
room 1334, Longworth House Office Building, ITon. Oren Ilarris
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

The Criairyan. The committee will come to order.

The first witness this morning will be Mr. Mort Werner, vice presi-
dent in charge of TV programs of the National Broadcasting Co.

Mr. Werner, do you have others of your organization whom you
wish to have participate in this discussion this morning?

Mr. WerNER. There are two other gentlemen from my organiza-
tion who can provide answers if you cover an area that I am not com-
pletely in contact with.

The Cnamraran. Do you want them to testify, or do you just want
to consult them if necessary ?

Mr. Werxrr. I would like them to testify if needed.

The Cramryan, Let them come around. I think you should iden-
tify them for the record.

glr. Werx~Eer. This is David Adams, senior executive vice president
of the NBC.

This is Dr. Thomas Coffin, who is director of our research
department.

The Cratraran. Do you, each of you, swear that the testimony you
will give to this committee will be the truth, the whole truth. and
nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Werner. I do.

Mr. Apanms. I do.

Mr. Corriv. I do.

The Cuamoran. Mr. Adams, you can bring a chair up with you.

TESTIMONY OF MORT WERNER, VICE PRESIDENT IN CHARGE OF
PROGRAMS FOR THE NBC TELEVISION NETWORK ; ACCOMPANIED
BY DAVID ADAMS, SENIOR EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, NBC;
AND THOMAS COFFIN, DIRECTOR, NBC TELEVISION, NETWORK
RESEARCH DEPARTMENT

The Criatryax. Do you have a statement you wish to present first,
Mr. Werner?

Mr. WernNER. I do, sir.

rgy v

The Cnamyan. You may proceed.

~1
]
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_ Mr. WEerNER. My name is Mort Werner. I am NBC's vice president
in charge of programs for the television network.

Mr. Walter Scott, executive vice president in charge of the television
network, was scheduled to be NBC’s witness at this hearing, but he isill
at home under doctor’s treatment and I am appearing in his place.

To cover properly the subjects on which the subcommittee wishes to
develop information from NBC—the way we use ratings and their im-
portance in our operations—my statement also includes some discus-
ston of the rating services we use and the sort of information they
provide.

In preparing this statement, I consulted with Dr. Thomas Coffin,
our director of research, who is with me today. Dr. Coffin is prepared
to answer questions on the techniques of rating services and how our
research staff analyzes them for use in various NBC activities.

I believe I can respond to most general questions of NBC policy you
may have in relation to the subject of these hearings, but iF the ques-
tions go beyond my knowledge, Mr. David Adams, our senior executive
vice president, is also here, and he will be happy to answer such queries.

My purpose in appearing before you today is to outline why the
NBC television network needs program ratings and how we utilize
them in our operations.

First, I should define what we mean by ratings. As we use the
term, it refers to measurements of the size and characteristics of pro-
oram audiences. These are developed through continuing surveys

y independent research organizations and supplied by them to a
variety of subscribers—advertising agencies, advertisers, program pro-
duction companies, and broadcasters. NBC is one of the many users
of these services.

These subscribers use audience-measurement, information for the
varying needs of their own operations. The NBC television network
employs the data developed from the rating services in two broad areas.
One is the program area, where the rating services give us systematic
information and guidance on how audiences are responding to our pro-
orams and those of our competitors. This information also helps us
in scheduling programs effectively, in the light of their relationship to
each other, the nature of the audience they attract, and the appeall) of
competing programs.

Apart %rom these specifics, audience research material gives us a
general body of information about the public’s tastes, viewing habits,
and program preferences that help us understand better how audiences
react and assist in judgments and plans for the future.

The other broad area in which we use audience-measurement infor-
mation is in connection with the sale of time and programs. In this
area, ratings provide estimates, needed by advertisers and their
agencies, of the size and nature of the audience they are trying to reach
and the cost of doing so; and they give us selling {ools to persuade ad-
vertisers that our programs will deliver the type of circulation they
want.

In both of these areas, broadcasting needs rating information be-
cause it has no built-in measure of audience size. Unlike movies,
theaters, and sports arenas, broadcasting does not have a box oflice
throngh which the size of audiences can be counted; nor can it count
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circulation, as newspapers and magazines do, by calculating the num-
ber of copies of the publication sold.

Yet broadcasters have the obligation of finding out as much as they
can about the unseen audience for their programs. Since the success
or failure of our programing efforts is determined by millions of view-
ers, making tens of millions of choices every day among all available
programing, we need to know as best we can how we are doing. This
freedom of choice by viewers is exercised in a highly subjective way,
and we cannot, without some form of objective audience measurement,
know its effect.

In the earliest days of radio, before there were rating services, guesses
were made about stations’ circulation on the basis of the number of sets
sold, on engineering maps showing the area covered by the broadcaster,
and on mail from listeners.

None of these really indicated the size and nature of program audi-
ences, and rating services developed in response to the need of adver-
tisers and broadcasters for this information—{irst on a very crude
basis, and progressively over the years with more refinements and
more types of information.

However, the various rating services provide only estimates and not.
absolutes, and no single method has yet been developed that is satis-
factory for all purposes. Each service has certain advantages and
certain weaknesses. IEach uses a different measurement technique,
samples different homes, and supplies a different type of information.
In order to find out as much as we can about audience reaction, we
subscribe to several different rating services.

I should emphasize that the material furnished by the services to
which we subscribe is not usable in its raw form. It must be evaluated
and analyzed by our staff of research specialists, who have learned how
to take into account the strengths and weaknesses of the various types
of estimates and how to put the jigsaw pieces together to draw out
meaningful interpretations.

An individual rating figure usually means very little to us. It has
to be analyzed in relation to previous ratings, the number of sets in use
during the time period, ratings for competing programs, seasonal fac-
tors, the influence of adjacent programs and other elements. Through
this analysis, a body of research experience is developed which gives
some clues to the appeal of a program and the size and nature of the
audience it is attracting or may attract.

Even though most of the public attention seems to be focused on the
rating figure itself, the figures which are often of greater use in pro-
gram analysis are those estimating “share of andience.”

The share figures are estimates of how the homes using television in
a particular period are divided among the programs being broadcast.
Although, like other estimates, they are far from perfect, these share
of audience figures tend to wash out such variables as time of day, day
of week, and season of the year, and permit comparison of programs
under more closely comparable conditions.

The television rating services our research department uses for
analysis are the national Nielsen Television Index, together with
Nielsen’s subsidiary services—the multinetwork area reports, famili-
arly ealled MNA’s, and the Nielsen Audience Composition Reports; the
ARDB national and local reports; TvQ ratings; Trendex ; and .\ rbitron.

99-942—63—pt. 1——6
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I will describe these briefly and, if you wish, Dr. Coflin can supple-
ment with additional detail.

I would say that our primary rating service—and that of most major
advertisers and agencies in connection with network television—is the
Nielsen National Television Index.

It is a continuing service, 48 weeks out of the year, and provides
estimates of national audience size. Since it is based on meters at-
tached to sets, it does not rely on what people say or remember about
their viewing, but records on an impersonal basis all the set tuning
activity of a nationwide sample of television homes, and projects esti-
mates from this sample. However, it does not give us other informa-
tion we need, such as who is watching the program, or the audience
composition.

The Nielsen national data are supplemented by the ARB national
diary studies, conducted six times per year, and the Nielsen Audience
Composition Report, produced five times per year. These furnish us
with estimates of viewing by individual family members, broken down
by sex, age, education, and other groupings. This helps us judge
whether any given show is being watched mainly by adults or by chil-
dren, by men or women, young or old. By furnishing us with data
on viewers per set, which can be combined with the Nielsen home
figures, we can arrive at estimates of total number of persons viewing
a program and the breakdown of this into the “audience composition.”

Although this material is useful in program analysis, it has real
drawbacks in helping us with judgments about the “inherent strength”
of programs, and by that I mean the audience attraction power of the
program, uninfluenced by other factors such as length of station
lineup, audience to the preceding program, and variable competing
programs.

To try to offset this deficiency, we use various supplemental services.
One of these is the Nielsen MNA service which I mentioned before.
It covers 30 major markets in which all three networks have sub-
stantially equal opportunity to present their programs at their normal
times. This eliminates audience differences based on differences in
station lineup and delayed broadcasts, and gives us an indication of the
comparative appeal of the programs of the three networks.

Still another means we use to gage program appeal is the TvQ serv-
ice, which does not seek to indicate how many people are watching a
program but how well they like all the programs available in a given
time period.

This service also reports long-term trends in public attitudes toward
each program—attitudes which in mauy cases foreshadow futnre
changesin audience behavior.

On occasion we also use other rating services designed to permit
a quick spot check on a program, often on an overnight basis. These
include Trendex and overnight .Arbitron services. which we use
principally in connection with one-time special event programs, and
sometimes for checking andience trends in a program as an interim
guideline pending the receipt of the regular rating information.

For sales purposes, we may also use special surveys on product usage,
conducted from time to time by Nielsen, ARB. Pulse. and Trendex,
to show the potential of a program’s andience as customers for the
advertiser's product.
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Our research is not limited to the organizations providing rating
services. Our research department also develops and commissions
studies in various aspects of audience, market opinion, and motiva-
tion research for various specialized purposes, and Dr. Coffin can de-
scribe these also if you are interested in them.

Attached to my statement is a tabulation of 1962 research depart-
ment expenditures for rating services on behalf of the television net-
work. These are broken down by the individual services, as re-
quested by the subcommittee’s staff.

In our day-to-day program operation and planning, two impor-
tant uses of rating information which are often overlooked are the
study of audience trends and the characteristics of program andiences,

The trend analyses indicate to us how the audience reacts to a pro-
gram over a period of time, whether its appeal is growing or declin-
g, whether it stacks up in the eyes of the audience with competing
programs of the other networks or whether it suffers under compari-
son. Our research analysts are aware of the qualifications with
which rating material must be used, but in analyzing trends some of
these deficiencies are neutralized, because they tend to hold constant
over the course of the program’s history.

The material on audience characteristics gives us estimates of how
the andience is composed as among men, women, and children, age
aroup, educational level, and family size. From it we can draw var-
jous deductions, for example, regarding who is controlling the set at
a given time of day and whether a program has special appeal among
rural or nrban, big-city or small-town viewers.

When this material is properly analyzed, it is useful in a number
of ways. It can give us guidance on the period in which to schedule
a program with particular appeal to men, or to older people, or to the
whole family. And it can indicate opportunities for effective coun-
terprograming, as for example, where we find a sizable segment of
the audience not being served by existing programs in a given time
period and schedule a program that has particular appeal to that
segment.

I would like to turn now to the various steps in the programing
process to illustrate the ways in which audience measurement anal-
ysis comes into play at each step. We can begin with program
selection—the tough job of reviewing many alternatives for our
schedule and for a particular time period, and selecting from a mass
of possible programs the few that we think will be best in providing
an effective, balanced audience service.

This process starts with program development, coming out of the
consultation and discussion constantly going on between the pro-
gram department and program producing companies.

We may develop a concept for a new program or it may be initiated
and brought to us by an independent producer. The concepts which
seem most promising are developed to program outlines and then
to seripts. From the best of these, we may commission pilot films,
so that. we may make a better judgment on the execution of the pro-
gram concept, and from the pilots and other submissions the program
(le]p:n-t(llnent. makes its final recommendations on the programs to be
selected.
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Throughout this process, we work closely with the creative people

at the production organizations, so that in many respects, the pro-
gram development is a joint effort. In the process of development
and selection of programs, judgment is the principal ingredient, for
there is no track record of andience reaction or audience performance
with regard to new programs; and in this process, we rely heavily
on what we know of the experience and abilities of the creative people
behind the show—the producers, directors, performers, and particu-
larly the writers. '
_ To some degree, audience-information analysis can be of help to us
in our evaluation, for example, in assessing the popularity of a per-
former who has appeared on television before; or in drawing on the
general experience of the characteristics and nature of audiences to
programs of the same general type. But basically, the selection of
new programs rests on the judgment of people who have had long
experience in program operations and program performance. And
each selection is in the nature of an experiment, to be tested by public
reaction and viewer choice after it goes on the air.

The selection of programs goes hand in hand with the selection of
the time period in which the program is to be scheduled. Here
audience research data can give us a little more help, in connection
with analysis of the possible time periods under consideration, the
composition of audiences available in those time periods, and the de-
gree to which major audience segments are being attracted to exist-
ing programs in those time periods.

An example is the audience research which helped NBC decide on
scheduling “Walt Disney’s Wonderful World of Color” at 7:30 p.m.
on Sunday. Various weekday periods were considered, but the analy-
sis of our research department developed that the availability of
children and total audience at 7:30 to 8:30 Sunday evening was great-
er than any other evening.

However, at 8 p.m., there had been a sharp dropoff in the number
of children actually watching television—the opposite of what was
occurring at other evenings of the week. Further investigation in-
dicated that none of the programs in this time period had special
appeal to children. All o%) this evidence pointed to Sunday 7:30 to
8:30 p.m. as an ideal place for the Walt Disney program.

It was scheduled there, has filled an audience need, and has been
most successful.

In the same way, audience analysis can be helpful in connection
with rescheduling existing programs into different. time periods.
Sometimes a show has a particular type of appeal which is not realized
fully because of the period in which it appears, because of the sur-
ronnding programing, the competing programs, or the nature of the
audience available in the time period.

A case in point was the move of “Bonanza,” several seasons ago,
from early Saturday evening to Sunday at 9 p.m. Analysis of TV
data and other qualitative research suggested a greater popularity
potential for the program than its rating reflected, and time period
analvsis indicated that Sunday 9 p.m. conld best bring out this poten-
tial and make it available to larger audiences. The move was made
and in this case—which does not always happen—the expectations
pointed to by the research were realized.
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As I said before, once a program Zoes on the air, it faces the test
of viewer interest and viewer choice in competition with other pro-
grams. It is in this area that our research department conducts con-
tinning studies, using all available audience-measwrement data. to help
us judge whether a series is showing an upward trend, is holding
its own against competing programs, or is losing audience.

A detailed history is kept of all the evidence of ever program’s
audience performance so that these trends can be identi ed. If the
andience, for an entertainment program, declines over a substantial
period of time, we regard this as evidence of decreasing public interest
m the program and we consider replacing it.

We have no fixed rules on the level of audience acce tance which
represents a successful program, becanse this varies WitE the type of
program involved. A general entertainment show is expected, by its
nature, to attract large audiences and wide popularity; at least a
fair share of the audience in its time period. There are other types
of entertainment programs which are not expected to attract maxi-
mum audiences.

We also schedule a great variety of more specialized programs,
ranging from educational series to operas, fromn news documentaries
to coverage of special events, each of which makes a special contribu-
tion to the diversity of our service and where broad popularity is
not a primary consideration. But, in the general entertainment field,
we do not think we would be properly serving the public by keeping
on a program which all available evidence consistently indicates 1s
being rejected by the public.

Tt is here that much of the criticism of ratings arises on the part of
the minority which likes an unpopular program that is replaced, or
dislikes a popular program that is maintained. But the ratings
should no more be blamed than the box office manager of a Broadway
play that closes because it does not attract an andience.

Indeed, Broadway plays often close for this reason after a few
weeks, before there has been a real opportunity for theatergoers to
sample the production: whereas in television, the programs stay on
for thorough sampling by the audience, week after week, and with
full opportunity for viewer choice.

This completes my discussion of how audience-measurement analysis
isused in the programing process, and T will briefly indicate its role in
the sale of time and programs,

Although T am not responsible for sales at NBC. T can deal with
the subject on the basis of my knowledge of the operation within the
television network and my previous experience as the head of tele-
vision for a major advertising agency, as well as for a major advertiser.

Television is not only a program service but an advertising medinm
which operates in a framework of intense competition. The principal
value television has to offer an advertiser is audience, and the rating
services furnish ns and our advertisers with the measurement of the
andience generated by our programs. This is a business requirement
of broadcasting, essential in soliciting and justifying the advertising
expenditures that support our program services.

Onr first task in sales is to sell the television medinm itself, in com-
petition with other national advertising media: with this as a basis,
we can turn to selling the advertiser on the use of our network,
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In both of these tasks, our selling efforts go beyond these efforts;
our research people develop rating data demonstrating the overall
reach of television, the extent of viewing per day, the fact that it cuts
across all segments of the population, its impact, and its cost efficiency.

Much of this same material is used to document to the advertiser
the special advantages of particular aspects of television such as,
daytime television, nighttime television, the honsewife audience, and
the audience for specialized types of programing.

More specifically, ratings are used to evaluate the effect of a par-
ticular advertiser’s campaign, which may include use of a combina-
tion of programs attracting different kinds of audiences. While such
an advertiser may be interested in the total cumulative audience
viewing all of his commercials, he may also want to know about more
detailed elements estimated by the rating services: The total audience
for commercials advertising individual products; the location of the
Liomes he reached; and the cost efficiency with which he reaches them,
in total and by products.

Different considerations apply in developing sponsorship for a
single program. Here we must know whether the advertiser’s prin-
cipal concern is the use of television to enhance the image of his com-
pany and its product; to move goods off the shelf, or both. After
the advertiser’s goals have been specified, our research department
assembles the audience analysis information to indicate the program
sponsorship that will best meet those goals; or where we are seeking
a renewal, to demonstrate the effectiveness of the sponsorship in terms
of tvpe, size, and cost of the advertising circulation the program has
attracted.

Yet, as in programing, the research information developed by our
professional staff for use in the sales area is not confined to program
ratings. In recent years, advertisers have become more and more con-
cerned with the qualitative impact of the various media, as well as
their relative reach in quantitative circulation.

NBC has designed and conducted numerous studies of its own that
demonstrate the unique advertising power of medium that combines
sight, sound, and motion. We have also developed qnalitative studies
demonstrating the special effectiveness of color television, and rating
studies documenting the extra measure of tuning to color chows in
color homes. And our studies have emphasized the singular qualities
of specialized programing as effective commercial vehicles, particu-
larly in the news and information field.

The subcommittee’s staff has asked us to cover the use of rating
information in connection with station affiliations, and I can do so
very briefly, since audience measurement data have minimum applica-
tion in this field. In doing so, I will distingush between coverage
studies and program ratings.

In developing a television network structure through station affilia-
tions, it was NBC’s purpose to provide nationwide coverage with the
least amount of duplication between the coverage of one afliliated sta-
tion and another.

To accomplish this, we used coverage surveys and engineering
studies indicating the areas in which a station’s signal could be effec-
tively received. The coverage studies use reported viewing to a sta-
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tion as their base, but only as an indication that the station’s signal is
receivable in the area.

Since the network was developed, there have been very few changes
in aftiliation over recent years. These few resulted from situations
where a station decided to switch its afliliation from NBC to another
network, or where we have changed an affiliation or added an affiliate to
get improved coverage.

I have tried to cover the uses of audience measurement material in
our television network operations. The points I want to stress in con-
cluding is that data on ratings, audience shares, audience composition
and other aspects of program performance are estimates. They must
be interpreted and evaluated by specialists who understand their
deficiencies and take their weaknesses into account.

Each rating service has certain advantages and disadvantages. Our
research people use each for the things it can do best and give us their
analyses based on a combination of the different types of information
each provides.

Even on this basis, all the rating services combined do not provide
complete and infallible data. But they do supply a broad range of
significant information and we make extensive use of it. Indeed. NBC
devotes a major effort, in terms of money and manpower, to audience
research and we would be remiss if we did not seek to learn as much
as we can about the reactions of andiences.

Although the guidance we get from andience anzlysis helps us in
deciding on time periods for programs and in judging whether a pro-
gram designed for popular appeal has failed in its purpose, there are
many program decisions in which ratings are not an important factor.
In the process of new program selection, creative judgments, rather
than ratings as such, are the principal factors. Kvery new program is
an experiment, and by the law of averages, between oune-third and one-
half ot all network programs on the air one season will have to be re-
placed the next season by new programs, representing new experi-
ments. We continue to try for innovation, as we have in the past, and
take our chances that the innovation will succeed.

Beyond that, our basie goal is to provide a balanced serviee of
diversified programs, which over the course of a week or a month will
offer the many different segiments of the audience something vewarding.

Such a serviee will appeal in the main to popular tastes, but will also
recognize more specialized interests with programing that does not
win—and is not designed to win—hroad popularity,

It all program decisions were controlled by the objective of maxi-
mum vatings, we would not have such presentations as “Meet the
Press™: children’s edueational programs like *Exploring,” and “Watch
Mr. Wizard”: the NBC operas: or even such entertainiment programs
as “The Bell Telephone TTour™ or “The Du Pont Show of the Week.”
We would not go for a varietv of program forms, but would concen-
trate on the narrow range of the most popular forms and program
them back to back throughout an evening.

As a program man and a network oflicial, T believe there has been
far too much emphasis put on ratings in the broadeasting press and
even the general press. Because of this emphasis, ratings come to be
fulsely regarded as the end-all and be-all of programing, instead of
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what they really are—broadeasting’s form of market research that
must be combined with creative judgment and program experience in
making program decisions. And they tend to acquire a false posi-
tion as status symbols, in terms of top 10 programs and of differences
between programs of two or three rating points, which have little
significance.

"\s indicators of audience acceptance of programs, of trends in pro-
gram popularity, of audience characteristics, and of advertising circu-
lation, audience-measurement data are useful to us.  When properly
evaluated and interpreted, they are helpful analytical tools. That 1s
the way we regard them, and that is their role in our operations.

Thank you.

The Citairman. T notice you have an appendix to your statement
with reference to your 1962 payments to rating services.

Mr. WERNER. Yes, SiT.

The CriairMaN. You inteuded that to become part of your state-
ment, did you not ?

Mr. WerNER. Yes; Idid, sir.

The Crramraran. That will be received in the record as part of your
statement.

(The document referred to is as follows:)

NATIONAL BROADCASTING C0., RESEARCH DEPARTMENT

Payment to rating service companies on behalf of the NBC television net-
work, 1962

Nielsen______ —— ——— —— $2853, 000
ARB_ e S — 39, 000
Trendex e R . 2, 500
Pulse (product usage study) - e 3, 000
PV Q) e == 13, 000

TOtal - e e — e — e 342, 500

The Crammyan. Mr. Rogers?

Mr. Rogrrs of Florida. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

teferring to the amount that you pay out for these rating services,
is there any particular reason why you use one over the other?

Mr. WerxEr. T think T can answer that question myself. e feel
that the most effective audience-measurement service that we have is
Nielsen.

Mr. Rocrrs of Florida. Why?

Mr. Werner. From the program department’s position, we feel
that the research information as developed for us by Nielsen and then
analyzed for us by our own research department gives more of a
qualitative as well ‘as a quantitative analysis and we find it more use-
ful within the program department. For deeper thinking on it, Dr.
Coffin could enlarge on it if you like.

Mr. Rocrrs of Florida (presiding). I think it might be helpful just
for a minute. You say you have a research department that considers
this information given to vou by the rating services?

Mr. WerNER. Yes; we do.

Mr. Roagrs of Florida. What personnel are devoted to this?

Mr. WerxEr. Dr. Thomas Coffin, the head of the research depart-
ment, is here on my left. While I do not know the total numbers, I



BROADCAST RATINGS 85

think they spend a large amount of money, in excess of half a million
dollars a year. Dr. Coflin can give you the numbers, if you like.

Mr. Corrix. I am Thomas Cofiin, director of research for NBC.

We have a research staff of 32 persons. We have a total research
expenditure, as Mr. Werner indicated, of well over a half million
dollars per year.

Mr. Rocexs of Florida. Is this confined to rating services, programs
rated, or research ?

Mr. Corrin. Not entirely. A rough approximation would be about
two-thirds on ratings research and about one-third on other than rat-
ing research—other types of research.

Mr. Rocrrs of Florida. What types of research do you carry out on
ratings?

Mr. Corrin. Sir, the breakdown of that is given here. The prineci-
pal component, would be the Nielsen service and we have included
in here the analysis of data that they do for us.

Mr. Rocers of Florda. What factors make, in your mind, Nielsen
a better service than, say, Pulse ?

Mr. Corrix. Quaiitatively, it would be my judgment that the serv-
ice is superior in its methodology. From the standpoint of the use to
which we put the data, they provide a great deal more richness, a
great deal wider variety of information which, therefore, we can use
in a great deal more analytical development of the information than
would be the case in the other services.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. Could this be obtained from the other
services if you requested it?

Mr. Corrin. Not in as great detail, principally because of meth-
odology, the fact that Nielsen uses a greater panel, for instance, and
time g1ven to these people

Mr. Rogers of Floriga. Could you give us the differences in meth-
odology that are important ¢

Mr. Corrmn. The important difference, basically, is that Nielsen uses
a meter which is attached to all the sets.

Mr, Rogrrs of Florida. A meter?

Mr. CorriN. Yes: an electronic recorder, which records on motion
picture film when the television set, each one in the house is attached
to this. when the television set is in use and which channel it is tuned to.

Mr. Roaers of Florida. ITow many sets are used ?

Mr. Werner. There is a nationwide sample of about 1,100 homes
which have an Audimeter in them. In the home, all sets are attached
tothe meter and recorded on it.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. What does Pulse do?

Mr. CoFrix. Pulse uses a personal interview technique. They send
persons around to talk to people in their homes and ask on a recall basis,
“YWhat were yon watching some hours ago?” As an aid to this they
show a roster, as they call it, of what programs were on those periods,
and ask, *“What programs were you watching then ¢”

Mzr. Rocrrs of Florida. I see. Do any other services use a different
method than the t wo you have just deseribed ¢

Mr. Corrin, Yes: another common method is what is called the tele-
phone sample, which is commonly done in terms of calling a sample of
persous listed in the telephone book to ask them. “Was the set on when
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the telephone rang? What channel was it turned to: who was
watching ¢7

Mr. Rocers of Florida, The Nielsen selection is 1,100—I guess you
have gone into the selection of the families used ?

Mr. Corrix. Within the limits we are able to, yes; but we have not
had aceesstoall their information.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. You say they go back to the same families?

Mr. Corriy. They nse the same homes in this panel for quite a long
period of time, yes.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. Fow long would you estimate?

Mr. Corrin. There is a regular furnover process in that some of the
homes drop out of the panel “and are replaced with new homes, but on
the average, a particular home would probably stay in the panel as
long as some years. possibly.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. A number of years?

Mr. CorriN. Yes.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. They represent all economic strata, I pre-
sume?

AMr. Corrrx. The Nielsen sample attemipts to get a good geographic
representation of all the economic strata. and so on.

Mr. Rooers of Florida. T understand that some have been in since
1947, some in the same panei: would that be possible?

Mr. Corrin. That could be possible, yes. I would think a minority,
but it conld be possible.

Mr. Roarrs of Florida. Do vou, vourself, do any actual direct re-
sea: hwirh families using tolovmo' 1astoratings?

At Corrry. Not as to ratings as such.  We do other. as T indicated,
other sorts of research, often having to do with audiences’ teehngs
about programs. hut not in the seuse of ratings.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. Youn do not actually go out and spot check
yourself tosee if maybe this Nielsen rating is correct ?

Mr. Corrix. No.

What we would do would be rather, from time to time, we might
commission another special rating from a different service, as was indi-

cated in Mr. Werner's statement. For example, an overnight Arbi-
tron or a Trendex rating.

Mr. Yousaur. Would the eentleman yield on that point?

Mr. Rocrrs of Florida. Yes.

Mr. Youxcer. Do letters you receive from the listeners have any
influence at all with vour research department

Mr. Corrin. They are taken into consideration within NBC as a
company, or a network, but it is not a part of the research operation.

Mr. Yorxaer., Do thov Lave mfluence on whether they coincide with
the Nielsen report to whether a majority of letters which come in are
favorable or unfavorable to a program?

Mr. Corrix. Not a great deal of be: aring.

Mr. Y JOUNGER. That is all.

Mr. Rocres of Florida. Do yvou know if your studies or the infor-
mation you get from Nielsen indicate that people whom they say they
have been testnw since 1947 are still watching television? Maybe they
have gotten tived of it if they have been watching television since 1947,

Mr. Corrrx. This is a consideration to which we have given thought.
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For example, Nielsen does not make use of the records from the given
home nntil they have been on the Audimeter for several months, in
order 10 let them get accustomed to it.  After that period, it is felt
that the homes get so they pay relatively little attention 1o this,
because it does not demand anything of them in the way of recording
what their viewing is, as some of the other methods would.

Mr. Rocers of Florida. Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuarmanax (presiding). Mr. Springer?

Mr. Sviuzeir. Mr. Werner, is anybody from your advertising
department here?

Mr. Werxer. Anybody from our advertising department?  IFrom
our sales department.

Mr. Serixazr, Yes, sir.

Mr. Wirxer. No one is here from our sales department, but I think
T cananswer that question.

Mr. Serrveer. You take a program like “Bonanza.” Who is the
advertizer on “Bonauza™/

Mr. Werxer. The enrrent advertiser on “Bonanza” is the Chevrolet
division of (Geueral Motors.

Mr. Serixerr. When did you start that contract with Chevrolet?

Mr. Werxer I believe this is Chevrolot’s third vear. They are
in their second season now and this is the middle of their second
season,

Mi. Srerverr. With “Bonanza™?

Me. Werver, With “Bonauza™: ves, sir-

Mr. SeriNcer. Suppose tomorrow that Chevrolet should withd eaw
from *Bonanza,” you probably would then ofier that to somebody—
Ford. Lux, Lucky Strike, Old Gold. I would assume that they
probably did not know too much about *Bonanza,” except someone has
seen it. - When you sit down across the table to talk with Lucky
Strike about *Ronauza™ what would You say to them with reference to
the program?

Mr. Weener. Taking that hypothetical situation, whatever we
would tell them, they would undoubtedly know, because as advertising
agencies, they have somewhat the sume information that we have as to
what its andience level seeis to be and its performance. Theyv would
probably also know, as we did, how effective commercials seen to have
been in this program because thev have done a wonderful job for
advertisers ever since they entered “Bonanza.”

We would discuss with them the advisability of purchasing 9 to 10
on Sunday night as one of the, if not the best time periods in television,
one of the best viewing time periods in television becanse of the availa.
ble audience, the sets in use. the all-family structure of the andience,
the perforniance of “Bonanza™ ever since it started on the air on Sarur
day night at 7:30 and what we think from the program department is
its long-term possibilities for cont inuing as a sueceesstnl program.

Mr. Serivcer, What do you meau by its performance ?

Mr. Wernek. Tts performance both for the network as a recrniter
of andience

MuvoseriNair. Who are you going to rely on to inform them as to its
power s a recruiter of audience ?
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Mr. Werner. We rely in the case of “Bonanza’™ on its track record
from the data we have on hand, and on Nielsen. And its share of the
audience.

Mr. Seringer. If you are going to sell any program to any adver-
tiser, the first and big and only thing they are going to want to know
is, outside of is it a good program, how many people have their sets
turned on between 9 and 10 o’clock on Sunday night; isn’t that right?

Mr. Werxner. I think the first thing they would ask, other than
their general knowledge of the performance of the program, quality-
wise, 1s would the same people be in it, would the same people be
behind it, would the same producers be behind it, would they do the
program ?

I think the other important point would be what do we project as
the possible share of audience for “Bonanza”? They will have done
their own figuring based on some of the same material that we have, as
will have their agency. And when you are projecting futures, it is
just anybody’s guess as to what the future will be, based on what
knowledge you have.

Mur. SprinGer. All right.  But it is based upon somebody’s estimate
of how many sets are turned on on Sunday night and how many out
of those sets that are turned on are watching “Bonanza.”

Isn’t that the crux of the problem ?

Mr. WerNER. That is correct, Mr. Springer, adding one more thing,
which is, we do not know—if we know at that time what our compe-
tition will be for the following season, this might change our projec-
tions, but it is, as you say, based on sets in use and available audience.

Mr. SerinGer. And the probabilities are that General Motors goes
to the same sources that you do, Nielsen, to get their information, don’t
they? Ifitis forsale to you, I assume it is probably for sale to them?

Myr. WerNER. I cannot speak for General Motors: but I would indi-
cate that they would undoubtedly subscribe to the Nielsen service, as
does their advertising agency.

Mr. Seringer. Allright.

“Bonanza” has a high rating on Nielsen’s index, does it not ?

Mr. WernEr. That is correct.

Mu. Springer. One of the highest ?

M. Werxer. That is correct.

Mr. Sprineer. Would your charge be the same if you moved Walt
Disney up to that hour?

Mr. WernER. I havetoanswer that by defining “charge.” There are
two things that are sold to the advertiser. There is the time which
is a constant figure, as published in our rate card. Then there is the
program. To say that one would charge the same for one program as
another would have a lot to do with what the program cost us, be-
cause all programs do not cost us the same amount.

Mr. SPRINGER. Assumne they cost the same: Are you going to charge
the producer the same for “Walt Disney” that you are going to
charge him for “Bonanza™?

Mr. Weryer. Well, let’s see if T can try to answer that.  If we move
“Walt Disnex™ to 9 o’clock on Sunday night, and we paid the same for
“Walt Disney™ as we pay for “Bonanza.” wonld we charge the same?
I would say probably it wonld be very much in the same area.
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Mr. Serixger. Mr. Werner, as a matter of fact, if “Walt Disney”
did not get all the people viewing that “Bonanza” has, you could not
possibly charge the saune as you do for “Bonanza.”

Mr. Weryer. Bat we would not know that at the time we made the
decision.

Mr. Serixcer. But that is what you are paying ¢he $230,000 for,
for someone to tell you how many people are watching “Bonanza”
tonight and then to project it ahead for the coming year to know Low
many people are going to be watching “Bonanza” in 1963.

Mr. Werxrer. We use the ratings as you have generally stated, but
the first thing we would have to point out to you is we would never put
“Walt Disney™ at 9 o’clock, because automatically, in our own judg-
ment, we know that because there are a lot of children, whom we know
from past experience are watching “Walt Disney,” who aren’t going to
be in the audience.

Mr. Springer. [am just alayman.  But T have had some experience
with TV in an election year. I am,in my small way, doing it the samne
way General Motors must be doing. I went to three TV stations and
the simple thing I asked them is, how many people are watching at
this 5-minute period in the day. They tell me. I'say, “Where do you
get that " and they say, “We got it from the ratings,” and they puliled
the book out and there it was,

I did not know anything else, so I took it.

The 5-minute periods that had the greatest audience, which is what
I wanted, I paid considerably more for than the 5-minute periods
where the ratings indicated the andience was quite low.

Mr. WerNER. That could not happen if you were buying time from
a network because our rates are prescribed for time periods. The pro-
gram itself is what may generate more audience and subsequently
change the cost of that program, because the cost of that program
may goup. Butthe time charges are specified.

Mr. Sprineer. But you charge more for “Bonanza” than you do for
some other program on prime time, don’t you ?

Mr. WernNER. I could say we charge more for some other programs
than we do for “Bonanza.”

Mr. SprINGER. But you are not charging any more for other pro-
grams than “Bonanza” who draw substantially less people on TV,
do you?

)}Er. WerNER. I cannot answer that directly, because I really do not
know, but if I may go back for just a moment—we pay so much for
a program. That 1s the first thing we buy. When we resell that pro-
gram, it has escalation clauses in it so that the advertiser will know
what his or her costs will be as each year goes on. There are programs
on NBC that cost more than “Bonanza,” yes, there are, now that I
think of it.

Mzr. Seriveer. I would suspect that there are. You have not many
people in “Bonanza.” Do you have Mitch Miller?

Mr. WerNER. Yes; we do.

Mr. Srrincer. You probably have at least five stars every time
Mitch Miller is on, that I see. You have the Uggams girl, Mitch
Miller and two or three others. In the lineup at the end there are at
least 5 people in the front row and I assume you have 40 people. The
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cost of that is going to be more than producing “Donanza,” which has
no more than six or seven people in it.

Mr. Werner. There are quite a few more than six or seven people.
The people on Mitch Miller's show are not actually stars.

They have become very important people becanse they are on quite
often and you watch them all the time. I am sure you did not know
them before youn began to watch the Mitch Miller show.

To know the cost of Mitch Miller, I would have to go to the front
office.

But to sell a program before it goes on the air, we specifyv a price
and the advertiser has options to continue. During the term of that
contract, regardless of whether the rating goes up or down aud if we
continne the program and the advertiser stays with us, the cost of that
program does not {luctuate to the advertiser other than as specified
by contract.

My, Sprixcer. Mr. Werner, name me two programs now that will
not appear on next fall’s program that you have already decided. Is
that for public information?

Mr. WerNER. Yes, On next year's, a program called “Saints and
Sinners”™ will not appear and a program called “Don’t Call Me
Charlie” will not appear.

Mr, Serincer, 1 do not know anything about “Charlie)” but let’s
@o to “Saints and Sinners.” T know about “Saints and Sinners™; why
are vou taking it off ?

Mr. WernER. Because it was an andience failure,

Mr., Spraincer. How did you find out it was an andience failure?

Mr. Werxer. By the trend as shown to us over a substantial period
of time by our Nielsen surveys.

Mr. SvrringeEr. By ratings? .

Mr. WurNer. Right,

Mr, Serineer. After getting through all this examination, Mr.
Werner, I come to this as the crux. Suppose that in the course of this
commiittee’s hearings, we should show that Nielsen does not alwayvs
do what it says it does, how great reliance would you place on Nielsen
then?

Mr, Werner. If vou were to show that Nielsen does not do as it
says it does, which in fact would then make the material we have sub-
ject to enormons question, I would then personally be very concerned
and T think our research department would be working overtime to
ficure ont what steps, if any, could be taken at that point.

Mur. Sprixeer. Mr. Werner, suppose that as a result of these hear-
ings—T do not know what the chairman and the rest of this commit-
tee is going to want to do—suppose that in order to have some kind
of supervision in the public interest to lend confidence, that we were
to pass some law making it necessary for rating services which rate
TV and radio to be registered or to be licensed with the Federal Com-
munications Commission ?

My, WerxEr. My own immediate reaction to that would be that
to the best of onr knowledge, and having worked with the Nielsen Co.
for a great number of yvears and other companies, they seem to be very
responsible people, and that we are not within the network structure
concerned with their responsibility or their reliability as organizations,
while we are concerned with increasing new trends in methodology
to improve,
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I would think that. as in any other private enterprise, they should
have the ability to work out their own problems should there be any
that exist.

Mr. Seriveer. You have mentioned here and you have used these
words, I believe, “An individual rating figure usnally means very little
tous.”

Mr.Weryer. That is correct.

Mr. Serixaer. Now, has not the testimony vou have just given here
in the ease of “Bonanza™ and every other program you have been talk-
ing about meant either a success or a failure depending on what the
rating was 4

My, Werxer. Not an individual rating. An individual rating, if I
may cite an_example for you, is that when a program begins oun its
opening night at the beginning of the season, the rating it gets is in-
teresting, but really does not mean a great deal, because a great deal
of sampling has gone on that night because it is something new.

Over the first + or 5 weeks, you wateh the rating carefully, because
as the various shaves of audience come in, thev may have competing
programs starting different weeks than we did.

The only value the rating share of audience has is when it comes
overa period of time, when it settles down to normal viewing.

Mr. Serixeer. That is perfectly normal, but still when you get back
to that, vou are back at ratings.

My, Weryer. Not an individual rating.

Mr. Serivaer. Not an individual rating?  Yon are separating it
from all the rest of the programs, right ?

Mr. Werxkr. Let me clarify it.” When I say an individual rating,
I mean a rating from any Tuesday night, of the “Dick Powell Show.?
That individnal rating 1s meaningless to me. Tt is only valuable in
context. with a string of weeks or months to see how this program is
performing.

You will find quite often that a share of andience will drop sub-
stantially one night with a program because of different competition
on one night.

Mr. Serixcer. Well, is it not a fact that the ratings of Nielsen come
from the same homes ?

Nielsen ratings come from exactly the same homes?

Mr. Werxer. I do not think that really, thongh, is related, because
those same homes may perform differently one night than another
night and we will find that out.

Mr. Serixaer. But still, when yon get to the end of it, even if it is
the same homes, you are using the rating as an indication of the per-
centage of the audience watching “Bonanza” on Sunday night, the
percentage of the audience?

Mr. WerNER. We are certainly using a Nielsen, but not an individ-
ual rating.

Mr. SerineEr. Tthink we are engaged a little in semanties there.

Bnt since you have said ratings, von do use them. The part that
no one on this committee is convinced of yet, is, that there is very little
substantially that you take observation of other than ratings. You
Jnst name me one, two, three, fonr, five—the things other than ratings
which you use in determining whether or not, you are going to retain
a program on NBC.
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Mr. WerNER. In relation to retaining of a program on NBC?

Mr. SrriNger. Retaining or putting one on. I said retaining be-
cause you have ratings already.

Mr. WerNer. The category of a program and what our basic ob-
jection for that program is is the most important. For example, we
mentioned “Saints and Sinners” a moment ago. When that program
was put on the air, it was designed to reach mass audiences, sold to ad-
vertisers on that basis, and programed in a very high, in-use time pe-
riod. That program did not live up to its objective at all. Asa mat-
ter of fact, it performed probably as badly as anything has on our
network.

Mr. Serincer. Did you say that is the purpose of the program ?

Mr. WernEr., The purpose of the program was to achieve mass
audience.

Mr. Sprincer. The purpose—this is another thing besides ratings?

Myr. WerNER. The objective of the program.

Mr. Sprincer. In order to determine that, you had to find out
what the rating was?

Mr. WernEr. That is correct.

Mr. Sprincer. Because this is a question of mass appeal, right?

Mr. WerNER. Right.

Mr. SerixceR. (Go on to your second one.

Mr. WexxEr. \nother, exactly the opposite case. where the main
objective was to have a program that we felt was important in our
schedule for the balance that we always try to maintain at NBG,
would be the “Bell Telephone Hour.” The rating of that program is
of secondary importance to both us and to the advertiser.

Mr. SprixNcEr. Now, why?

Mr. WerNER. For two reasons. One, as broadcasters, we try to
have a schedule that contains some measure of stability in various
kinds of programing. The “Bell Telephone Hour,” to us. 1s a program
that has been on NIBC for some time, is an important addition to the
schedule, and the advertiser and the network realize that, regardless
of what time period it is in, it will reach its group of people and
therefore, we do not register concern whether its rating is high or not,
because that was not our objective or our purpose.

Mr. SpriNGER. Is its rating high?

Mr. WernEr. No; by comparative standards, it is not.

Mr. Springer. In that class of program, though, it is at the very
highest, isn’t it? Comparable with Firestone?

Ir. Wer~Er. I think

Mr. SprINGER. It is classed at the very peak with “Firestone Hour.”
In the cultural program, on music, it is at the very peak?

Mr. WervEr. I cannot answer that, because I do not have the rat-
ings. But I would think its rating would be higher than Firestone.

Mr. Seringer. They are up there in the same category. But still it
has an excellent rating. I got your point, that yon put this on because
you want to have balance of programing. Now let’s go ahead to the
third one.

Mr. Werner. That is correct.

Well, take the “Du Pont Show of the Week” which is on Sunday
night at 10 o’clock. NBC feels strongly that live drama, contem-
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porary drama, is an important segment that should be included in our
schedule.

Jlere we are after quality contemporary drama by the best per-
formers and writers available to television. Here the advertiser is
happy if his rating is better, but the objective is not to be in the top
10, because we know we will not be.

Mr. Srringek. Let’s go to another point there. In that particular
program, who is your advertiser?

Mr. Wer~Eer. The Du Pont Co.

Mr. Sprixcer. What are they attempting to do?

Mr. WernEr. They have a variety of objectives. As you know, the
Du Pont Co. is a rather big company that has a number of different
divisions, and depending on the objective of each division, which may
be the antifreeze division or may be—I1 cannot think of their trade
name—this is an embarrassing thing—but their synthetic fiber divi-
sion, or whether it be their corporate structure, talking about the Du
TPont Co. as & whole—they may all have different objectives.

Mr. Srrinaer. One of the things they are appealing to is an eco-
nomic group in a certain class, aren’t they ?

Tremendously ?

Mz, WerNer. Each divisiou may have its own objectives.

Mr. Serincer. But it gets that advertiser that purpose, they are
getting the people they want. But we are talking about who they are.
We are talking about an economic group they are talking to, at a very
high level.

You are finding that out and they are finding that out through
ratings?

Mr. WernEr. Through qualitative ratings, yes.

Mr. Seriveer. And 1s this why you have that selective kind of pro-
gram that they are attempting to reach ?

Mr. Werner. That is correct.

Mr. SeringEr. Do you have another one?

Mr. WeRNER. In the news and documentary field, we have indi-
vidual programs by Chet Huntley and David Brinkley that reach
less than maximum audiences, but are a regular part of our schedule,
again because we feel that this is an important segment within our
basic overall structure.

Mr. Sprixger. This is still back at the news level, and I will admit
you are all doing that, without regard, probably, to ratings, although
you certainly look to see whether Chet Huntley competes with the
fellow at CBS, don’t you, at the same time?

Mr. Werner. No; I am not talking about the “Huntley News Re-
port.” T am talking about the special Chet Huntley weekly show.
This brings back a whole area of a different kind of program.

Mr. SrrinGer. Are you through with the number of points you
wanted to make?

Mr. WErNER. I can makea great many more, if you like.

Mr. Srringer. All of these, though, Mr. Werner, come back to the
same thing—you are either trying to get a mass appeal or you are
trying to appeal to a certain economic group. But in the overall pic-
ture, you are trying to bring as many people as you possibly can to
the feeling that NBC has good programing, aren’t you ?

Mr. Werner. That is correct.
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Mr. SprinGeR. And you are attempting to get the biggest part of
the audience, aren’t you?

Mr. Werxer. I would think the maximum objective would be, of
course, to get as large an audience as we can but not in any way sacri-
fice our overall schedule to do it. In other words, if by taking off the
“Du Pont Show of the Week,” for example, and putting in another
show at 10 o’clock to follow the very high-rated “Bonanza,” there
would be no problem in selling that hour and putting in a program
that would et a much higher rating than the Du Pont show. But
that is the furthest thing from our mind.

Mr. Serixaer. Actually, you are trying to get a balanced program,
if you can, and still keep the mass of people you can to listen to your
network, aren’t you?

And you are trying to find out the economic group and the appeal,
what that appeal 1s, through ratings?

Mr. WerNer. That is true.

The CuamMAN. Mr. Moss?

Mr. Moss. I have no questions.

The Caairman. Mr. Younger?

Mr. Youxaer. [ have only one question.

Does NBC have any control, interest, or is it otherwise connected
with anyv of the rating bureaus?

Mr. WERNER. No, sir.

Mr. Yor~aer. That is all.

The Cramyax. Mr. Brotzman?

Mr. Brorzarax. Mr. Werner, would you say that you are satisfied
with the services which are being atforded to you by these rating
services ?

Mr. WerNEr, T do not think T would use the word “satisfied,” Mr.
Brotzman. T would say that on the basis of our research department’s
analysis and on having viewed the rating trends over many years in
television, I think that the ratings, in fact, do give a good indication
of what andience trends may be, but that I certainly subscribe to, as
does our research department. in the network, to any improvements
in methodology that can make our analysis more accurate, if that can
be done.

Mr. Brorzarax. T think your statement in your colloquy with Mr.
Springer has been very helpful to me in understanding how you oper-
ate and the significance you give to your ratings. But now let’s turn
our attention to some of the ways that you believe these services could
be improved to do a better job, shall we say, in helping you do your
work.

When I say “you” I am talking about, of course, not only your top
organizations, but your affiliates.

Mr. WErNER. T think I would like to break that into two areas, that
question, if I may.

If you talk about. us as the network and how it conld be improved,
I am not sufficiently schooled in the methodology of rating practices
to offer any solutions or suggestions, although I believe Dr. Coffin
has had many conversations and continues to have conversations along
thoselines. And he would be glad to answer that. for you if you so like.

As to the stations themselves, my area of knowledge and activity is
in the NBC television network and I personally have no connection
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with the stations. So as to how they could improve the use of the
ratings, I am afraid I am not qualified to answer that for you.

Would you like Dr. Coflin to answer that for you ?

Mr. Brorzyax. I am correct, 1 believe, in assunming that one of the
aflilintes may enter into a contract with one of the services, independent
of what youmay do?

Mr. WerNER. Ithink so; yes.

Mr. Brorzarax. Thisis within their own prerogative?

Mr. WErNER. Yes, sir.

Mr.Brorzaax. Iwould assume that they do this?

My, Wekzer. Yes.

Mr. BrorzMaN. You make no top-level recommendations or state
that they should follow the same pattern of hiring the rating services
that youdo?

Mr. Wer~er. No, sir.

Mr. Brorzarax., Now, I would like to direct your attention, and per-
haps Dr. Coftin would ke to testify in this area—to areas where there
might be weakuesses and if you have opinions as to how they might
be improved, I would like to hear from you also.

Mr. Corrix. T would distinguish sharply between the national serv-
ices and the local services.  Our reliance at the network level is placed
principally on the national service.

Mr. Brorzarax. Iam sorry ; I could not hear that reply.  Would you
state it again or read it back ¢

Mr. CorriN. Our reliance at the network level would be placed
priucipally on the national service rather than the local services. It
will be my judgment that the national service does serve its purposes
reasonably well. Tt is a pretty good service—not completely satis-
factory, but substantially so. And I think this was the conclusion
that they, as a committee, came to also.

Mr. Brorzyan. Doctor, I hate to interrupt, but conld you project.
Just a little bit more? I cannot hear your answers very well.

Mr. Corrix. It would be my judgment that the national ratings,
and in particular the Nielsens, are reasonably satisfactory for the
purposes for which we use them. And I think this was also the con-
clusion of the ASA reportas] read it.

However, distinguishing the national from the local rating serv-
ices, I think the local rating services leave a great. deal to be desired.
These are not nearly as well developed. techniquewise; which also
was, I think, consistent with the conclusion of AS.A.

Mr. Brorzyan. All right; let’s talk briefly about the national, be-
cause I think this is an important distinction, is it not ?

Mr. Corrin. Yes.

Mr. Brorzyax. Let’s talk about the national services. What are
your answers concerning the national aspects, as to how

Myr. Corrix. How it should be improved?

Mr. Brorzaran. Yes.

Mr. Corrin. T would say the principal point we would like to see
improved in the Nielsen service is to bring its sample up to date. Tt
is our feeling that the Nielsen sample has not been brought up to fully
reflect the changes which have occurred in the population of the coun-
try over the last several years.
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Mr. Brorzman. All right. Could we take that point right there?

Mr. Corrin. Yes.

Mr. Brorzyan. This might have been answered before, but I would
like to get back to this figure of 1,100 homes.

Did I understand that to bestated in the prior testimony ¢

Mr. Corrin. Yes; that is correct.

Mr. Brotzman. Does that mean that there are 1,100 homes with these
‘particular devices in them ¢

Mr. Corrin. That isright.

Mr. Brorzyan. 1,100 throughout the whole country ?

Mr. CorrFin. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Brorzman. I think this was brought up a moment ago, but I
would like to pursue it a little further.

Did I also understand that some of the machines have been in the
particular homes since 1946 ?

Mr. Corrin. I would not know of my own knowledge how long
it has been in a particular home but it 1s possible that several have
been in for some years.

Mr. Brotzyman. How many affiliates does your network have?

Mr. CorFiN. Some 200, roughly.

Mr. Brotzman. 200%

Mr. Corrin. Right.

Mr. Brorzaan. I think the last census showed we had about 185 or
186 million people in this country; isn’t that correct?

Mr. Corrin. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Brorzman. So what you are really saying is that this is a very
infinitesimal part of the whole population of this country?

Mr. Corrin. That is correct, sir; yes.

Mr. Brorzyman. Now, how long have you been doing business with
Nielsen ¢

Mr. Corrix. Approximately since the mid-forties.

Mr. Brorzmax. What number of homes were covered at that par-
ticular time?

Mr. Corrin. Just about the same number; actually, about 1,200
homes at that point.

Mr, Brorzaan. So there has been no change—you do not know
h0w2 much the population has increased in that number of years, do

ou?
v Mr. Corrrx. Oh, quite substantially. I do not know exactly, but
1 am certain it would be many millions of persons.

Mr. Brorzaan. Does this not cause you a great deal of concern in
placing reliance upon this particular sampling device ?

Mtr. Corrin. Not in terms of the size of its sample as such, so much
as in terms of the composition of the sample. The size of the sample
required to properly reflect a population of 150 million is about—it
i not significantly different from the size of the sample required to
reflect 200 million persons, when you get up that high.

Mr. Brorzyan. It would strike me that a change resulting from
very few homes would have a great effect on the result that is reported
to you in the rating; is that not correct ?

Mr. CorrFin. That is true, and that is one reason, among others, that
we do not regard a rating figure as being an exact measurement, which
states precisely what the audience is.
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We regard that as a level around which there is a range of variation,
that the true figure might be somewhat higher or somewhat lower
than that, in fact.

Mr. BrorzmaN. So, assuming that someone did want to rig or con-
trol these, they could by changing the result in a very few lomes
actually have a tremendous impact upon that particular rating?

Mr. Corrin. It would be my guess they would have to change quite
a number of homes because of this point that we do not base j ucfgments
on any single rating which comes out regarding some single evening,
but rather over a period of time.

Mr. Brorzmax. Well, yes; but if they had control of a few homes
and could control it over a few evenings—I understand your point,
I think. But you would have to have some constancy to the rigging,
if I might say that.

Mr. Corrin. It would have to be rather extensive, because the homes
that would be watching the show this week would be different from
the homes that watched it the previous week and who might watch
it the following week. So the number watching this week does not
represent the total of homes who will, over a period of time, be found
watching this show.

Mr. Brorzyan. But because of the size of the sample and the fact
that over a period of time they have been in this same spot for a long
period of time, it would not be so difficult to find out where they were,
I suppose?

In other words, they might be accessible to somebody who might
want to misuse them ?

Mr. Corrin. That is conceivable. I am sure the Nielsen Co.
takes precautions against that. I, for example, do not know where
they are.

Mr. Brorzaan. It would also be true, I think, to make a quick
mathematical computation, that it would take 10 or 11 homes to make 1
rating point difference. Isn’t that correct?

Mr. Corrin. That is correct. This is again one illustration of
why we do not use or base judgments on any single figure which comes
out, or why, wherever possible, we check the Nielsen figure against
figures obtainable from other sources, where that is the case.

Mr. Brorzarax, Well, now, do those in your position in the industry
generally recognize this as a problem?

My, Corrin. T do not quite understand your question, sir.

Mr. Brorzarax. T mean vou said that vou recognize this to be a
problem, the size of the sample. T{ave vou heard others in your
position at other networks say the same thing?

Mr. Corrrv. I beg your pardon if I conveyed the impression that T
regard size of sample as important. I do not substantially regard
that asa major problem.

What T was referring to was that the sample should be kept more
up to date in the sense of reflecting the development of new homes as
they are generated in the population, shifts in the population from
one region of the country to another, and that sort of thing, rather
than size.

Mr. Brorzyax. T was going to get to this point. I know there is
a great population shift. T happen to live out in the western part of
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the country, and we are getting a lot of people out there. I do not
know, but it seems to me that it would be important in order to ac-
curately reflect what people are thinking about programs to recognize
this growth.

Mr. CorriN. I agree.

Mr. Brorzaax. Taking vour statement at face value, do others
similar to you in the industry share the same concern?

Mr. Corrin. The concern that the Nielsen sample should be more
frequently updated ?

Mr, BrotzmaN. Yes.

Mr. Corrin. Yes: I think they do.

Mr. Brorzman. Have you made demands upon a particular agency
to do this?

Mr. Corrry. We have made demands upon Nielsen a munber of
times to do this, ves. .

Mr. Brorzaan. I would glean from your answer that nothing has
been done?

Mr. CorriN. They are in the process of doing it. We want them
to do it faster.

Mzr. Brorzaan. In the process of doing it—are you alluding to the
fact that they are going to update it as to the areas that are going
to be covered ?

Mr. Corrin. [ am really alluding to the fact that over the last sev-
eral years they have progressively updated the sample and shortly
they will be incorporating the base of a new sample which they have
recently drawn, as soon as the 1960 census figures become available.

They started drawing a new sample which they will gradually
be moving to and we would like to see them move to this new sample
a little faster than they intend to move.

Mr. Brorzyan. I would assume they intend to change it in that
regard, but not as to size of sample?

Mr. Corrix. That is correct.

Mr. Brorzymax. There is no demand from you. at least, that they
increase the size of the sample?

Mr. Corrix. That is correct.

Mr. Brorzyan. This is a weakness that you mentioned in regard
to the national picture. Are there other national weaknesses, if I
might put it that way?

Mr. Corrin. There are others, but of relatively minor character.
I would again agree with the ASA report that substantially it gives
us figures of reasonable accuracy for the purposes for which it is
used.

Mr. Brorzarax. Let us just hit a few of those minor points, if yon
do not. mind ?

AMr. Corrix. T would say probably the first one to consider is the
homes who refuse to accept a meter when the sample is chosen and the
fieldmen go out to try to get the meters placed.

Mr. Brorzaax. How do they get these into the homes? Do you
know how they do this?

Mr. Corrix. Nielsen maintains a staff of field engineers who spend
their time going around. After the sample is drawn, first, then thev
have to go to the home and say, “We would like to attach an Audi-
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meter to your set. In compensation for this, we shall assume half
the costs of the maintenance and your repair bills, your TV repur
hills, and your responsibility or your job here will be to switch the
rolls of tape every week or two—film—and every time you do that,
you get a quarter or a 5)-cent piece.”

Mr. Brorzyrax. I could not hear that. Every time you do that, you
get a quarter or a 50-cent picce ?

Mr. Corrix. Right, and the problem is that not all homes agree
to have this device attached to their television sets. This is the prob-
lem which we eall that of “refusals.” They refuse to have this done.
I would say that is probably our most important problem, after the
updating of the sample. The fact that these people who then do
not get into the sample may have different tastes and characteristics
might affect the ratings.

Mr. Brorzaan. That is going to be pretty hard to change, I wonld
think, unless they give more than quarters or 50-cent pieces. That
is not much of an incentive, if a person has to be walking around
changing the tape in his house. It has to be more than that.

Mr. Corrin. I would say, sir, the problem is deeper than that.
In almost all kinds of surveys, and even in many censuses, one is never
able to get replies from absolutely every mem)l,)er of the population
or sample that he would like to get replies from. So we share that
problem here.

Mr. Brorzarax. Are there other minor problems that you could
name at the national level ?

Mr. Corrin. Associated with this problem is that of the charac-
teristics of the people who are then substituted for the people who
cannot. be persuaded to cooperate with Nielsen, and the question of
whether they have accurately reflected the character of the portion
of the sample not obtained.

Another problem, but less severe than this, is that, as with any
mechanical device, the nieter is subject to some failures once in a while,
and the film which is mailed back to the Nielsen headquarters in Chi-
cago sometimes is inadequate for making records on, the tape has to
be discarded from some particular home for some particular day, so
there is a loss of some degree from the ideal.

Mr. BrorzyaN. You mean if something is wrong with the mechani-
cal device, you cannot read the particular result?

Mr. Corrin. You cannot read that tape for that day from that
home, yes.

Mr. Brorzaan. That could be quite a major catastrophe as far as
producing a particular result. If 11 homes had a failure out of 1,100,
you have a pretty bad situation.

Mr. Corrin. That is correct, sir, and since it could be, we have re-
quired of the Nielsen Co. that they each month send us a record
of how many usable tapes had entered into that month’s rating figures.
Typically, the figure is on the order of 10 percent of the tupes. .Any
time the number of tapes falls below 90 percent, we call Nielsen in
and have a meeting with them and try to find out what the trouble is
and urge them to fix up the trouble.

Mr. Brorzyax. Let us say that there was a 9-percent failure
instead of 10, would you ecall them in?
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Mr. Corrin. Nine percent is about the normal or average level,
judged from past experience over the years. We would not call
them in at that point.

Mr. Brorzyax. Well, arithmetically, counting the homes, back
to our formula of 9 percent, it would be 99 homes, would it not?

Mr. Corrin. Yes.

Mr. Brorzaax. On the basis of 1 rating point to 11 homes?

Mr. Corrrn. It is probable that these failures of mechanical equip-
ment and film arve distributed relatively randomly throughout the
sample. T see no great reason to believe that they would be concen-
trated in some particular tvpe of home, necessarily. Therefore, it
would be my expectation that this depresses the overall size across
the board, rather than in some particular specialized area, so that the
overall rating. T would think, would

Mr. Brotzarax. Do you know where they come from, these failures?

Mr. Covrrn. No. T donot.

Mr. Brorzyax. If von have the 99 homes all in one area of the
country, it would give vou a pretty distorted figure of what the people
in that particular area were actnally thinking about, would it not?

Mr. Corrin. That istrue. T would think if as unlikely a happening
as that were to come about, Nielsen would notify us of this, because
that would make a difference.

Mr, Brorzarax. So maybe that would be a major point rather than
aminor?

Mr. Corrix. Yes; if that came to pass, that would be major. I
think that would be verv infrequent.

Mr. Brorzyax. Ave there other minor points which you can tell
me of?

M. Apawms. I wonder if T could add this: T have discussed this
with Dr. Coffin.  Our research people have visited Nielsen and others
of the rating services we have used, at their headquarters to examine
their procedures and methods. We have not gone into the field to
any extent to check on the actual implementation of the design of the
research. That produces a rather unknown area to us. So in your
questioning of Dr. Coffin as to whether there are other deficiencies.
all T am trying to do is point to an area where there may be deficiencies
with which we have not gotten experience or knowledge.

Mr. Brorzatax. The real question T have, you can say this many
different ways, is how much do vou folks rely npon ratings? I have
heard testimony from several people here, and it varies as to how they
say it, T know that. Some say this is the lifeblood of the industry, or
words to that eflect. Some of them put it in different context, as you
have here today. Dut it is a pretty vital thing, it seems to me, in your
consideration.

Mr. Apaxms. In one way or another, andience measurement informa-
tion is used extensively. In our case, it is used with some reserve and
caution. If an audience measurement figure were to indicate 10 mil-
lion homes viewing a program—and do not hold me to this fignre,
please, T am just using this as an example—we would look on it as an
indication of between 714 and 12 million homes.

I am saying we do not use the material literally as absolutes.
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Mr. Brorzyax. Now, taking this general statement, that they cer-
tainly have significance, we shall have to admit that, whether you
call it market research or some other factor, they are important, and
I can see how they are important to you in making judgments in several
areas.

Now, in a very few minutes here, you have pointed up some places
where there could be failures in the system. 1 think you would have
to honestly admit that this is true.

Mr. Apams. Yes.

Mr. Brorzyan. Because of the significance of the role these ratings
play, my question now is, what are you doing to try to assure yourself
of their validity and to try to improve upon it? What are you doing
in this particular area? Would you think they are all right the way
theyare? Thisis what I amndriving at.

Mr. Apass. We think they leave much to be desired. I think Dr.
Coffin can deal in greater detail than I, as to what we have been doing
about it. But we have suggested the same proposal that the Madow
Committee suggested: an industry effort. Becaunse it is not only
broadeasters that use aundience-measurement information, but adver-
tisers and advertising agencies.

On that basis, we have proposed an all-industry effort of all users
to establish some continuing methodological investigation which
would seek, point by point, within the hmits of these abilities, to
improve the reliability of the services.

We have proposed to the Advertising Research Foundation, which
is a major organization on a tripartite basis, in which advertisers,
advertising agencies, and all media_are represented, an effort along
these lines. The ARF hasappointed a committee to consider methods
and feasibility, and that is the stage at which it is now within the
industry.

Mr. Brorzaax. We were talking a moment ago about the western
part of the country. I do not want to belabor this point, but naturally,
I am interested in the State of Colorado. Do you know if there is
one of these devices in the State of Colorado?

Mr. Corrin. For the national sample, there would not be. They
leave out the mountain time zone.

Mr. Brorzaax. So in my State, there is not one of these measuring
devices in a home there. And my people have an interest in these
programs; I know they do.

The Crarryian. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Brorzman. Yes. _

The Cuatryan. I have listened to a great deal of this discussion
about these sampling devices. I have been waiting for something to
come out. I thimk this would be a good time, if the gentleman will
permit.

Yousay you, as an industry, know that there are 1,100 such devices?

Mr. Corrin. To state precisely, we are told this. I have never seen
them.

The Cirairatan. You are told by whom?

Mr. Corrin. By the A. C. Nielsen Co.

The Cuamaran. And you rely on that asbeing correct ?

Mr. Corrin. I do. ’
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The Crzarman. Then you have answered questions which T think
have been exceedingly well put here this morning in the development
of this thing, as to the application of it. You seem to have a great
deal of information about how they operate, the business of them, but
then you say you do not know anything about them. I mean by that
where they are located. o .

If that is the case, how do you know there is not. one or mnore in
Colorado?

Mr. Corrix. Of my own knowledge, I do not know.

The Crtaran. What?

Mr. Corrix. Of my own knowledge, I do not know. I am told,
and this has been true of the Nielsen service all these years, as I have
been told.

The Ciratraran. Does the Nielsen service tell vou there are so many
in New York and not any in Colorado, so many in California and not
any in Arkansas?

Mr. Corrin. Those latter points about Arkansas and California. no,
he does not tell us that, but about the mountain time zone, no, there
are not.

The Crtairman. None in the mountain time zone, but he does not
mention States?

Mr. Corrin. The mountain time zone is technically defined to in-
clude certain States.

The CritamymaN. He does not tell you how many are in New York?

Mr. Corrin. T have an approximate understanding of how many
are in New York, not of where they are.

The Cramyax. Well, you have an approximate understanding,
then, of how many of these 1,100 are in the Kast, how many in the
South,and how many in the West, do vou not ?

Mr. Corrrx. T do not know how many of the meters as such are in
each of those areas. I have been told. and T have not disbelieved, that
the representation is approximately proportional to the population
in each of these areas. That. is the basis on which the assignments
to various areas have been made.

The Citamryrax. Well, the point. is. it 1s very interesting to me how
much vou do know about it. and then immediately after that, how
little vou know about it, and how much then, you depend on what
was stated here vesterday, as the lifeblood of your industry.

Thank yvou, Mr. Brotzman.

Mr. Brorzyaax. Did vou have anything further. Doctor, that you
would like to state about, these minor imperfections at the national
Tevel ?

Mr. Corrry. None that come to mind at the moment.

Mr. Brorzarax. Now, a few paragraphs back, we were talking also
about loeal level, if you will recall. Now, T wonder if we could draw
upon vour knowledge in this particular area and talk about the weak-
nesses, or shall we say areas that need improvement at the local level?

Mr. Corrix. First, I should say that T am not as familiar with local
details as with the national, because we do not use them very exten-
sively. TIn fact, they just have a supplementary function only.

In the local—are we now referring to local Nielsen specifically, or
local ratings in general ?
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Mr. Bro1zmax. Let us take it from the general, if you do not mind.

Mr. Corrin. In general, then, local ratings use different methodol-
ogies than are used on the national level by Nielsen. The principal
method used by local rating services in televison is the diary, and a
great many of the problems, then, T think, stem from the fact that
the diary does now require human cooperation, human memory, and
requires people to enter what they did, what viewing they did, and
these are all points at which the human being may fall short, and
therefore introduce imperfections.

Mr. Brorzaax. The diary could ?

Mr. Corrin. The diary, yes. This is one of the reasons why we
prefer the meter, feeling it is somewhat more objective and more free
from human evror.

Mr. Brorzarax. Just quickly, could you explain to me how the diary
system operates?

My, Corriy. Basically, a sample is drawn from telephone directories,
and those people are then called on the telephone and asked to keep a
diary for the subsequent week. If they agree, the diary is sent to
them and the method of handling it is that there is a single diary for
each television set and the family is supposed to write into the diary
what programs they watched at what times during that week.

Mr. Brorzaax. Are they compensated for doing that ?

Mr. Corrix. Not normally; no.

Mr. Brorzyax. Is it a voluntary effort. on their part?

Mr. Corrix. There is a ditferent way between the different services.
T believe the Nielsen service does and the local ARB does not.

Myr. Brorzamax. So in local areas, there is no incentive, and I guess
people do not care much what they put down. Tf they have no in-
centive, they do not take the time to put it down carefully.

Myr. CorrFix. I think that is true in an immediate sense, except that
we find in market research in general, most. people tend to be coopera-
tive. They sense that the person doing the research has a need, and
being reasonably agreeable, they cooperate with us. But not entirely,
of conrse.

Myr. Brorzarax. All right, now, that is one of the problems, generally
speaking. Are there others?

Mr. Corrix. That leads to several other problems such as, again,
the same problem we have in auy survey of any sort, the degree of
cooperation. There is a considerable proportion of people who do
not. either accept the diary in the first place, or who do not complete
the filling out of it and sending it back in. In the case of a diary,
this is obviously a problem, becanse people have to fill it out for the
whole week.

Another problem, of course, is that the source of the sample tends
to be telephone directories, which confines itself to the telephone-listed
population.

A problen in the diary is the concern we have over whether people
fill out. the diary record at the time that the viewing is actually done.
Perhaps they let it. @o to the end of the day. ov something like that.

Another concern, analogouns to that, would be whether the person
who did the viewing fills it out or whether somebody else fills it out
in the household, asks them, and then puts down what they said.
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The problem of, even if they can keep the diary, do they get it back
into the office, the central headquarters, and does 1t get there in time
to be tabulated for the report, is there, too.

Mr. Brorzaax. It is not really too scientific, is it? That is a rela-
tive term, but it is not really very scientific? )

Mr. Corrrx. It isan approach which has tried to build a service that
will have utility to us, but not have ultra-accuracy, I would agree with
that.

Mr. Brorzaax. Do we have a problem here, the same problem we
talked about before, relative to size of sample as related to accuracy ?

Mr. Corrin. Normally, the diary samples tend to be somewhat larger
than the meter samples. With respect to size, and this would apply
to any of the rating services, I would obviously be happy to have
larger samples, but it would be my judgment that the diary sample is
large enough for the ratings.

Now, however, when it comes to breaking the diary reports down
into fine detail about just how many of what kind of persons were
watching : there, I think, the sample size problem becomes very acute.

Mr. Brorzaax. Are there any others you would like to mention?
Defects at the local level ?

Mr. Corrix. The problem of correct identification of channel and
program coines up in the case of the diary, which is more automati-
cally taken care of in the case of the meter. ILikewise, we concern
ourselves over the point that there may be some biases entering into
the question of just what program a person notes down. There may
be some kinds of programs, for example, which suffer from what we
call prestige bias. Too many people want to claim that they have
watched programs which have a high value in people’s eyes—a news
program, for example—and not enough people are willing to admit
that they watched programs which are socially less well regarded; the
same kind of problem that we have in other research, in which every-
body wants to claim they read the New York Times and nobody will
admit that they read True Confessions. This is always a problem
when yvou are working on the basis of reports.

Mr. Brorzman. Thank you very much.

The Citatrman. Mr. Hlowze, do you or Mr. Sparger have questions?

M. Howze. I would defer to Mr. Sparger.

Mr. Sparcer. How long has the present Nielsen national sample
been in effect? Do you have any knowledge about this?

Mr. Corrin. That is a difficult thing to say because of the fact that
the sample turns over continually.

Mr. Srarcer. How long has the basic sample been in effect, and I
might ask you to expound, have you been advised by Nielsen that the
homes remain the same, even though the family changes?

. Mr. Corrin. The sample consists of the homes, so I do not see
ow:

Mr. Spareer. Has Nielsen told you that the family changes, but
that the sample homes remain the same whenever possible?

Mr. CorFiN, Perhaps you refer to the point that if a family living
in a given dwelling unit should move from that dwelling unit and
another family move in, then Nielsen attempts to persuade that other
family to accept the application of the .\udimeter to their set ?

Mr. Srarcer. Yes,
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- Mr. CorriN. Yes; that is correct. )

Mr. Searcer. How long has the same sample been in effect, basi-
cally?

;\%,r. Corrix. I do not know how to answer that, because of the fact
that it turns over and I would have difliculty in picking an average
figure. DBut would presunie it to be on the order of some years.

Mr. Srarcrer. Has Nielsen told you that the same sample was de-
signed in 1947 that they are using today ¢

Mr. CorFin. It is not my und%rstanding that the sample currently
in use today is the same sample drawn in 1947.

Mr. Srarcer. Let me ask you this, sir: Since you have not gone in
and seen the homes, what other things are important? You said
sample size is not significant if the other criteria are met. What would
these other criteria be?

Mr. Corrix. Representativeness is the principal criterion.

Mr. Srarcer. In other words, the sample design itself would prob-
ably be the most important factor ?

My. Corrin. Right.

Mr. SparcER. Since you have not been able to go out and check the
sample, has NBC made a study or has it evaluated the smanple design
of the Nielsen (lo., the method they used in drawing their sample?

Mr. CorriN. In general, but not in particular. In general a prob-
ability sample is regarded as the best kind of sample, and we have
general representations from Nielsen as to the steps that they take in
drawing this. DBut we have not verified those steps by observing
them taking those steps.

Mr. Srarger. Did they provide you with a small brown book which
is entitled *A Description of Broadcast Sampling Procechires?”

Mur. Corrix. I do not remember it specifically, but I would presume

es.

Mr. Searaer. Here is a Thermofax of this booklet, which is the
same, with certain data extracted. Is this what you used in basically
going through their sample and evaluating it ?

Mr. Corrin. I cannot recall as to whether I have ever seen this
specifically and whether we have ever been provided with this. I
stimply do not know at this point.

Mr. Srarcer. Have they told you that they have 178 counties that
are sampled on a certain basis?

Mr. CorriN. Yes.

Mr. Srarcer. I1ave they told you there are 300 county clusters and
that they select a sample county from each of these clusters?

Mr. Corrin. T do not remember the precise numbers, but that is the
kind of thing, yes.

The Criararax. T think you should let him have that.

Mr. Sparcer. Ile has it.

The Cramyan. I know he has that down there, but he has not
identified it. Let him have a copy of it and present it and see if he or
anybody with him can identify it.

Mr. Corriy. Can you tell me what date this was put out ?

Mr. Sparcer. 1957,

Mr. Corrix. It is possible that we liave received this, but we do not
recall having seen it.
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Mr. Sparcer. Then starting from the first page, sir, where it says:
The first stage of the NIXT and NTI sample,
Nielsen says that—
First we select 178 counties.
This is what they have told you?

Mr. CorFIN. Yes.
Mr. SrarcEr. Then they say, a couple of lines down:

The remaining 2.892 counties are grouped into 300 clusters of counties.

Mr. Corriy. That has been my understanding, again, not with
respect to the 300, but this process.

Mur. Srakcer. Thenitsays:

Within each of the 300 county clusters, a single county was selected with the
probability of this proportionate population size.

Is this what Nielsen has represented to you that they do?

Mr. Corrin. Yes. I would say that that has been my understanding
of the county selection.

Mr. Searcer. That has been your understanding.

Then on the next page they show a map which outlines the count;
clusters. I will admit it is not very clear, as it is photostated. Is
that how they have represented it to you?

Mr. Corrix. I do not recall ever having seen such a map, myself.

Mr. Srarcer. Then next they select a sample county and they de-
seribe that the one sample county that they select in the cluster has
a self-weighting feature,and so on.

Mr. Corrin. May I just skim through this, please?

Mr. SparGER. Yes.

Mr. CorriN. Yes.

Mr. Srarcer. Is it your understanding from what this says here,
and has been represented to you, that they select only one county in a
sample cluster?

Mr. Corrix. I cannot recall specific representations in that detail.
It would be my understanding and impression that that is the normal
procedure.

Mr. Searcer. That is the way you understood it was represented,
at least the way it was represented to you ?

Mr. CorrinN. My recollection is not that precise as to how exactly
they represented it.

Mr. Srarcer. Did you not, in fact, evaluate the way their sample is
designed ¢

Mr. CorriN. Yes.

Mr. SearceEr. Well, when you evaluated their sample design, was
this information provided to you, or this type of information?

Mr. Corrin. As I have said, I do not remember whether this spe-
cificially was. In general, yes. This type of information, and I
would have found that kind of a statement acceptable.

Mr. Sparcer. To the best of yonr knowledge, vou would say that
they represented that they select one sample county from the sample
cluster?

Mr. Corrix. That would be my general impression, yes.

Mr. Searcer. Then going back further in the book, they have a
demonstration showing the sample, which we are not actually in-
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terested in here. Then they say that they select within that county
certain sample segments. It is on page 4—no, excuse me, that is the
sumpling materials used.

On page 5, they start on this. They say in the second paragraph
that they are setting up a list of finite geographical areas of segients.

Is this what they have told you generally that they would do?

Mr. Corrin. This would be my understanding of how they have
done it. That would be the normal technique.

Mr. Searaer. Then on page 7 they describe their selection of their
system for selecting segments which would be in the sauple. 1f you
would like to skim briefly through that, I shall be happy to have you.

Mr. CorrIN. Yes.

Mr. Srarcer, Then on page 8

The Crrairaax. What is vour answer?

Mr. Corrix. Yes, [ have skimmed through it.

Mr. Srarcer. And this is the way it has been represented to you?

Mr. Corrin. Yes.

The Cralrmax. Mr. Sparger, you are referring to something here
that

Mr. Srarcer. T am going to ask that it be included in the record.

The Cuarmax. This, whatever you have, has not been identified
and 1 think as a matter of procedure, if you ave going to refer to
something which you have before you, somebody had better identify it,
at least so we shall know that it is authentic.

Mr. Srarerr. This was provided to the commitice staff by the
A. C. Neilsen Co., and it was represented to the staif that this was
their description of their sampling procedures For determining their
national samples for their Radio Index and the Nielsen Television
Index.

The Cnamyax. And it is authentic !

Mr. Sparcer. Tt is the document which was given to us by the A, (.
Nielsen Co., ves, sir,

The Crramraax. All right.

Mr. Srarcer. Then would you say from this, sir, that they select
an individual sample segment within the sample county to be the
segment that they will use in their sample?

Mr. Corrrx. That would be my understanding.

Mr. Srarcer. Then on page 8, they begin to describe how they de-
termine which household will be selected and put into the sample, and
they say that they use not infrequently the entire city or town as the
second stage of the field survey?

Mr. Corrix. Yes, that is true, they do say that.

Mr. Sparcer. And this is as it has generally been represented to
you?

Mr. Corrix. That would be reasonable, yes.

Mr. Srarcer. Then on page 9, sir, they discuss the third stage,
which is the actual selection of the household which will be the sample
dwelling unit.  And they say in the first paragraph:

We were endeavoring to locate only one sample home within each segment,
except for those cases where new construction had increased the particular
segment enough that it shonld be permitted to continue more than one home
to the NRI-NTI sample.
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Is this as it has been represented to you?

AMr. Corrrn. T find myself now a bit confused as between their
former techniques and their coming techniques in their new sample.

In the new sample it had been my understanding that they were
going to select more than one, they were going to select additional
Lomes which could be used as replacements if the original home
refused.

Mr. Srarcer. But basic homes are what we are discussing.

Mr. Corrix. As basic homes, yes, sir.

Mr. Srarcer. This is as it has been represented to yon!

Mr. CorriN. Yes.

Mr. Sparcer. One other question, sir, relative to this: Would you
say generally that this document, what you have looked at of it, is
basically as Nielsen has represented their sample design to you?

Mr. Corrin. Basically so, yes.

Mr, Srarcer. You have not evaluated this particular document, to
your knowledge ?

Mr. Corrrx. Not this particular document, to my knowledge.

Mr. Searcer. Could you verify and supply for the record whether
or not this document has been presented to you by the A. C. Nielsen
Co. for this purpose’

Mr. Corrrx. Yes, sir.

[ Eprroriar Nore.—The information supplied on this point by NBC
was that their files did not show such a document. hut that “NBC
believes that the substance of the information contained in this docu-
ment may well have been made known to the NBC personnel by the
Nielsen Co.”"]

Mr. Sparcer. Mr. Werner, how long have you been with NBC, sir?

Mr. Wexser. I joined NBC in July of 1961. Prior to that, 1 was
with NBC from approximately the middle of 1951 to the middle of
1957.

Mr. Srarcer. The statement which you presented to the committee
relative to your use and the importance of ratings generally reflects
the feelings of NIBC for how long a period? s this a new thing?

Mr. WerNER. No. I can speak specifically as to my use of the
ratings from the middle of 1961 until the present. but I think that,
generally, this reflects the general attitude of the National Broadeast-
ing Co. in prior years.

Mr. Srarcer. Mr. Adams, you have been with NBC for a period. I
believe, beginning in 19487

Mr. Apayrs, 1947,

Mr. Sparcer. Wonld you say that the statement NBC has presented
today generally reflects their attitude on the importance of use of
ratings during this period?

Mr. Apans. I would say generally so, although we have been talk-
ing primarily here about national television ratings and the use of
ratings and the analysis of ratings in that area would go back essen-
tially to the beginning of television networks.

Mr. Srarcer. Yes, sir. In 1951, did not NBC come out with, in net-
work radio, a guaranteed circulation plan?

Mr. Apaxms. I have a rather hazy memory, but let me speak to my
memory.
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I believe there was a period where an experimentation, which was
rather significantly unsuccessful, was undertaken in connection with
guaranteed ratings. Although my recollection is not precise on this,
I think that experiment was never continued.

Mr. Srarcer. Yes, sir; but it was designed, was it not, for television
originally ¢

Mr. Avanxs. That I do not know.

Mr. Srarcer. 1 have this question of Mr. Werner.

Does NBC presently have any guaranteed circulation contracts with
any advertisers or agencies /

Mr. WerNer. No.

Mr. Sparcer. 1f you had a guaranteed circulation to an advertiser
or to an agency, would you not, in etfect, be using ratings to point out.
wlere you were down past a 10th of a rating poimnt?

Mr. Werner. That is a hypothetical question, of course, and I must
again reiterate, we do not have any guaranteed circulation plans with
any advertisers, nor do I project that we ever will. Thercfore, to
auswer your question, 1 do not know if that would really be of any
ralue.

Mr. Searcer. Let me ask you this, Mr. Werner: If you make a
decision to change a program from one time period to another and
it is necessary to convinee an advertising agency or an advertiser that
this is a good change, would you present this on the same basis as
your reasoning when you made the decision ?

Mr. WerNer. Basieally, yes.

My, Seareer. Is Mr. Don Durgin still with you in that work ?

Mr. WEeRrNER. Yes.

Mr. Sparcrr. In hearings before the Subcommittee to Investigate
Juvenile Delinquency of the U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary,
87th Congress, Ist. session, a letter was submitted from Mr. Don
Durgin, who wus at that time in charge of sales. The letter is dated
December 3, 1959, to Doyle, Dane & Bernbach, Inc.  That is an adver-
tising agency ; is it not, sir ¢

Mr. WEerNEer. That is correct.

Mr. Searcer. They represented one company, and 1 understand
William Isty was also involved. 1t was relative to the program, “The
Man and the Challenge,” its time period, and changing it with “The
Deputy.”

In this, it states that:

In moving from the 8:30-9 p.n. period to 9-9:30 p.m., “The Man and the
Challenge” will have the advantage of 54 percent more adult viewers. As the
following chart shows, the time periods’ edge in sets in use begins with the
considerably greater number of adults per set to provide the availability of more
than 20 million additional adults.

Would you say this is basically the reason the change would have
been made ?

Mr. WerNEr. 1 cannot address myself to that particular change,
but 1 would think that the figures there that were presented by Mr.
Durgin for making that. change were drawn from the existing data
that we have on the existing performance in that time period, and
the long background of sets in use in that time period, and the hack-

round of what the audience composition would be. On that basis,
1t would seem to nie that that ix why those figures were pulled together.
99-942—63— pt. 1——R
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Mr. Searcer. Your research departiient compares figures on time
period potential in situations such as this?

Mr. WERNER. Yes; they do.

Myr. Searcer. The letter states only in relation to sets in use that
Saturday, 8:30 to 9, has a sets-in-use figure of 63.8. Saturday 9 to
9:30 has a sets-in-use fignre of 6+.6. This question occurs to me, sir:
You are recommending a change on the basis of less than one rating
point; are you not, sir ¢

Mr. WerNer. Well, the first thing that comes to my mind, and
again I i dealing in something that 1 do not have exact knowledge
of, but 1f those sets-in-nse tigures were quoted and numbers then were
projected from that, there may also be other things such as the lineup
at 9 o’clock might have been different than that at 8:30, which might
have allowed for further projection of more homes to get to those—
I heard you say 20 million additional adults.

Mr. SparGER. Yes, sir, but the time-period potential, as reflected in
this letter from Mr. Durgin to Mr. Dane relates homes watching to
sets in use, which must be related to sets in use. Sets in use, as I
understand it, and you can correct me, is the combination of the rating
points to reflect the number of homes that actually are viewing or
listening in a specitic period ¢

Mr. Werxer. That is right.

My, Srarcer. So if yon are saying to an advertiser or its agency
that you should make a change based on a difference between 63.3
rating points and 6+.6 1ating points, you are urging a decision based
upon less than 1 rating point.

Mr. Werxer. We are urging a decision based on, very definitely, an
estimate there; that is correct.  And 1 am sure

Mr. Searcer. Well, it is an estimate of one rating point.

Mr. Werxer. That is correct.

Mr. Srarcer. So this decision, possibly, was made on the basis of
one rating point—actually less.

Mr. WerNER. Agaln, speaking to a decision that I am not familiar
with, I am sure—you are talking now of Don Durgin.

The Ciramryaxn. I think we are going to have to recess. The House
is in session and I have been asked to come over there for the program
we have today. 1 think it would be a good time to recess until 2 o'clock,
since this is one of your on-the-record cases. Perhaps you can get
familiar with it.

So we shall recess until 2 o’clock.

(Whereupon, at 12:15 p.n., the hearing recessed until 2 p.m., this
same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The Ciratrayan. The comunittee will come to order.

Mr. Sparger, youmay proceed.

Mr. Searcer. Mr. Werner, when the committee went into recess we
were discussing the letter from Mr. Durgin to Mr. Joseph R. Dane,
dated December 3, 1959.

We were discussing the fact. that the sets-in-use figure from which
projections are made on the time-period potential was a change of
less than a rating point.

Mr. WerNer. That is right.
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Mr. Searcer. I also have a question relative to the adults pev set.
Is’t that a feature of the program, rather than the time period?

Mr. Werner. 1 think that that could be a feature of the time pe-
riod—at 9 there are more adults available than at 8:30. Also I think
it could be a function of the program attraction at that time.

Mr. Srarcer. Well, to review briefly, then, you are actually making
projections for the ]mrposes of this (19(’151011, which is discussed in
this letter, of changing a show on the basis of less than a rating point,
are you not ?

Mr. Werxer, Welly 1 think it is in conjunction with several other
things.

Ifirst of all 1 would like to point out to you that this is not a decision,
but a recommendation. That is the first point. And this was not
acted upon because the ageney decided they would prefer to stay
where tfwy were.  This was .llso made in conjunction not only with
the history of from January to June 1959, but a special tabulation of
audience composition, giving us a 6-month history of this period.

In addition to that we had a special Trendex, I believe, and special
TvQ information available to us. .\nd in the letter we do state a
combination of circumstances led us to believe that this would be
more effective if we made the switch. The agency chose to disagree
and the switeh was never inade.

Mr. Searcer. You mentioned TvQ. In this case were you project-
ing, trying to get a projected audience rating on the basis of TvQ
information ?

Mr. Weryer. 1 think that on the basis of TvQ information, we
were trying to lind out at that point the appeal to younger people for
one of these programs.  And I believe TvQ. if I can refer to this
letter just a moment—quoting the letter, it shows that “The Man and
the Challenge™ is especially strong with younger people.

Mr. Seakaer. Does TvQ feed a rating into the base of their data
when they ave going to project.?

Mr. Werxer. Noj; I donot believe so.

Mr. Srarvcer. lLet me ask you thls On page 2 you refer to the Nielsen
multinetwork “share of audience” and you “refer under “The Deputy”
show that as of October 31, 1959, NBC’s “Deputy” had 34 percent, on
November 7 it had 26, and on November 14 it had 30 percent.

If you were going to convert this to a rating figure, assuming a
sets in use level of dppm\lmately 50 percent or sllfrhtlv higher, if you
could use 50 percent, you would in fact be tall\mg about a rating of
12 and a rating of 1 3 and a rating of 15 is that correet ?

Mr. Weexer. I will twen to Dr. Coffin.

ITe savs “ Yes™: that would be correct.

Mr. Searcer. There are similar situations under the CBS program
and the A BC program—I think yon would agree.

Mr. Werxer., Yes.

Mr. Searcer. In this case you are saying that there is a 23-percent
inerease, and vou are using the andience share in this case, in an
instance where you are referring to three rating points; is that correct?

Mr.WerNEr. Yes, ves: thatisright.

Mr. Spakcer. Now. when you refer to three rating points with the
Nielsen multinetwork area information that vou are using, all of these
would fall within statistical variance; would they not?
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Mr. WerNEr. That is correct.

Mr. Srarcer. So actually there is no significant difference between
the 24-percent share and the 30-percent share? And the base which
you are using for your judgment in this case, there really is no sig-
nificant difference between these, is there ?

Mr. WerNER. I think there is a somewhat significant difference.
First of all, we are showing a very definite trend here as evidenced by
the October 31, November 7, and November 14 rating. In addition
to that, as T said a moment ago. there seem to be a combination of
factors that made this out to be a desirable move on the part of NBC,
other then just a share of audience.

Mr. SparGER. Now, you say thisis a trend. Does NBC as a matter
of policy consider 3 weeks, three MNA reports, as a trend?

Mr. WerNER. As a matter of policy, 3 weeks is the beginning of
the trend, whereas 1 week, as we stated previonsly in our testimony,
does not really mean a great deal to us. And that when you start
to see a regular trend, 24, 26, 30, although I do not have the figures
past this, the trend may have continned.

Mr. Searcer. Let me ask you this question, sir:

When a new show goes on to the network and it is decided that.
show will be canceled, is this normally in the first 13-week cycle?

Mr. WerxNer. The decision or the cancellation?

Mr. Seareer. The decision.

Mr. Werver., Well, a decision to cancel a program can come about
for different reasons, such as a trend in the first 13 weeks, or a change
of competition or a change of audience structure.

Mr. Searcer. Let me ask you about a specific program.

Mr. Kintner, in his speech before the afliliates, December 5, 1962,
said :

In relation to the show “It's a Man’s World,” it did not succeed, it had one
of the lowest station lineups of all our evening shows, and although it got
good sampling from the audience in the initial episodes, the audience kept going
down until it became our lowest rated evening show. The advertisers could
not justify buying it. So that as of midseason it was going to be without
sponsorship. After extending the life twice, hoping it might develop more re-
sponse, we had to conclude that it was not satisfactory to the public, the sta-
tions, or the advertisers, and decided to drop it from the schedule.

Is this what substantially did, in fact, occur?

Mr. Wer~NzEk. That is substantially what did in fact occur.

Mr. Sparcer. When did this show go on the air and when was it
first broadcast ?

Mr. WerNER. T do not remember the exact date, but T would esti-
mate that it was around the 17th of September. If that was a Moun-
day night in September, I believe that was the date.

Mr. Srareer. When did the show go off the air?

Mr. WErNER. The show went off the air—I believe its last broad-
cast was about the first of Febrnary—end of Jannary.

Mr. Srarger. The last week in January or the fizst week in Febru-

Mr. WERNER. Yes.

Mr. Searcer. Now, siv, you have a contractual obligation of some
sort when you purchase a program ?

Mr. Werxser. That is right.
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Mr. Srarcrer. If you were going to purchase a replacement to go
on the air the first of February, Tiow much notice would you have
to give a program syndicator or producer?

Mr. WegrNER. Depending on the type of programn that you would
indicate that you were going to purchase—let's say another hour
film show—I would say that if you did not give at least 90 days,
you would be in serious trouble to meet your production dates. And
that would be a minimun for doing a fihmed program.

Mr. Srarair. Did you replace *It’s a Man’s World” with a filmed
program?

Mr. Werxer. We replaced “It’s a Man’s World” with a type of
filmed program ; namely, feature motion pictures.

Mr. Sparger. Major feature motion pictures?

Mr. WEerNER. That is right.

Mr. Sparcer. Let me go back a little further, sir. You have also a
contractual obligation to the producer and to the packagers of a show
to givethem some notice that they will be canceled ?

Mr. WEerNER. That is correct; depending on how your contract is
written. Or you may purchase a specified number of episodes from
a supplier with the right to purchase more.

Mr. Sparger. Right. And in that case, sir, would you have to give
them notice as to whether you wanted to continue or not ¢

Mr. Werner. That is right.

Mr. Srarcer. When would you have had to give that notice?

Mr, Wer~NER. I do not have the “Man’s World” contract with me,
but I remember that the original purchase on “Man’s World” was
for 13 episodes.

Now, in that 13-week period there was a date sometime before the
expiration of that 13 weeks which would be considerably in advance,
where we would have to advise them whether we were going to buy
more episodes or not.

Mr. Sparcer. Well, this speech was made by Mr. Kintner on De-
cember 5. The show went on the air September 13. The decision
evidently had been made prior to that date.

Mr. WERNER. Yes.

Mr. Searcer. Could you clarify for us as to when that decision
was made?

Mr. Werner. If T had a calendar in front of me—well, maybe I
can estimate.

First of all; we bought more than 13 episodes of “It’s a Man’s
World,” so that whatever our contractual date was to notify for addi-
tional episodes, we did in fact buy more epsidoes of “It's a Man’s
World.”

I believe we bought, and I cannot make this a statement of fact, but
I think it is accurate that we bought 3 more, to a total of 16, and then
3 more, to a total of 19.

Mr. Sparger. Let me ask you this, sir.

In this situation, when did you decide to cancel “It's a Mau’s
World”?

Mr. WerNER. The cancellation decision must have been made, of
course, prior to the statement by Bob Kintner, but it was after the
latest Nielsen report at that time, so we could take a look at the longest
number of MNA’s to spot our trend.
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Mr. Srarcer. Then you use the MNA’s as the basis for your pro-

gram,
7 Mr. Werxer. In this case we had more MN.A than we had National.
because of the time lag, and we used both sources of information. We
used the MN\’s, as I recall, right. up to the last. MNA that came in.
because this was a program that we had high hopes for.

Mr. Spararr. Then vou are basically “concerned with, in this in-
stance, at least—with the top 30, or at least largest 30 cities in the
country, and what they think of the show, rather than the reception in
the other areas?

Mr. WerNER. There were two veasons for that. Our basic concern
was, («) we would have more MN_\ information available tous. And
also this program did not have as long a lineup as many of our existing
programs do, so that the National Nielsen could be a little bit mis-
leading to us anyway. because of our smaller lineup.

As a result, we made our judgment—and this is only in the rating
area—based on all information we had, in addition to our own pro-
gram judgment as to the way the program was performing, because
we saw episodes long before thev went on the air.

Mr. Sparcer. Do you l)oheve that the National Nielsen television
sample is large enough to give vou an adequate reflection of popular-
ity of a program in order to make a judgment.?

"Mr. WernER. Yes. If we have enough National Nielsen reports
which we can take a look at.

Mr. Sparcer. Well, now, how large a sample would you say is in
the MNA?

Mr. Wer~xer. The MNA shows how the program operated com-
petitively in its 30 markets, so we could get a good idea of its
performance.

Mr. Searcer. That is not my questien, sir. How large do you
think the sample is?

Mr. WerNER. The number of people?

Mr. Searcer. Yes, sir.

Mr. WernEr. I will haveto consult. About 500.

Mr. Corrin. About half the size of the total Nielsen.

Mr. Sparcer. Approximately half the size of the total Nielsen.

Do von believe that it would be as accurate as the National Nielsen,
asthe NTT?

Mr. WernER. I would think so, ves.

Mr. Sparcer. You think it would be as accurate ?

Mr. WernER. I think we have to qualify it. TWould you state your
question again, please?

Mr. Sparcer. Do you think that the MNA would be as accurate
as the NTI?

Mr. WerNEr. T would like to have Dr. Coffin answer that in detail.

M. Sraraer. Dr. Coflin?

Mr. Corrix. T would say that any single figure out of the MNA
would not be us accurate as any single figure out of the National Niel-
sen, definitely not. Towover, the 1]»111;: that we are looking for here
also 1s trend. as was explained. We are 100kin,tz at the pattern of
growth or lack of growth over a period of several weeks.

Mr. Searcer. When did the first MN.\ report come out after the
first. showing of “It's a Man's World ?*
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My, Corrix. The MN.N’s are typically available within about a
week.

Mr. Seareer. Within about a week ?

Mr. CorriN. Yes,

Mr. Srarcer. And if you made your decision, sayv, the first week in
November, you have had approximately four MNA’s.

Mr. WerxNER. I think our decision was made later than the first
week in November. Near the end of November, I believe.

Mr. Srareer. Excuse me?

Mr. Werxer. Near the end of November, I believe, would be more
acenrate.

Mr. Searcer. Well) we have this other question relative to this par-
ticular program. You said that there were other program considera-
tions. I would like to hear what the other programing considerations
were in addition to tle rating.

Mr. Werxer. “It’s a Man’s World” was a programn that was pur-
chased without a pilot. This was purchased on the background and
record of probably one of the most creative writer-producer-directors
in the business, named Peter Tewksbury. It was presented to us by
his representatives, We liked the concept. But more than that, we
liked Peter Tewksbury, his background, his record, and his devotion
to this particular property.

When we first saw the original episode, the first episode came in,
which would have been a pilot had we operated in the more usual
procedure—like all first episodes they leave something to be desired.
This one we felt had some major problems within it.

There is a long history of conversations from our creative end and
the review productions of which Peter Tewksbury at that time was
operating for, for changes, for some ways to add other elements to
the program that would make it more compatible for viewing. This
was prior to its going on the air.

However, the creative head, Mr. Tewksbury, prevailed, and he did
the program the way he saw fit, and when it comes to that point.
we would certainly agree he is about the best man there is. But in this
particular case it did not work. And when the program went, on
the air it had, as I recall, excellent sampling due to audience promotion
and due to some very excellent. promotion prior to it going on the air,
such as closed circuit press conferences with Mr. Tewksbury and the
showing of the film, something that we do not do as a regular basis.
But we were so intrigued with the prospect of this kind of a 7:30 show
that we pulled ont all stops to go in favor of it.

But as it went on the air, from the time it was first sampled, the
audience levels seemed to drop rather alarmingly.

My, Searcer. Thisis the rating ?

Mr. Werner. Beg pardon?

Mr. Sparcer. Thisisthe rating ?

Mr, Werxer. This is the rating. But again, because these were
first ratings, and first. samples in the first and second week, we watched
this one very closely. And after some date near the end of Novem-
ber, we felt that the quality of the program. high as it was, was not
living up to its anticipation either as a whole unit of entertainment,
and that the indications were it was not. appealing to large numbers.

This indication was further brought about by the advertising agen-
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cies and the clients coming to us saying “maybe we have all guessed
wrong on this—it doesn’t seem to be working.”

Then we began hearing from our afiiliated stations as to the fact
that this program does not seem to be catching on as we had all
hoped. And after seeing everything that had been on the air, plus
more episodes yet to be aired, the programn department judgment was
that this program just did not look like it was going to live up to our
creative anticipation, and whatever information we have available up
to that date, both in Nielsen national books that were published, plus
the additional multicity Nielsens, we made the decision to cancel the
program.

Mr. Srarcer. Then what you say, sir, is that insofar as NBC was
concerned, it did not have a high enough rating, and so far as your
affiliates were concerned, it did not have a high enough rating. And
further, so far as the advertisers, as represented by their agencies
were concerned, it did not have a high enough rating*?

Mr. WerNER. That was one of the very important factors.

Mr. Sparcer. Now, you say it was one of the very important fac-
tors.

Mr. Kintner, in his speech, pointed with a great deal of pride to
the affiliates about the investment in how this was a fresh approach.
And yet the reason that he gave as president of your network, was
that it was not satisfactory to the public, again reflected in ratings
to the stations, or the advertisers.

Mr. Werner. That is correct.

Mr. Sparger. Now, isthisratings or is this something else ?

Mr. WerNEr. No; in echoing what Mr. Kintner said, that is ab-
solutely correct. I simply added to it that there were additional
factors as well as that which were not covered in the speech.

Mr. Sparcer. Ile also said, in this same speech, that just as there
*a diversity in the public, there has to be diversity in the schedule.

NBC has the obligation to put on substantial programs for the great mass
audience, programs like “Disneyland,” ‘“Bonanza,” “Mitch Miller,” and “Dr.
Kildare.”

He goes on to say he believes these should be supplemented by shows
which do not have such wide appeal,such as the operas.

We at NBC have the policy of buying from every source we can.

Now, was this to be a commercial entertainment programn or would
you classify this program in the same category as you would an opera ?

Mr. WERNER. No: this was to be an entertainment program de-
signed to reach a maximumn audience.

Mr. Sparcer. Well, the next sentence of his speech was—

We have a policy of quality production, of getting the best people behind the
camera as well as in front, because so much depends on writers, directors, and
producers. I have to be frank with you in saying that sometimes we don’t
succeed, and when we don’t, it sometimes costs us millions of dollars.

Then he uses “It’s a Man’s World” as an example.

Now, he is saying, when he says “succeed” that it does not get the
rating in entertainment programing.

Mr. WerNEr. That certainly wasone of the major factors.

Mr. Sparcer. Mr. Sarnoff, in testimony before the 84th Congress,
2d session, in the television inquiry before the Senate, said that the
sale of national advertising opportunities furnished by the simul-
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taneous nationwide broadcast of the program is a specialized adver-
tising function filled by a network.

In conducting this advertising function, a network competes with
every other network and all other national media for the patronage
of national advertisers.

He goeson tosay:

To achieve its national network, NBC has to deal in two kinds of minimums,
and it must continue to deal in them. One is a minimum audience. NBC
must be able to assure a sponsor of the minimum audience or he will not pay
the amount necessary to cover the cost.

Do you think this accurately reflects the policy of NBC?

Mr. Werner. Are you saying this in relution to “It’s a Man’s
World,” or just generally ?

Mr. Sparcer. Generally.

Mr. WerxEr. I think that generally, where our objective is mass
audience, and we do not reach mass audience, we then look very
favorably upon changing that program—if our original objective was,
as in the case of “Man’s World,” to reach maximum audience. But
then again T think you must go on a category-by-category basis that,
yes, “Man’s World,” and yes, other programs such as “IBonanza”
are designed for maximum audience, and as we stated earlier in the
testimony, programs like the “Du Pont Show of the Week™ and the
“Bell Telephone I1Tlour” and our news actualities, we do not anticipate
that they will reach maximum audience, such as our other programs do.

Mzr. Sparcer. Mr. Sarnoff also said :

Providing a good advertising value for a network, this means delivering
national circulation large enough to meet the needs of national advertisers.

Mr. WEerNER. That is correct.

Mr. Srarcer. Now, in this instance he was saying we have to get
the ratings in order to finance the entertainment shows, in order that
we can finance our public service programs. Isthat correct?

Mr. Werner. Will you repeat that?

(The reporter read the question.)

Mur. WerNER. 1 think that issubstantially correct.

Mr. Searcer. Well, that basically is the policy of NBC, is it not?

Mr. WerNEr. Of course, that is stated within a speech. And I am
not quite sure what the whole

Mr. Sparcer. This is within testimony before a congressional com-
mittee.

Mr. WerNer. I would say that basically our policy is to have a bal-
anced schedule. Our maximum aundience programs will undoubtedly
be profitable to us. And we must do, because of our responsibility and
our desire, other programs that will not reach maximum aundience, and
in some wayvs will not be economically as happy for us.

Mvr. Searcrr. Let me ask you this question, sir.  Also in your state-
ment you refer to the fact that NBC does not take ratings into con-
sideration in its decision to affiliate with a particnlar station.

Mr. WerxEr. That iscorrect.

Mr. Sparcir. However, in hearings before the 84th Congress, Anti-
trust Subcommittee of the Committee on Judiciary, Mr. Robert Sarnoff
inserted a memorandum from Mr. Tlarry Bannister, of your organiza-
tion, which said in part—

We now have an opportunity for a change in television and radio affiliations
in Richmond, and I recommend that we do so. In share of Richmond radio
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audience, he runs a poor fourth, well behind the CBS and ABC and Mutual
affiliates, and this is an indication of where he may be in television when it loses
his monopoly and has to compete with two other VHI" stations which will be in
operation within the coming year.

Now, in this case don’t you think that ratings were playing some
kind of a part?

Mr. Werxer. I think Mr. Adams is most qualified to answer that.

Mr. Apaxs. In that case, Mr. Sparger, as you say, ratings played
some sort of a part. Mr. Werner’s statement points out that in con-
nection with afliliations, we have had so few changes in recent years.
That is also a fact. The changes that we have had in recent years
have been ones where an affiliate has decided to switch the network
with which he is affiliated, and we have to seek another afliliate—ones
where we have added an affiliate to obtain better coverage—and ones
where we have initiated an affiliation move to provide better coverage.

This goes back some years before that. And this is one case where
the audience performance of the station was one among a number of
factors that prompted our seeking a change of affiliation.

These changes in affiliation were much more prevalent as television
networks were being built and developed, and as new stations came
on the air, and as there was competition between networks for favor-
able affilations, and competition between stations, among stations, for
favorable networks—affiliations that were favorable to them with one
network or another.

The taste of affiliation changes has considerably slowed down as the
medium has matured in its facilities. The primary factors that moti-
vate us to add an affiliate or to change an affiliate 1s relative coverage.

Mr. Sparcer. Let me ask you this, sir.  When you decide to estab-
lish the network rate, for an affiliate, do you use a cost per thousand or
rating factor in determining that rate?

Mr. Apaxs. In the first establishment of a rate, in the first instance,
we have to look at what competitive rates are in the market for other
stations with similar coverage and similar facilities.

We have a rate formula. This gets rather technical.

Mr. Searcer. All right.  Would you provide the rate formula
for the record of the hearing?

Mr. Apaxs. Certainly.

(The material referred to follows:)

N.B.C. AFFILIATE RATE ForMULA

The “indicated” rates are derived from a rate curve which provides a 95-percent
increase in “indicated” rate for each 100-percent increase in circulation. The
construction of the rate curve produces the following “indicated” rates at the
levels of circulation shown below :

“Indicated” rate
(nearest $10)

TV home circulation :
25,000,

The “indicated” rate is derived by applying ax the ‘“circulation” factor ARB
estimates of average number of television homes reached by the station per
quarter hour, between 6 and 10 p.m. daily, averaging the most recent March and
November reports. Statistically expressed, the formula underlying the rate
curve is R=17.53465 A 0.95 (where R is the “indicated” rate and A is the circula-
tion estimate described above).
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Mr. Apanms. May I add to the submission of the submission of the
rate formula that the rate formula provides a theoretical rate which
we use to keep sonie framework on where our actual rates are going.
And on the network as it is today, I think there are only two afliliates
whose actual rate is the same as the indicated rate derived from the
rate fornula.

Mr. Searcer. Let me ask you this, sir. Why does NBC subscribe
to local Nielsen reports if they do not play any role in ratemaking
for afliliates or in evaluating the afliliates?

Mr. Avams. I do not say they did not play a role, Mr. Sparger.
In our rate formula

M. Searger. Well, in evaluating your affiliates?

Mr. Apanms. The two elements are a rate eurve, which provides
a declining cost as units of circulation rise, which is built mto the
rate structure as it is in most media, and homes delivered—the homes
delivered are indicated by ARB ratings over the course of a year,
That is our present method of deriving indicated rates.

What T said is the actual rates of an affiliate are not identical
to the indicated rates. The rate formula I am talking about provides
a theoretical rate structure and gives us guidance that we do not
depart too far from in our total network rate, so that we will be uncom-
petitive, and so that relationships between the rates of one affiliate
and another affiliate won’t get completely out of gear.

Mr. Srarerr. When you make your reports to advertisers, in this
instance, the one I have in my hand is a progress report to Ford Di-
vision of the Ford Motor Co., and J. Walter Thompson, which is an
advertising agency, I assume, you discuss on page 7 of this, cost
efficiency.

In keeping with its superior overall performance, the Ford show is a top media
buy as judged by the critical measure of cost efficiency. Assuming the $38,000
gross prograwm cost reported by Neilsen, the Ford show delivers a thousand
homes per commercial minute for $2.41, or put another way, reaches 415 homes
per dollar.

Now, in this instance you are using ratings to quite an extent.

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Mr. Srarcer. And it says further this is 34 percent more efficient
than the performance of the average evening program.

Now, when you get homes per dollar per commercial minute, down
to 415, you are using the rating as a science; are you not ?

Mr. Apams. No, I'shouldn’t think so, Mr. Sparger. Ford Motor Co.
and its agencies had the same information as given there.

Mr. Srarcrr. Let’s trace how you are using this, how you are ob-
taining this figure.

You obtain a rating which you project to homes, approximately—
one rating point projected to 500,000 homes. Then you are starting
back down the ladder. You are cutting that up, down to the hun-
dredth of a rating point in order to project a figure, present a figure of
homes per dollar per commercial minute.

Now, I would consider that using ratings to a pretty fine point.

Mr. Apams. Well, T think you would get the same result if, as the
Madow committee suggested, instead of using that form of expression,
if the expression were in terms of numbers of homes per hundreds of
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dollars. T do not think you would make the same criticism of that sort
of a figure. Yet it wonld mean about the same thing.

Mr. Srarcer. Well, of course, when we get. into cost per thousand,
which is an expression of a similar nature, you again are getting down
to a pretty low rating point.

Now, let me ask you this, sir.

Do any of your advertisers come to you and say “We must reach a
cost per thousand between—we will buy on a cost per thousand basis
between $3 and $5%” Does that ever happen?

Mr. Apays. T cannot answer of my own knowledge. T would be-
lieve that within those ranges some advertisers, whose primary pur-
pose is circulation and cost efficiency rather than the mood of the pro-
gram, or the identity of the program, or enhancement of their company
in general, will buy within ranges of that magnitude on a cost-per-
thousand Dbasis.

Mr. Searcer. Tf you are buving on cost per thonsand, this range of
€3 to &5 which is a pretty good range, according to the information we
have seen, at least—if yvon related this back to a difference in ratings,
what wonld be the difference in a rating for the same show, same cost,
to provide a €5 cost per thousand and to provide a $3 cost per thousand ?

Mr. Apaars. Dr. Coflin is better at caleulation than I am. T think
he is caleulating it.

Mr. Corrin. I am not that good at caleulation, to do it right off the
bat. Perhaps you have already caleulated it. T would be willing to
accept vour figures.

Mr. Sparcer. T would be happy to have your ficures.

Mr. Werxer. We can calenlate that for you, if you would like.

Mr. Srarcer. Would you say it would be a very, very, very few
rating points?

Mr. Corrix. In terms of whole numbers of rating points it would
be a few, yes.

Mr. Srareer. In terms of whole numbers. Would it be less than two
rating points?

Mr. Corrix. My mental arithmetic skills are not sufficient to answer
that right off the top of my head.

Mr. Srarger. I see you have someone figuring it back there.

But when you are dealing in cost per thousand, and you have a
cost-per-thousand range, in many cases, which is less than this $3 to
$5. are vou not dealing in minute rating points?

M. Corrin. Yes.

Mr. Apays. You are dealing in small rating points, Mr. Sparger—
but again, an advertiser who lays down such a range as his specification
1s comparing that with other ranges and other types of buys. So we
areon a comparison basis.

Mr. SrarceEr. We do not debate that point at all. All we want to
find out is how you are using them, how important they are.

That is all the committee is interested in.

Mr. Apaxs. The facts that you have stated T believe are true. There
are advertisers whose specification for cost efficiency will include a
range of the magnitude that you have indicated.
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Mr. Spareer. If you were to provide us with the progress reports
of every show for which you related cost-per-thousand figures during
the past 5 years, about how many of these would we have?

Mr. Apass. We would have a large number.

Mr. Searcer. Well then, advertisers are interested in it, are they
not ¢

Mr. Apaxs. They certainly are. What I was saying before is that
not all advertisers are interested in it; many are. Advertisers of mass
produced goods are. )

Mr. Sparcer. In commercial entertainment programing they are in-
terested in this rating figure, are they not?

Mr. Apams. Yes, but to different degrees of magnitude and differ-
ent degrees of interest.

Mr. Searcer. What is the widest cost-per-thousand range, which
again is ratings, that you are ever faced with ¢

Mr. Apasrs. I cannot answer that question. I don’t know.

Mr. Searcer. Would you say it is hundreds of dollars?

Mr. Apams. Could you repeat that? I don’t get the thrust of the
question.

Mr. Spareer. Would you say that the cost-per-thousand range is
hundreds of dollars, or would it be a few dollars as a maximum ¢

Mr. Apays. Ithinka few dollars—$5, $6, $7.

Mr. Sparcer. In some cases would it be a few cents?

Mr. Apams. No, 1 doubt that very much, because—as you have
pointed out, when you get the underlying material that lies behind
the difference of a few cents, if that is your question

Mr. Searcer. Well, would it be less than a dollar on some occasions?

Mr. Apams. I think advertisers who believe they are buying with
great precision, and who probably place undue weight on the precision
with which they are buying, may be interested in a ditference in cost
per thousand within the range of a dollar. I think that is an over-
precise measurement from their point of view.

] ?Mr. SparcEr. 1 would say that would be pretty scientific, wouldn’t
it

Mr. Apams. It sounds scientific, but I do not think it is.

Mr. Searcer. Well, let me ask you this question, sir. :

_ When “Saturday Night at the Movies” went on, you had a different
situation than you do with sponsorship of a program. You virtually
are selling spots within that time.

Mr. Apams. We are selling 1-minute participations to a variety of
advertisers, and that is a type of advertiser that is particularly inter-
ested in circulation rather than in identity or sponsorship.

Mr. Srarcer. That ought to be a pretty good indication that you
are Interested in the ratings as a vesu't of the fact that von have just
announced programing or have started programing 2 nights a week
with nothing but movies.

Mr. Apays. That is correct.

Mr. Sparcer. Aud 2 hours on each of those n ights.

Mr. Apams. That is right.

. Mr. Spareer. So would you say that this is a principal considera-
{;)mn' andgls in the entertainment programing area the lifeblood of this
nsiness?
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Mr. Apaxs. Well, “lifeblood™ is a colorful phrase. Dr. Stanton
used it; 1 did not. 1 do not know quite how much it. covers and how
much it means.

If you are asking whether andience measurement information is nsed
extensively in the sale of network time, the answer is “Yes.”

Mr. Srarcer. Now, in the situation of “Saturday Night at the
Movies,” when vou started it, and it proved to have higher ratings
and new advertisers through their agencies were coming in to par-
ticipate in this—after, say, the first 8 weeks, what happened to your
rates on NBC’s “Saturday Night at the Movies”?

Mr. Apayrs. For new advertisers?

Mr. Sparcer. For new advertisers, after it had been on 7 or 8
weeks.

Mr. Apans. I believe, and maybe Mr. Werner can correct me, be-
cause he is closer to the program sales area than I am—the rates
which were started in the case of these participation buys, in terms
of time and talent charge per minute, were increased for new ad-
vertisers.

Mr. WerxEer. That iscorrect.

Mr. Apays. The questions you were asking yesterday, I think,
went to the increases in rates within the term of a contract, depend-
ing on the increased audience success of the program.

Mr. Srarcer. You mean this was not a result of increased audience
success?

Mr. Apams. No, no. I was saving that we do not increase rates
for advertisers who are already in the term of the contract.

Mr. Searcer. Who have a contract ?

Mr. Apayxs. That is right. An advertiser who comes in and takes
a chance on a show will often have a protected rate, so that he is
protected at a lower rate than the program may justify in future
periods through increasing audience.

Mr. Srarcer. Let me ask you this, sir:

You have, as I understand, the top-rated news show in the “ITunt-
lev-Brinkley Show™?

Mr. Apaxs. That is correct.

Mr. Srareer. And voudo not have any problem selling it ?

Mr. Apays. No. The show issold ont.

Mr. Srarcer. The show has been sold out.

Now, would you consider that in relation to the fact that this show
has received an “Emmy,” that this was advantageous to NBC from
a prestige factor, and also possibly from an economic factor?

Mr. Apams. It is advantageous to NBC from both factors. Tt is
a successful show, it meets an audience need, it provides what we
think is a fine daily news report, and it is a profitable operation.
When you have all of those put together, you are reaching the best
of all possible worlds in television.

Mr. Searcer. Well, let me ask vou this, sir: Are there lots of em-
ployees of NBC that are members of the American Academy of Tele-
viston Artsand Seiences? ’

My Avayrs, Yes,

Mr. Sparcer. Is membership in this academv which selects the
Emmy Awards—is it a voucherable expense at NB(/

Mr. Apays. Yes it is,
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Mr. Srarcer. Does NBC encourage their employees to join?

Mr. Apans. Yes, it does—this and other organizations.

My, Searcer. I am just interested in this one now.

Now, does NBC, when these people get ready to get their ballots to
vote on the Emmy Awards, particularly in the NBC news department
years ago—did a member of the publicity stafl of the news department
collect. those ballots from the people that had been requested to join,
at the request of NBC?

Mr. Apaxs. T don’t know the answer to that question. Did a mem-
ber of the publicity department collect the ballots?

Mr. Searcer. Did Mr. Avthwe Hepner, who is in charge of NBC
news publicity, collect those ballots and fill them out ¢

Mr. Apays. I just don’t know. ITe may have collected them. I
would doubt whether he filled them out, unless he filled them out on
the instructions of the people from whom he was collecting.

Mr. Srarcer. Well, I thmk we probably should get. into that a little
bit. I think we will verify that.

Do you think this would be a thing that would be of economic value
to NBC, if they could control a certain number of the ballots for the
Emmy Award?

Mr. Apams. Economic value to NBC?

Mr. Sparcer. Economic value. A moment ago you said it had an
economic value.

Mr. Apaxs. It has an economie value because of its cost in relation
to circulation permits charging of rates which then returns a profit
to NBC. I had no reference, and I was not thinking of such awards as
it may have won. Our rates are not based on awards to a program.
We are proud of awards we get.

Mr. Srarcer. Has NBC ever had the locations of any Nielsen
homes?

Mr. Apams. Not so far as I know. T think the answer to that is
“No.” T think I can make it more specific than “not so far as I know.”

Mr. Srarcer. Does Colgate-Talmolive sponsor any shows on NBC
at the present time?

My, WerNEeR. Yes, they do.

Mr. Srarcer. Have they made any requests or demands on NBC to
provide them with a guaranteed audience minimum ?

Mr. WerNER. Not to my knowledge.

Mr. Sparcer. Would you check that and advise us for the record ?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, I will.

('The information referred to follows:)

(Information submitted by the National Broadeasting Co. states
that on the date the question was asked, Colgate-Palmolive had not
made a request or demand for a guaranteed andience cost per thousand.
However, since NB("s appearance at the hearing, “* * * g representa-
tive of the Colgate-Palmolive (o. has asked NBC to consider the
pronosal.™)

Mr. Sparaer. I have no further questions.

The C'iatrayran. Mr. Brotzman, do you have anything further?

Mr. Brorzyan. T have no further questions.

The Ciramryax. Mr. Moss, do you have anything further ?

My, Moss. I have just one or two, Mr. Chairman.



124 BROADCAST RATINGS

Mr. Coffin, you indicated that you did not regard sample size as of
any great importance.

Mr. CorrixN. Idid not think I had indicated

Mr. Moss. Specifically discussing Nielsen.

Mr. CorriN. What I was trying to say, sir, was that I was reasonabl
satisfied with the size of sample which their national service had. {
regarded it as of importance. But I did not place an increase in that
size of sample as of major importance.

Mr. Moss. You emphasized that you were more concerned with the
representative nature of the sample.

Mr. Corrrx. That iscorrect, sir.

Mr. Moss. Something that interests me—I have in the past few
weeks inquired among some of my friends, to get a reaction, and I
find very few of them say they would be willing to have either a diary
or a meter in their house.

What kind of studies have been made by anyone to determine the
types of persons willing to take one of these boxes in the house and
have it on their television, or take the trouble to fill out a dairy?

Mr. Corrin. This is one of the sorts of questions which the office
of research methodology would want to address themselves to. There
has been some but not a vast amount of research on this sort of thing.

Mr, Moss. Isn’t it most important?

Mr. Corrix. It certainly is.

Mr. Moss. Isn’t it important that you have a sample, which we will
say is representative of an economic group, or a ervoss section of the
economy, a cross section of the professions, voeations or occupations—
that you have some understanding of the types of persons m any of
these groups willing to take on the burden of filling out a diary or of
having a meter in their house ?

Mr. Corrix. Yes, I would certainly agree to that. I think we have
a general feel as to what types of persons are so willing—not in terms
of such categories as occupation, because the samples are not set up
in those categories.

Mr. Moss. If there are common characteristics among persons will-
ing to do this, doesn’t it make your sample far less representative of
the whole?

Mr. Corrin, It certainly does. But by and large our understanding
is that the people at the highest ends and the lowest ends of the occupa-
tional or income ranges are the least likely to accept cooperation in
these things. So we probably cut off some very high income, highly
educated people. and some very low income, low educated people, and
have a foreshortened representation.

Mr. Moss. Now, you also, in some of these ratings, exclude those who
have no telephone.

Mr. Corrin, That is correct.

Mr. Moss. You also exclude those who have telephones but do not
list them.

M. Corrin, That iscorrect.

Mr. Moss. 1 noted recently where it was of major concern to the
telephone companies across the Nation. the growing number of Ameri-
cans who do not want to list their telephone. And it now is approach-
ing 10 percent in some areas or more.
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You have not determined the characteristics of those who do not
want their telephones listed. You have excluded this group. You do
not really know too much about the characteristics other than you
assume that economic forces work to keep a person from having a
telephone at all—although there may be others.

Mr. Corrix. Also I think it is our understanding, though perhaps
not documented with a great deal of precise detail, that the desire not
to have one’s phone listed is probably more prevalent at the top end of
the income range, so that again, as I indicated

Mr. Moss. Well, now, I think that was the original assumption of
the telephone companies. But I noted in the article I read just a few
days ago they now feel perhaps it is becoming a status symbol. So
this brings about another type, then, doesn’t it ?

Mr. CorriN. Itcould well be, yes.

Mr. Moss. Sometimes it is a simple matter of retreat from unwanted
intrusions.  But if it is a status symbol, then you have excluded
another type.

Mr. Corrix. That is certainly true.

Mr. Moss. The total number 1s about 10 percent.

Mz, CorriN. [ thought I undevstood you to say it reaches as high
as 10 percent. On rhe average perhaps it would not be as high as
10 percent.

Mr. Moss. The averages were beginning to climb up near this point.
In some communities I think they cited instances as high as 14 percent.
I have a hunch these very communities might be the ones where there
woukld be the greatest concentration of polling activities—metropoli-
tan areas.

Mr. Corrin. That perhaps might be the case. I am not familiar
with the figures you are referring to.

Mr. Moss. But aren’t all of these questions which go about in my
mind very pertinent to the validity of the conclusions or the uses to
which you put any kind of a poll ?

Mr. Corrix. That certainly is true.

Mr. Moss. Ora rating?

Mr. CorriN. Yes, that is very true. .And this is one of the reasons—
not the only—but one of the reasons that we make more use of the
Nielsen national sample than of the ARB sample.

Mr. Moss. .\ national sample is this one that has the 1,100 and
some-odd meters.

My, CoFrix. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Well, now—how long ago did they stake out these 1,100
meters ?

Mr. Corrix. There is a constant process of turnover here, and as
some people drop out and new ones are addecd.

Mr. Moss. Well, don’t they try to keep them in the very same
neighborhood? As one person moves out of number two, they try to
either get the incoming tenant to take it. or they get number three.

Mr. CorrFix. That is correct.

Mr. Moss. So then if that is the turnover you are referring to—
that is a turnover within fixed limits.

My, Corrix. Roughly.

Mr. Moss. On a sampling which was projected a number of years
ago.

09-942—63—pt. 1——9
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Mr. CoFrFIN. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Now, we have had some very interesting things oceur.
In my home State there has been a tremendous growth. My con-
gressional district that I represent, in the last 11 years has grown
almost 100 percent. And these areas where the consideration of
viewer preferences are completely overlooked, the mountain time zone,
we have a State with dramatic growth—Arizona.

How can you—unless this 1s a very current, carefully evaluated
placement of meters—how can you rely on this for anything ?

Mr. Corrix. It was that very sort of thing which I had in mind
when this morning I answered a question whose general intent was
what are your complaints about the Nielsen service, what would you
like to see improved about it. And if I recall correctly, I stated that
one of the things we have pushed for hardest with Nielsen is to up-
date their sample. And it was exactly that sort of thing I was thin}{-
ing of.

Mr. Moss. Well, take this matter of the overall mobility of the
American population in recent years. It reaches a very high percent-
age of the total population.

Now, this apparently is overlooked in the placement of these meters.

Mr. Corrix. I do not think completely overlooked. My under-
standing of the figures run on the order of about 20 percent of the
lomes moved, or families moved each year.

Mr. Moss. All right. Let’s take it as a matter of trying to freeze
one of these meters within the neighborhood. If the present occu-
pant of the home moves out, they try to get the incoming tenant to
take on the responsibility. I suppose these selections were based on
economic factors. Or what were they based on? You are going into
a neighborhood, and you say in this neighborhood we should have, in
order to make up the totality of our etfort, a set. But in recent years,
in many parts of the Nation, there has been substantial redevelop-
ment. T live over in Alexandria. I have lived there in the same
neighborhood for 7 years. The whole character of the neighborhood
has changed in the 7 years.

How much lag time do you think you can have in locating these
fixed recording stations and retain the validity of the sample?

Mr. Corrx. It would be difficult to specify a specitic amount of lag
time. But I agree with the burden of your point that they should be
updating these and improving the representativeness of them periodi-
cally.

Mr. Moss. We are talking now about the most significant rating
device employed in television—the Nielsen survey.

Mr. Corrix. That is right.

M. Moss. Taken from meters—the most significant.

Mr. Corrix. Right.

Mr. Moss. It is the one upon which primary reliance is placed. Its
impact is upon programing, upon the sales of advertising. And yet
we ean agree, we can stipulate that it is of very questionable validity
at this point.

M. Corrix. I would not use language quite as strong as that my-
celf. DBut it certainly has not kept up—

Mr. Moss. Would you tell me precisely how you would modify it?

Mr. Corrix. I would say it is questionable, without putting the
“yery” in.
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Mr. Moss. Is it only moderately questionable?

Mr. Corrrx. Tt is hard to separate out the exact intensity of lan-
gunage here.

Mr. Moss. Would you say it is moderately questionable

Mr. CorriN. Definitely; I would agree.

Mr. Moss. You do not think it would go beyond the bounds encom-
passed within a definition of “moderate” ?

Mr. Corrin. I would be willing to use a stronger word than “mod-
erately.” I just did not want to use “very.”

Mr. Moss. Then we agree it goes beyond the point of moderation ?

Mr. Corrin. Thai is correct.

Mr. Moss. In the degree of invalidity?

Mr. Corrin. Taking all things into consideration, I think that
it 15—

Myr. Moss. It is not a very good tool, then, is it? When you talk
about the projections, where it becomes the most significant com-
ponent, and you reduce them to fractions of a percent, that is an
awtully long way to travel with a pretty weak undercarriage.

M. Corrin. Before making decisions, we endeavor to gather numer-
ous figures, instead of just a few, in which case——

Mr. Moss. I realize that. That is your job. But you rely upon
many things which basically are derived from other forms of rating
polls?

Mr. CorriN. That is true.

Mr. Moss. And basically to all of this there is the fact that many
people who are willing to cooperate in these polls have never been
examined as a group to determine whether they are typical or atypical
of the groups you assign them to.

My. Corrix. There has been one recent investigation and earlier in-
vestigations of less elaborate character of this sort of thing. So that
lwe have a general feel for the kinds of shortcomings that it probably
1a8.

Mr. Moss. In fact, I think if we just took the case of taking a list
out of the telephone book and trying to engage people in conversa-
tion, we would find that perhapsthe average you contact would not
be very responsive,

Mr. Corrin. I would think that the average would be reasonably
responsive. If I recall correctly, the ASA report addressed itself
to the question of the net effect of these things on the representative-
ness of a telephone-based sample, telephone listings. And I don’t
remember the precise figures, but I think it was on the order of in the
60 percent, 60 to 70 percent of the desired population would be able
to be picked up through a telephone basis sample.

Mr. Moss. I have talked a little on advertising with some of these
people out in my district who complain bitterly about the department
store that calls up to solicit them for some magazine subscriptions or
someone else calls to tell them that you just won a free course of
dancing instruction at our studio, and all these other gimmicks. And
I'imagine if you followed with your polling call shortly after a neigh-
borhood had been inundated with that type of inquiry. vou might
get lessthan a response.

Mr. CorriN. We certainly would, sir. This is an object of con-
siderable concern to us. And one of the functions that the Profes-
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sional Organization of Researchers have concerned themselves with
is the misuse of the telephone to solicit sales under the guise of pre-
tending tobe doing a survey.

Mr. Moss. How do you determine the economic makeup of this
group if you pull it out of a telephone directory ?

Mr. Corrin. Wedon't

Normally, in these days, sampling techniques, one does not specify
quotas of so many of such and such an economic group, or so many
of such an age group. Rather the specifications in terms of an attempt
to draw people at random into the sample in which each person has
either an equal or if not an equal a known chance of entering into the
sample. This is considered a superior technique to setting up quotas
of so many of high income, so many medium, and so many low.

Mr. Moss. That is all the ouestions T have at the moment. I wanted
to get your view as to the validity of some of these groups.

The CuamrMaN. You have testified rather vigorously in your sup-
port of the rating procedure, as has been, I assume, developed and
approved to meet your requirements over a period of time.

You have been very frank with the committee in giving informa-
tion about the problems from your own experience.

You have testified about. the information made available to you as
a network from the rating services—these services are purchased, as
you have so explained.

Is this information made available to you also made available to the
advertisers?

Myr. WErNER. Yes, sir.

The CrarMaN. Is it made available to advertisers by you or by
the rating services?

Mr. WerxEr. It is made available to the advertisers by the rating
services on the assumption that they are subscribers to the rating
services.

The Citatryan. In other words, the rating services then sell to the
local stations, to the networks, to the advertisers.

Mr. WErNER. That is correct. And the advertising agency.

The Cnamraan. And the advertising agency ?

My, WerNEer. Yes, sir.

The Cramaran. That is really an important service, isn't it?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, sir.

The CriairaaN. What percentage of the total ratings would you say
the one company had that has been talked about so much in this
discussion so far?

Mr, WERNER. You mean of the different rating companies?

The Cuoamaran. Well, there have been three or four or five men-
tioned here during these discussions, and each one of the networks has
given information about how much you purchased from Nielsen, how
much you purchased from ARB, and how much from Pulse. I think
one had $100 from I’ulse.

Mr. WegrNER. [ would answer that by saying that from the testi-
mony I heard yesterday, and also the experience of NBC, that the
Nielsen service 1s the one most widely used by the networks.

The Cuamran. Well, apparently from this information we have
here, it is not only the most widely used, but almost to the point of a
monopoly, isn’t it?
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Mr. Corrix. In our own expenditures, I don’t have the exact per-
cent, but I would guess that it will run between 83 and 90 percent of
our ratings expenditures are made to the Nielsen (lo.

The Cuanarax. Well, now, how much of that is for the national
poll?

Mr. Corrin. The majority of that. I don’t remember the exact fig-
ure.  But I think we have only about a thousand dollars of our Nielsen
expenditures spent on the Nielsen local reports, and by far the great
majority is on the Nielsen national, together with its supplementary
services of MNA.

The Croamatax. Well, it is quite amazing to me that in view of the
fact that we have got three major networks in television. and sour
networks in radio, that some other competitive company has not de-
veloped during these years, if it is such an important part of this
whole industry.

Mr. Corrix. There have been several such developments over the
past several years. There have heen a number of other companies.
It is, however, a complex, us is obvious, business, and a diflicult one to
run properly. You have to know a lot of different things. Tt re-
quires a substantial amount of capital oftentimes to get into it. and so
forth, so that many of the other businesses have not been able fo
suceeed in this area. But there have heen many.

The Crrairarax. Well, T think admittedly, they must be a very fine
company certainly to have the confidence of three major net works that
serve the whole United States and the market that we have iu the
United States—the teievision siations throughout the United States—
with an industry that is as competitive as your industry is. It isamaz-
ing to me that sueh a competitive mdustry uses the same company to
obtain the information which yon rely on <o heavily for your income.

AMr. Corrix. We definitely do make use of the other scrvices, And
it might perhaps be worth

The CnanacaN. Oh, yes: vou make use of the ot her services, Some-
body, ws I said, included $100 for one ot them,

Mr. Corrix. One of the rensons —-—

The Ciiarraras. How mueh impression does that make to anyvhody,
when yon are putting $300.000 or more into another? So let™s just
recognize the fact that there is vircually one company. T am not
bassing judgment that it is had. But I just raise the (uestion to lind
out if any thought had ever been given to—under a systenn that we
have here in this country—to more competition it in this field.

[Tow iz it that each of vou great networks will reiy on the same
mdividual?  Are you trying to get as close as you can to wateh what
your others—what your “sister” is doing somewhere ?

dr. Corrix. My answer would be, though I cannot speak directly
for the others, it certainly is true of me—-that this is beeanse we foel
this is the best of the services.

However, it is also worth observing that due to their method« of
collecting information. scivices sueh as ARB and Trendex can pro-
duce ratings at a mneh lower cost—ihercefore, the fact that our ex-
penditures arve in fower ratio doesn't necessarily mean that onr atien-
tion to these is that much lower.  The Audimetors cost alot of money.,
‘This ix one of the reazons the Nielwen service costs a lot of noney.
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The Criatiaax. Well, vou get in a partienlar market, and you
get a report from these rating services s to the sharve of the market,
« particular market. that you have—whether it is 26 percent or 60
percent-—vou get that: don’t you?

Mr, Corrrx. Yes, sir.

The Criannrax. Then T assume by dednetion you find out what the
others ave doing. )

My, Corrix. Normally they would be divectly reported, if you are
speaking of the ratings =till.

The Criavmiay. Yes. Well, do vou obtain information as to what
rating—is there a book that is put out showing what the ratings are
given in a different market ¢

Mr. Corrix. Yes, sir.

The Cramay. For all of the stations in that market?

My, Corrix. Yes—typically all.  Not absolutely everyone. Some
might have an audience which naturally censor whatever the service
found itself tnable to measure, and they would leave a blank for that,
indieating why.

The Criamraay. As competitive as NBC, CBS, and ABC are, how
did it happen yon never did develop one of these services yourself?

M. Corrix. The users of this service represent three different sets
of interests—the broadcaster, the advertiser, and the advertising
ageney. And T do not think it would be very acceptable to the other
representatives at interest here to have a service which was supported
or designed and run just by one arm of the business.

The Crratryax. Well, in that way whatever information you de-
veloped, yvou would keep it in the family, wouldn’t you?

Mr. Corrrx. Yes: except that some of our purpose in having this
information. of course, is not to keep it in the family, but to pass it
on to others.

The Ciratraray. Particularly the advertisers.

My, Corrix. And his agency.

The Crammaax. And then in this way, the advertisers can go
around vou. with an end run of some kind, or a long forward pass,
and find out themselves.

Mr. Corrrx. Surely. They have this information, in most in-
stances those advertisers we feel have the same information we do.

The Criammax. Now. did T understand you to say earlier in the
day. again, that you have no information, and so far as you know,
your company has never had any information as to the JTocation of
these devices?

v, Corrry. That is correct, in the sense of specific locations, yes.

The Ciratraay. Inthe sense of specific locations?

My, Corrix. Yes.

The Ciraiyan. Even in the town or city itself?

Mr. Corrix. I know. for example, that there are meters in New
York. One conld hardly sample the country as a whole without hav-
ing some meters in New York. And in such large cities as Chicago,
Los Angeles. and so forth. But where they are in New York. I do
not know.

The Crratraax. But as an example, vou do not know whether there
are one. none. or halfa dozen in El Dorado, Ark.?

Mr. Corrix. T do not.
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The Cnamyax. Well, I was going to talk to you la